REDWOOD TRUST INC Form 10-Q November 05, 2008

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Quarterly Period Ended: September 30, 2008

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Transition Period from to.

Commission File Number 1-13759

REDWOOD TRUST, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Maryland 68-0329422 (State or Other Jurisdiction (I.R.S. Employer of Incorporation or Organization) Identification No.)

One Belvedere Place, Suite 300
Mill Valley, California
Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(415) 389-7373

94941

(Zip Code)

(Registrant s Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Not Applicable

(Former Name, Former Address and Former Fiscal Year, if Changed Since Last Report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer, and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer o Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer s classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share

33,436,075 shares as of November 5, 2008

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC.

2008 FORM 10-Q REPORT TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PART I	
<u>Item 1.</u>	1
Financial Statements	<u>1</u>
Consolidated Balance Sheets at September 30, 2008 (Unaudited) and December 31, 2007	<u>1</u>
Consolidated Statements of (Loss) Income for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30,	
2008 and 2007 (Unaudited)	2
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity (Deficit) and Comprehensive Loss for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 (Unaudited)	<u>3</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 and 2007	<u>4</u>
(Unaudited)	
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>5</u>
Item 2.	<u>39</u>
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>37</u>
Item 3.	
	<u>86</u>
Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	
<u>Item 4.</u>	0.6
Controls and Procedures	<u>86</u>
PART II	
Item 1.	
	<u>87</u>
<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	
Item 1A.	
	<u>87</u>
Risk Factors	
Item 2.	<u>88</u>
Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>88</u>
Item 3.	
	<u>88</u>
<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	
<u>Item 4.</u>	
Coloniai and Matter to Water of Consolidation	<u>88</u>
Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders Item 5.	
ion 5.	88
Other Information	
Item 6.	
	<u>88</u>
Exhibits Exhibits	

TABLE OF CONTENTS 3

<u>Signatures</u> <u>89</u>

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In Thousands, Except Share Data)	September 30), December 31,
(Unaudited)	2008	2007
ASSETS		
Real estate loans	\$6,101,392	\$7,204,151
Real estate securities, at fair value:	, -, - ,	(, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Trading securities	573,842	11,521
Available-for-sale securities	288,174	2,110,080
Total real estate securities	862,016	2,121,601
Other investments	78,474	79,125
Cash and cash equivalents	177,041	290,363
Total earning assets	7,218,923	9,695,240
Restricted cash	62,649	118,064
Accrued interest receivable	37,380	45,553
Derivative assets	4,641	5,598
Deferred tax asset	7,593	8,875
Deferred asset-backed securities issuance costs	13,172	39,909
Other assets	30,916	25,233
Total Assets	\$7,375,274	\$9,938,472
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (DEFICIT)		
Liabilities		
Short-term debt Redwood	\$6,902	\$7,561
Accrued interest payable	31,762	53,796
Derivative liabilities	106,849	81,385
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	5,387	10,441
Dividends payable	25,184	24,289
Asset-backed securities issued Sequoia	5,929,248	6,946,166
Asset-backed securities issued Acacia	672,964	3,383,113
Long-term debt Redwood	150,000	150,000
Total liabilities	6,928,296	10,656,751
Minority interest	35,089	
Stockholders Equity (Deficit)		
Common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 75,000,000 and 50,000,000	334	324
shares authorized; 33,237,676 and 32,385,073 issued and oustanding	551	<i>32</i> i

Additional paid-in capital	1,144,796	1,108,148
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(83,740)	(573,766)
Cumulative earnings (losses)	381,645	(299,626)
Cumulative distributions to stockholders	(1,031,146)	(953,359)
Total stockholders equity (deficit)	411,889	(718,279)
Total Liabilities and Stockholders Equity (Deficit)	\$7,375,274	\$9,938,472

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF (LOSS) INCOME

(In Thousands, Except Share Data) (Unaudited)	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 2007		Nine Months E September 30, 2008					
Interest Income	2008	2008 2007		2008		2007		
Real estate loans	\$68,400		\$118,177		\$236,786		\$370,933	
Real estate securities	61,334		96,051		199,391		277,836	
Other investments	487		1,143		1,733		1,607	
Cash and cash equivalents	971		4,960		6,348		11,048	
Total interest income	131,192		220,331		444,258		661,424	
Management fees	1,307		1,893		4,239		4,542	
Interest Expense	-,		-,		1,		1,0 1-	
Short-term debt Redwood	(65)	(5,858)	(315)	(59,652)
Asset-backed securities issued	(90,837)	(158,115)	(313,137)	(436,251)
Long-term debt Redwood	(2,164)	(3,150)	(6,930)	(7,722)
Total interest expense	(93,066)	(167,123)	(320,382)	(503,625)
Net Interest Income	39,433		55,101		128,115		162,341	
Provision for loan losses	(18,333)	(1,507)	(36,452)	(7,836)
Market valuation adjustments, net	(127,157)	(102,766)	(381,708)	(142,460)
Net Interest (Loss) Income After Provision	(106.057	`	(40, 172	`	(200 045	`	12.045	
and Market Valuation Adjustments	(106,057)	(49,172)	(290,045)	12,045	
Operating expenses	(17,247)	(11,732)	(48,273)	(42,286)
Realized (losses) gains on sales and calls, net	(54)	1,824		2,825		5,708	
Minority interest allocation	2,194				(430)		
Net (loss) income before provision for income	(121,164	`	(50.000	`	(225 022	`	(24 522	`
taxes	(121,104)	(59,080)	(335,923)	(24,533)
Credit (provision) for income taxes	9,860		(1,837)	7,123		(6,659)
Net (Loss) Income	\$(111,304)	\$(60,917)	\$(328,800)	\$(31,192)
Basic (loss) earnings per share:	\$(3.34)	\$(2.18)	\$(9.99)	\$(1.14)
Diluted (loss) earnings per share:	\$(3.34)	\$(2.18)	\$(9.99)	\$(1.14)
Total dividends declared per common share	\$0.75		\$0.75		\$2.25		\$2.25	
Basic weighted average shares outstanding	33,334,01	1	27,892,19	9	9 32,907,196		27,388,18	5
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	33,334,01	1	27,892,19	9	32,907,19	6	27,388,18	5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY (DEFICIT) AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

3

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In Thousands)	Nine Months Ended					
(Unaudited)	September	30,				
(Ollaudited)	2008		2007			
Cash Flows From Operating Activities:						
Net loss	\$(328,800)	\$(31,192)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating						
activities:						
Amortization of premiums, discounts, and debt issuance costs	(9,419)	(48,418)		
Depreciation and amortization of non-financial assets	882		1,334			
Provision for credit losses	36,452		7,836			
Non-cash equity award compensation	10,211		11,374			
Net recognized losses and valuation adjustments	381,708		142,460			
Realized gains on sales and calls, net	(2,825)	(5,708)		
Net change in:						
Accrued interest receivable	19,622		20,296			
Deferred income taxes	1,282		(716)		
Other assets	14,633		9,052			

Accrued interest payable	(15,917)	12,587
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	(5,054)	12,635
Net cash provided by operating activities	102,775	131,540
Cash Flows From Investing Activities:		
Purchases of real estate loans held-for-investment		(1,173,029)
Proceeds from sales of real estate loans held-for-investment		15,454
Principal payments on real estate loans held-for-investment	1,008,765	2,797,271
Purchases of real estate securities available-for-sale	(257,668)	(1,173,627)
Proceeds from sales of real estate securities available-for-sale	7,300	353,506
Principal payments on real estate securities available-for-sale	60,100	256,521
Purchases of real estate securities trading	(3,341)	(40,818)
Proceeds from sales of real estate securities trading	7,771	2,237
Principal payments on real estate securities trading	137,181	11,345
Purchases of other investments		(80,000)
Principal payments on other investments	650	
Net decrease (increase) in restricted cash	55,415	(24,895)
Net cash provided by investing activities	1,016,173	943,965
Cash Flows From Financing Activities:		
Net repayments on short-term Redwood debt	(659)	(1,816,830)
Proceeds from issuance of asset-backed securities		4,217,357
Deferred asset-backed security issuance costs		(22,339)
Repayments on asset-backed securities	(1,206,387)	(3,352,784)
Proceeds from issuance of long-term Redwood debt		50,000
Net purchases of interest rate agreements	(9,870)	(5,814)
Net proceeds from issuance of common stock	32,629	59,579
Share repurchase	(6,182)	
Dividends paid	(76,890)	(63,146)
Change in minority interests	35,089	
Net cash used in financing activities	(1,232,270)	(933,977)
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(113,322)	141,528
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	290,363	168,016
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$177,041	\$309,544
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information:		
Cash paid for interest	\$338,997	\$486,496
Cash (received) paid for taxes	\$(1,331)	\$10,580
Non-Cash Financing Activity:		
Dividends declared but not paid at end of period	\$25,184	\$20,989

TABLE OF CONTENTS

4

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 1. Redwood Trust

Redwood Trust, Inc., together with its subsidiaries (Redwood, we, or us), invests in, finances, and manages real estate assets. We invest in residential and commercial real estate loans and in asset-backed securities backed by real estate loans. Our primary focus is credit-enhancing securitized real estate loans by acquiring and managing the first-loss and other credit-sensitive securities that bear the bulk of the credit risk of these loans.

We seek to invest in assets that have the potential to generate sufficient long-term cash flow returns to support our goal of distributing an attractive level of dividends per share to shareholders over time. For tax purposes, we are structured as a real estate investment trust (REIT).

Redwood was incorporated in the State of Maryland on April 11, 1994, and commenced operations on August 19, 1994. Our executive offices are located at One Belvedere Place, Suite 300, Mill Valley, California 94941.

Note 2. Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements presented herein are at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP) for interim financial information and with the Securities and Exchange Commission s (SEC) instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, may not necessarily be indicative of the results for the year ending December 31, 2008. The unaudited interim consolidated financial statements as of September 30, 2008, should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007.

Organization

Our consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Redwood, its direct and indirect wholly-owned subsidiaries, and other entities in which we have a controlling financial interest. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated. A number of Redwood s consolidated subsidiaries are qualifying REIT subsidiaries and the remainder are taxable subsidiaries. References to the Redwood REIT mean Redwood and its qualifying REIT subsidiaries, excluding taxable subsidiaries.

We currently sponsor two securitization programs. Our Sequoia program is used for the securitization of residential mortgage loans. References to Sequoia refer collectively to all the Sequoia securitization entities. Our Acacia program is used for the securitization of mortgage-backed securities and other types of financial assets. References to Acacia refer collectively to all of the Acacia securitization entities.

We are the asset manager and an investor in the Opportunity Fund LP (the Fund) that we sponsor. The Fund primarily invests in mortgage-backed securities.

Principles of Consolidation

Under the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 46 (revised), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities* (FIN 46R), we are required to consolidate the assets, liabilities, and non-controlling interests of any variable interest entity (VIE) in which we are the primary beneficiary. Under this principle, the primary beneficiary is the party that absorbs the majority of the VIE s anticipated losses and/or the majority of the expected returns.

Note 1. Redwood Trust 8

We consolidate the Acacia and Sequoia securitization entities that we sponsor, since we are the primary beneficiary in these entities and they are not considered qualifying special purpose entities under the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140, Accounting for Transfers and Servicing of Financial Assets and Extinguishments of Liabilities (FAS 140). Accordingly, the underlying loans and

5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 2. Basis of Presentation (continued)

securities owned by these entities are shown on our consolidated balance sheets under real estate loans and real estate securities and the asset-back securities (ABS) issued to third parties are shown on our consolidated balance sheets under ABS issued. In our consolidated statements of (loss) income, we record interest income on the loans and securities and interest expense on the ABS issued. All significant intercompany balances and transactions, including transfers or repurchases of Sequoia or Acacia ABS, have been eliminated in consolidation.

We consolidate the Fund that we sponsor, since we are the primary beneficiary in this entity. The portion of the Fund that represents the interest of third parties is shown as minority interest on our consolidated balance sheets and the portion of income allocable to third parties is shown as minority interest allocation in our consolidated statements of (loss) income.

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Reclassifications

During the third quarter of 2008, we changed the presentation of our consolidated statements of (loss) income to reclassify as a separate line item the provision for loan losses. We determined that this expense had become a material component of net interest income this quarter and no longer present it as a component of interest income. This reclassification did not impact our current or prior period financial statements. The associated allowance for loan losses continues to be presented as a component of real estate loans on our consolidated balance sheets.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to make a number of significant estimates. These include estimates of fair value of certain assets and liabilities, amount and timing of credit losses, prepayment rates, the period of time during which we anticipate an increase in the fair values of real estate securities sufficient to recover unrealized losses in those securities, and other estimates that affect the reported amounts of certain assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of certain

revenues and expenses during the reported period. It is likely that changes in these estimates (e.g., valuation changes due to supply and demand, credit performance, prepayments, interest rates, or other reasons) will occur in the near term. Our estimates are inherently subjective in nature and actual results could differ from our estimates and the differences may be material.

Fair Value Measurements

Our financial statements include assets and liabilities that are measured at their estimated fair values. Effective January 1, 2008, we adopted two pronouncements relating to fair value measurements: Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (FAS 157) and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115 (FAS 159).

A fair value measurement represents the price at which a transaction would occur between market participants. This price implies an orderly transaction, or exit price, that is not a forced liquidation or distressed sale at the measurement date. Redwood s approach to developing fair values for financial assets or liabilities focuses on available inputs and pricing that is observed in the market place. Examples of the market information that we attempt to obtain include the following:

Quoted prices for the same or similar securities; Relevant reports issued by analysts and ratings agencies;

6

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

The current level of interest rates and any directional movements in relevant indexes, such as credit risk indexes; Information about the performance of the underlying mortgage loans, such as delinquency and foreclosure rates, loss experience, and prepayment rates;

Indicative prices or yields from broker/dealers; and,

Other relevant observable inputs, including nonperformance risk and liquidity premiums.

After considering all available indications of the appropriate rate of return that market participants would consider relevant in estimating fair value, we consider the reasonableness of the range indicated by the results to determine an estimate that is representative of fair value.

Establishing fair values for illiquid assets and liabilities is inherently subjective and is often dependent upon our estimates and modeling assumptions. The use of our internal assumptions about future cash flows and appropriately

risk-adjusted discount rates are used in determining fair value when relevant observable inputs are not available. In cases where the volume and level of trading activity in the asset declined significantly, the available prices vary significantly over time or among market participants, or the prices are not current, the observable inputs might not be relevant and could require significant adjustment. While broker (or pricing service) quotes may be an appropriate input when measuring fair value, they are not necessarily determinative if an active market does not exist for the financial asset or liability. The nature of the quote (for example, whether the quote is an indicative price or a binding offer) is considered when weighing the available evidence.

Since the second half of 2007, the market for residential, commercial, and collateralized debt obligation (CDO) credit enhancement securities (CES), and most real estate investment grade securities (IGS), has become increasingly inactive. The inactivity was evidenced by a significant widening of the bid-ask spread in the brokered markets in which these securities trade and by a significant decrease in the volume of trades relative to historical levels. There were few observable transactions for our securities or similar securities, if any, and indicative prices for these securities varied substantially over time and among market makers, thus reducing the potential relevance of those observations.

In October 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position 157-3, *Determining Fair Value of a Financial Asset in a Market That Is Not Active* (FSP 157-3). FSP 157-3 clarified the application of FAS 157 in an inactive market. The implementation of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position and results of operations as our existing valuation methodology is consistent with the FASB s clarification.

See *Note 4* and *Note 5* for further discussion on fair value estimates.

Real Estate Loans

Residential and Commercial Real Estate Loans Fair Value

Residential and commercial real estate loans at fair value are loans where we have elected the fair value option under FAS 159. These loans are carried at their estimated fair values. Coupon interest is recognized as revenue when earned and deemed collectible or until a loan becomes more than 90 days past due. Changes in fair value (gains and losses) are recurring and are reported through our consolidated statements of (loss) income in market valuation adjustments, net. The fair value option was elected on January 1, 2008, for all the loans owned by Acacia securitization entities as of that date.

7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Residential and Commercial Real Estate Loans Held-for-Sale

Residential and commercial real estate loans held-for-sale are loans that we are marketing for sale to independent third parties. These loans are carried at the lower of their cost or fair value in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 65, *Accounting for Certain Mortgage Banking Activities* (FAS 65). Coupon interest is recognized as revenue when earned and deemed collectible or until a loan becomes more than 90 days past due. If fair value is lower than amortized cost, changes in fair value (gains and losses) are reported through our consolidated statements of (loss) income in market valuation adjustments, net.

Residential and Commercial Real Estate Loans Held-for-Investment

Residential and commercial real estate loans held-for-investment are loans owned by Sequoia entities. These loans are carried at their unpaid principal balances adjusted for net unamortized premiums or discounts and net of any allowance for credit losses. Coupon interest is recognized as revenue when earned and deemed collectible or until a loan becomes more than 90 days past due. Pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 91, Accounting for Nonrefundable Fees and Costs Associated with Originating or Acquiring Loans and Initial Direct Cost of Leases (FAS 91), we use the interest method to determine an effective yield and to amortize the premium or discount on real estate loans held-for-investment. For residential loans acquired prior to July 1, 2004, we use coupon interest rates as they change over time and anticipated principal payments to determine an effective yield to amortize the premium or discount. For residential loans acquired after July 1, 2004, we use the initial coupon interest rate of the loans (without regard to future changes in the underlying indices) and anticipated principal payments to calculate an effective yield to amortize the premium or discount.

We may exercise our right to call ABS issued by Sequoia and may subsequently sell the underlying loans to third parties. We reclassify held-for-investment loans to held-for-sale loans once we determine that loans will be sold to third parties. Gains or losses on the sale of real estate loans are based on the specific identification method.

See *Note* 6 for further discussion on real estate loans.

Real Estate Loans Allowance for Loan Losses

For real estate loans classified as held-for-investment, we establish and maintain an allowance for loan losses based on our estimate of credit losses inherent in our loan portfolios as of the reporting date. To calculate the allowance for loan losses, we assess inherent losses by determining loss factors (defaults, the timing of defaults, and loss severities upon defaults) that can be specifically applied to each of the consolidated loans or pool of loans.

We follow the guidelines of SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 102, Selected Loan Loss Allowance Methodology and Documentation (SAB 102), Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 5, Accounting for Contingencies (FAS 5), Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 114, Accounting by Creditors for Impairment of a Loan (FAS 114), and Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 118, Accounting by Creditors for Impairment of a Loan-Income Recognition and Disclosures (FAS 118) in setting the allowance for loan losses.

We consider the following factors in making such determinations:

Ongoing analyses of loans, including, but not limited to, the age of loans, underwriting standards, business climate, economic conditions, geographical considerations, and other observable data;

Historical loss rates and past performance of similar loans;

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Relevant market research and publicly available third-party reference loss rates;

Trends in delinquencies and charge-offs;

Effects and changes in credit concentrations;

Information supporting a borrower s ability to meet obligations;

Ongoing evaluations of fair values of collateral using current appraisals and other valuations; and,

Discounted cash flow analyses.

Once we determine applicable default amounts, the timing of the defaults, and severity of losses upon defaults, we estimate expected losses for each individual loan or pool of loans over its expected life. We then estimate the timing of these losses and the losses probable to occur over an effective loss confirmation period. This period is defined as the range of time between the occurrence of a credit loss (such as the initial deterioration of the borrower s financial condition) and the confirmation of that loss (the actual impairment or charge-off of the loan). The losses expected to occur within the estimated loss confirmation period are the basis of our allowance for loan losses, since we believe these losses exist as of the reported date of the financial statements. We re-evaluate the adequacy of our allowance for loan losses on at least a quarterly basis, and we record provision expense, charge-offs, and recoveries monthly.

See Note 7 for further discussion on the allowance for loan losses.

We do not currently maintain a loan repurchase reserve, as we do not originate real estate loans and we believe that any risk of loss due to loan repurchases (i.e., due to breach of representations and warranties) would be a contingency to the companies from whom we acquired the loans and therefore would be covered by our recourse to those companies. There are no outstanding repurchase claims against Redwood.

Real Estate Securities, at Fair Value

Trading Securities

Trading securities include residential, commercial, and CDO real estate securities. Trading securities are carried at their estimated fair values. Coupon interest is recognized as interest income when earned and deemed collectible and all changes in fair value are reported through our consolidated statements of (loss) income in market valuation adjustments, net.

We primarily denote trading securities as those securities where we have adopted the fair value option under FAS 159. We currently account for certain IGS and CES at Redwood and all securities at Acacia entities as trading securities. Prior to the adoption of FAS 159, trading securities were accounted for in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 115, Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities (FAS 115).

Available-for-Sale Securities

Available-for-sale (AFS) securities include certain residential, commercial, and CDO real estate securities. AFS securities are carried at their estimated fair values with cumulative unrealized gains and losses reported as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in our consolidated statements of stockholders equity (deficit), in accordance with FAS 115. We currently account for most IGS and CES at Redwood and all securities at the Fund as AFS securities.

When recognizing revenue on our AFS securities, we have determined that credit risk is not remote and therefore employ the interest method as prescribed under the Emerging Issues Task Force of the Financial Accounting Standards Board 99-20, Recognition of Interest Income and Impairment on Purchased and Retained Beneficial Interests in Securitized Financial Assets (EITF 99-20). Coupon interest is recognized as

9

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

interest income when earned and deemed collectible, and the interest method is used to determine an effective yield to amortize purchase premiums, discounts, and fees associated with these securities into income over time. This requires us to project cash flows over the remaining life of each asset, which includes assumptions about interest rates, prepayment rates, the timing and amount of credit losses, and other factors. We review and make adjustments to our cash flow projections on an ongoing basis and monitor these projections based on input and analyses received from external sources, internal models, and our own judgment and experience. Actual maturities of the AFS securities are affected by the contractual lives of the associated mortgage collateral, periodic payments of principal, and prepayments of principal. Therefore actual maturities of AFS securities are generally shorter than stated contractual maturities. Stated contractual maturities are generally greater than ten years. There can be no assurance that our assumptions used to estimate future cash flows or the current period s yield for each asset would not change in the near term, and the change could be material.

Yields recognized for each security can vary as a function of credit results, prepayment rates, and interest rates. For the securities we acquire, if estimated future credit losses are less than our prior estimate, credit losses occur later than

expected, or prepayment rates are faster than expected (meaning the present value of projected cash flows is greater than previously expected), the yield over the remaining life of the security may be adjusted upwards. If estimated future credit losses exceed our prior expectations, credit losses occur more quickly than expected, or prepayments occur more slowly than expected (meaning the present value of projected cash flows is less than previously expected), the yield over the remaining life of the security may be adjusted downward.

We assess each quarter whether a decline in fair value below our cost of the AFS security is other-than-temporary impairment. For determining other-than-temporary impairment, we use the guidelines prescribed under FAS 115, EITF 99-20, and SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 5(m), *Other-Than-Temporary Impairment for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities* (commonly referred to as SAB 59). If there has been an adverse change in the projected future cash flows of the security, we no longer have the ability and intent to hold the security, or we have determined that there will not likely be a recovery of fair value up to (or beyond) the amortized cost of the security within a reasonable period of time, there is other-than-temporary impairment. Upon the determination of other-than-temporary impairment, any associated accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) is reclassified into earnings using the specific identification method and reported under market valuation adjustments, net, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income.

See *Note* 8 for further discussion on real estate securities.

Other Investments

Other investments include a guaranteed investment contract (GIC) entered into by an Acacia securitization entity that we consolidate for financial statements purposes. We elected the fair value option under FAS 159 for this investment on January 1, 2008, and it is recorded on our consolidated balance sheets at its estimated fair value. Changes in fair value are reported through our consolidated statements of (loss) income through market valuation adjustments, net.

Interest income is reported through our consolidated statements of (loss) income through interest income, other investments.

See *Note* 9 for further discussion on other investments.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less.

Restricted Cash

Restricted cash includes principal and interest payments from real estate loans and securities owned by consolidated securitization entities that are collateral for, or payable to, owners of ABS issued by those entities

10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

and cash pledged as collateral on interest rate agreements. Restricted cash may also include cash retained in Acacia or Sequoia securitization entities or in the Fund prior to the purchase of loans or securities, payments on or redemption of outstanding ABS issued, or distributions to limited partners.

Accrued Interest Receivable

Accrued interest receivable represents interest that is due and payable to us. Cash interest is generally received within thirty days of recording the receivable. For financial assets where we have elected the fair value option under FAS 159, the associated accrued interest on these assets is measured at fair value. For financial assets where we have not elected to adopt FAS 159, the associated accrued interest carrying values approximate fair values.

Derivative Financial Instruments

Derivative financial instruments include contractual interest rate agreements and credit default swaps (CDS). All derivative financial instruments are reported at fair value on our consolidated balance sheets, in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities* (FAS 133) and FAS 159. Derivatives with a positive value to us are reported as an asset and derivatives with a negative value to us are reported as a liability. The changes in fair value of derivatives accounted for as trading instruments are reported in the consolidated statements of (loss) income through market valuation adjustments, net.

Interest Rate Agreements

We maintain an overall interest rate risk management strategy that incorporates the use of interest rate agreements. We enter into interest rate agreements for a variety of reasons, including minimizing significant fluctuations in earnings or market values on certain assets or liabilities that may be caused by interest rate volatility. Interest rate agreements that we use as part of our interest rate risk management strategy may include interest rate options, swaps, options on swaps, futures contracts, options on futures contracts, and options on forward purchases.

Prior to 2008, we accounted for derivatives used to hedge interest rate exposure in Acacia securitization entities as cash flow hedges. At January 1, 2008, all of our consolidated derivatives designated as cash flow hedges were de-designated as cash flow hedges and accounted for as trading instruments. Since the associated hedged items continue to exist, the fair value of cash flow hedges at the time of de-designation remains in accumulated other comprehensive loss and is amortized using the straight line method through interest expense over the remaining lives of the hedged Acacia ABS issued. Net purchases and proceeds from interest rate agreements are classified as financing activities within our consolidated statements of cash flows.

Credit Derivatives

A credit default swap (CDS) is an agreement to provide (receive) credit event protection based on a financial index or specific security in exchange for receiving (paying) a fixed-rate fee or premium over the term of the contract. These instruments enable us to synthetically assume the credit risk of a reference security or index of securities. All of our

existing CDS contracts were initiated during 2007 by one of the Acacia entities that we have consolidated for financial reporting purposes. Net purchases and proceeds from CDS are classified as financing activities within our consolidated statements of cash flows.

See *Note 10* for further discussion on derivative financial instruments.

Deferred Tax Assets

Income recognition for GAAP and tax differ in material respects. These differences often reflect differing accounting treatments for tax and GAAP, such as accounting for discount and premium amortization, credit losses, equity awards, asset impairments, and certain valuation estimates. Some of these differences are

11

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

temporary in nature and create timing mismatches between when taxable income is earned and the tax is paid versus when the GAAP income is recognized and the tax provision is recorded. Some of these differences are permanent since certain income (or expense) may be recorded for tax but not for GAAP (or vice-versa). One such significant permanent difference is our ability as a REIT to deduct dividends paid to shareholders as an expense for tax, but not for GAAP.

As a result of these differences, we may recognize taxable income in periods prior to when we recognize income for GAAP. When this occurs, we pay the tax liability and establish a deferred tax asset for GAAP. As the income is subsequently realized in future periods under GAAP, the deferred tax asset is recognized as an expense. Our deferred tax assets are primarily generated by differences in GAAP and taxable income at our taxable subsidiaries. GAAP and tax differences at the REIT may create additional deferred tax assets or liabilities to the extent we do not distribute all of our taxable income.

See *Note 20* for further discussion on deferred tax assets.

Deferred Asset-Backed Securities Issuance Costs

ABS issuance costs are costs associated with the issuance of ABS from securitization entities we sponsor. These costs typically include underwriting, rating agency, legal, accounting, and other fees. ABS issuance costs associated with liabilities accounted for under the fair value option are expensed as incurred. ABS issuance costs associated with

liabilities reported at cost are deferred. Deferred ABS issuance costs are reported on our consolidated balance sheets as deferred charges and are amortized as an adjustment to interest expense using the interest method, based upon the actual and estimated repayment schedules of the related ABS issued under the principles prescribed in Accounting Practice Bulletin 21, *Interest on Receivables and Payables* (APB 21). Sequoia deferred ABS issuance costs are accounted for in accordance with APB 21.

As of January 1, 2008, the deferred issuance costs associated with Acacia were included in the fair value of ABS issued by Acacia and were accounted for under FAS 159. As a result, these costs were included in our one-time adjustment upon the adoption of FAS 159 and were reclassified into retained earnings.

Other Assets

Other assets on our consolidated balance sheets include real estate owned (REO), fixed assets, purchased interest, principal receivable, and other prepaid expenses. REO is reported at the lower of cost or fair value. All other assets are reported at cost.

See Note 11 for further discussion on other assets.

Short-Term Debt Redwood

Short-term Redwood debt includes our credit facilities at Redwood that mature within one year. Financing facilities may be unsecured or collateralized by loans or securities. We report short-term Redwood debt at its unpaid principal balance.

See *Note 12* for further discussion on short-term Redwood debt.

Accrued Interest Payable

Accrued interest payable represents interest that is due and payable to third parties. Interest is generally paid within thirty days to three months of recording the payable, based upon our remittance requirements. For borrowings where we have elected the fair value option under FAS 159, the associated accrued interest on these liabilities is measured at fair value. For financial liabilities where we have not elected to adopt FAS 159, the associated accrued interest carrying values approximate fair values.

12

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Asset Backed Securities Issued Sequoia and Acacia

The majority of the liabilities reported on our consolidated balance sheets represent ABS, as issued by bankruptcy-remote securitization entities sponsored by Redwood.

Sequoia and Acacia assets are held in the custody of trustees. Trustees collect principal and interest payments (less servicing and related fees) from the assets and make corresponding principal and interest payments to the ABS investors. ABS obligations are payable solely from the assets of these entities and are not obligations of Redwood.

Sequoia ABS Issued

Sequoia ABS issued are carried at their unpaid principal balances net of any unamortized discount or premium.

Acacia ABS Issued

Effective January 1, 2008, Acacia ABS issued are accounted for under FAS 159 and carried at their estimated fair values on our consolidated balance sheets. Changes in fair value (gains or losses) are reported in the consolidated statements of (loss) income through market valuation adjustments, net. Prior to January 1, 2008, Acacia ABS issued were accounted for under the same method as Sequoia ABS issued.

See *Note 13* for further discussion on asset backed securities issued.

Long-Term Debt Redwood

Long-term debt includes trust preferred securities and subordinated notes at Redwood. Both are unsecured debt, requiring quarterly interest payments at a floating rate equal to London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus a margin until they are redeemed in whole or mature at a future date. These notes contain an earlier optional redemption date without penalty. Long-term Redwood debt is carried at its unpaid principal balance.

See *Note 14* for further discussion on long-term Redwood debt.

Minority Interest

Minority interest represents the aggregate limited partnership interests in the Fund held by third parties.

See Note 16 for further discussion on minority interest.

Stockholders Equity

(Loss) Earnings Per Share

Basic (loss) earnings per share are computed by dividing net (loss) income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted (loss) earnings per share are computed by dividing net (loss) income by the weighted average number of common shares and potential common shares outstanding during the period. Potential common shares outstanding are calculated using the treasury stock method, which assumes that all dilutive common stock equivalents are exercised and the funds generated by the exercises are used to buy back

outstanding common stock at the average market price of the common stock during the reporting period. In accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 128, *Earnings per Share* (FAS 128), if there is a loss from continuing operations, the common stock equivalents are deemed antidilutive and diluted (loss) earnings per share is calculated in the same manner as basic (loss) earnings per share.

Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income

Current period net unrealized gains and losses on real estate securities available-for-sale and interest rate agreements previously designated as cash flow hedges under FAS 133 are reported as components of other

13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

comprehensive (loss) income on our consolidated statements of stockholders equity (deficit) and comprehensive (loss) income. Net unrealized gains and losses on securities and interest rate agreements held by our taxable subsidiaries that are reported in other comprehensive (loss) income are adjusted for the effects of taxation and may create deferred tax assets or liabilities.

Equity Compensation Plans

Incentive Plan

In March 2008, we amended our previously amended 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Incentive Stock Plan (Incentive Plan) for executive officers, employees, and non-employee directors. This amendment was approved by our shareholders in May 2008. The Incentive Plan authorizes our Board of Directors (or a committee appointed by our Board of Directors) to grant incentive stock options (ISOs), non-qualifying stock options (NQSOs), deferred stock units (DSUs), restricted stock, performance shares, stock appreciation rights, limited stock appreciation rights (awards), and dividend equivalent rights (DERs) to eligible recipients other than non-employee directors.

The cost of equity awards is determined in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123R, *Share-Based Payment* (FAS 123R), and amortized over the vesting term using an accelerated method in accordance with FASB Interpretation No. 28 *Accounting for Stock Appreciation Rights and Other Variable Stock Options or Award Plans* (FIN 28) and FAS 123R. Stock options, deferred stock units, and restricted stock granted to employees generally vest over a four-year period. Non-employee directors are provided annual awards under the Incentive Plan that generally vest immediately.

Executive Deferred Compensation Plan

In May 2002, our Board of Directors approved our 2002 Executive Deferred Compensation Plan (EDCP). The EDCP allows eligible employees and directors to defer portions of current salary and certain other forms of compensation. Redwood matches some deferrals. Compensation deferred under the EDCP is an asset of Redwood and subject to the claims of the general creditors of Redwood. The EDCP allows for the investment of deferrals in either an interest crediting account or additional DSUs. Participants may also use their deferrals to acquire additional DSUs.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

In May 2002, our stockholders approved our 2002 Redwood Trust, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP), effective July 1, 2002. The purpose of the ESPP is to give our employees an opportunity to acquire an equity interest in Redwood through the purchase of shares of common stock at a discount. The ESPP allows eligible employees to purchase common stock at 85% of its fair value, subject to limits. Fair value as defined under the ESPP is the lesser of the closing market price of the common stock on the first day of the calendar quarter.

See Note 18 for further discussion on equity compensation plans.

Taxes

We have elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code and the corresponding provisions of state law. To qualify as a REIT we must distribute at least 90% of our annual REIT taxable income to shareholders (not including taxable income retained in our taxable subsidiaries) within the time frame set forth in the tax code and we also meet certain other requirements. We currently distribute 100% of our REIT taxable income to shareholders.

The tax provisions we record are determined by applying our expected annual effective tax rate to our GAAP pre-tax (loss) income. The effective tax rate is determined as the ratio of our estimated current year tax

14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

liability to our estimated GAAP pre-tax (loss) income. This annual estimate is based on our annualized actual GAAP results to date. The estimate of the annual effective tax rate used by annualizing year-to-date results may not reflect actual GAAP earnings for the year. However, we believe that applying the effective tax rate to annualized GAAP

income is an appropriate estimate due to the inherent volatility of our GAAP earnings, in part due to significant market valuation adjustments on our assets and liabilities that are recorded on our GAAP consolidated statements of (loss) income.

We assess our tax positions for all open tax years and determine whether we have any material unrecognized liabilities in accordance with Financial Accounting Standard Board Interpretation Number 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes*, (FIN 48). We record these liabilities to the extent we deem them incurred. We classify interest and penalties on material uncertain tax positions as interest expense and operating expense, respectively, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income.

See Note 20 for further discussion on taxes.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2007, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 160, *The Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB No. 51* (FAS 160). FAS 160 establishes accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. FAS 160 clarifies that a noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary should be reported as a component of equity in the consolidated financial statements and requires disclosure, on the face of the consolidated statement of (loss) income, of the amounts of consolidated net income attributable to the parent and to the noncontrolled interest. FAS 160 is effective beginning January 1, 2009, with early adoption not permitted. FAS 160 is to be applied prospectively, except for the presentation and disclosure requirements, which upon adoption will be applied retrospectively for all periods presented. We are currently evaluating the disclosure requirements of FAS 160.

In February 2008, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position 140-3, *Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets and Repurchase Financing Transactions* (FSP 140-3). FSP 140-3 provides that a transferor and a transferee must account for a transfer of a financial asset and a repurchase financing with the same counterparty (or consolidated affiliates of either counterparty) as a linked transaction if the transfer and repurchase financing were entered into contemporaneously or in contemplation of each other unless certain specified criteria are met. Under FSP 140-3, a repurchase financing is a transaction in which the buyer (initial transferee) of a financial asset obtains financing from the seller (initial transferor) and transfers the financial asset back to the seller as collateral until the financing is repaid. FSP 140-3 is effective beginning January 1, 2009, with early adoption not permitted. FSP 140-3 is to be applied prospectively to initial transfers and repurchase financings for which the initial transfer is executed on or after the beginning of the fiscal year in which this FSP is initially applied. We are currently evaluating the disclosure requirements of FSP 140-3.

In March 2008, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, an Amendment of FASB Statement No. 133* (FAS 161). FAS 161 amends and expands the disclosure requirements of FAS 133 to provide greater transparency about how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, how derivative instruments and related hedge items are accounted for under FAS 133 and its related interpretations, and how derivative instruments and related hedged items affect an entity s financial position, results of operations, and cash flows. To meet those objectives, FAS 161 requires qualitative disclosures about objectives and strategies for using derivatives, quantitative disclosures about fair value amounts of gains and losses on derivative instruments, and disclosures about credit risk related contingent features in derivative agreements. FAS 161 is effective January 1, 2009, and early adoption is encouraged. We are currently evaluating the impact of FAS 161, although we do not expect a significant impact on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

In June 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position EITF 03-6-1, *Determining Whether Instruments Granted in Share-Based Payment Transactions Are Participating Securities* (EITF 03-6-1). EITF 03-6-1 states that unvested share-based payment awards that contain nonforfeitable rights to dividends or dividend equivalents are participating securities as defined in EITF 03-6, *Participating Securities and the Two-Class Method under FASB Statement No. 128* (EITF 03-6), and therefore should be included in computing earnings per share using the two-class method. According to EITF 03-6-1, a share-based payment award is a participating security when the award includes nonforfeitable rights to dividends or dividend equivalents. The rights result in a noncontingent transfer of value each time an entity declares a dividend or dividend equivalent during the award s vesting period. However, the award would not be considered a participating security if the holder forfeits the right to receive dividends or dividend equivalents in the event that the award does not vest. EITF 03-6-1 is effective for financial statements issued in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2008, and interim periods within those years. When adopted, its requirements are applied by recasting previously reported EPS. We are currently evaluating the requirements of EITF 03-6-1 and have not yet determined the impact of adopting this principle.

Note 4. FAS 159

FAS 159 gives us the option of electing to measure eligible financial assets, financial liabilities, and commitments at fair value on an instrument-by-instrument basis. This election is available when we first recognize a financial asset or financial liability or enter into a firm commitment, or upon the initial adoption of FAS 159 on January 1, 2008. Subsequent changes in the fair value of assets, liabilities, and commitments are recorded in the consolidated statements of (loss) income.

Our decision to adopt FAS 159 for new financial instruments is generally based upon our funding strategy for the specific financial asset acquired. For example, securities that we anticipate funding with equity will generally be accounted for as AFS securities under FAS 115. Securities that we anticipate funding with a combination of debt and equity will generally be accounted for at fair value under FAS 159 along with the corresponding liabilities. We did not elect the fair value option under FAS 159 for any financial instruments that were acquired during the third quarter of 2008.

Transition Adjustment Due to the Adoption of FAS 159 on January 1, 2008.

We adopted FAS 159 on January 1, 2008, and elected to apply the fair value option for the assets (loans, securities, and unamortized deferred ABS issuance costs) and liabilities (ABS issued) of our consolidated Acacia securitization entities. We also elected the fair value option for certain securities at Redwood that we anticipated potentially selling or securitizing in the future. We did not elect the fair value option for the assets and liabilities at Sequoia, as these assets and liabilities are accounted for using similar measurement attributes and do not generally create substantial

volatility in our earnings. We also did not elect the fair value option for most CES and other investments at Redwood, as these assets were funded with equity and are not anticipated to be funded with a combination of debt and equity in the future.

Prior to the application of FAS 159, we were required to mark-to-market the assets, but not the liabilities, of Acacia entities, even though the assets and liabilities were paired within the same legal structure and the ABS issued by each Acacia entity would be repaid directly and solely from the cash flows generated by the assets of that entity. Electing the fair value option for the assets and liabilities of Acacia enabled us to mitigate the volatility in earnings and book value that results from the use of different measurement attributes. As a result of this fair value election we de-designated the cash flow hedge accounting elections for interest rate agreements, which reduced the complexity of accounting with regards to derivatives under FAS 133.

16

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 4. FAS 159 (continued)

The following table presents the resulting \$1.5 billion cumulative effect transition adjustment of this one-time election of FAS 159 and its effect on the consolidated total assets and total liabilities and stockholders equity (deficit) at January 1, 2008.

	December 31	January 1,		
(In Millions)	2007	007 Transition		2008
(III WIIIIOIIS)	Redwood	Adjustme	nt	Redwood
	Consolidated			Consolidated
Real estate loans	\$ 7,204	\$ (2)	\$ 7,202
Real estate securities and other investments	2,201			2,201
Cash and cash equivalents	290			290
Total earning assets	9,695	(2)	9,693
Restricted cash	118			118
Deferred asset-backed issuance costs	40	(21)	19
Other assets	86			86
Total Assets	9,939	(23)	9,916
Redwood debt	8			8
Asset-backed securities issued Sequoia	6,946			6,946
Asset-backed securities issued Acacia	3,383	(1,490)	1,893
Subordinated notes	150			150
Other liabilities	170			170

Total liabilities	10,657	(1,490)	9,167	
Common stock and additional paid-in capital	1,108		1,108	
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(574)	459	(115)	
Retained earnings	(1,252)	1,008	(244)	
Total stockholders (deficit) equity	(718)	1,467	749	
Total Liabilities and Stockholders Equity	\$ 9,939	\$ (23)	\$ 9,916	

As of September 30, 2008, the Acacia loans had an aggregate fair value of \$14 million and an unpaid principal balance of \$27 million, and asset-backed securities issued had an aggregate fair value of \$673 million and an unpaid principal balance of \$3.2 billion.

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

We adopted FAS 157 on January 1, 2008. FAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a hierarchy of information used in measuring fair value, and enhances the disclosure of information about fair value measurements. FAS 157 provides that the exit price should be used to value an asset or liability, which is the price at which an asset could be sold or a liability could be transferred in an orderly process that is not a forced liquidation or distressed sale at the measurement date. FAS 157 also provides that relevant market data, to the extent available, and not internally generated or entity specific information should be used to determine fair value. The financial impact on Redwood from the adoption of FAS 157 was not significant since our valuation methodology used in prior periods did not need to be revised to comply with the new standard.

17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (continued)

The following table presents the carrying values and estimated fair values of assets and liabilities that are required to be recorded or disclosed at fair value as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

	September 30, 2008		December 31	, 2007
(In Thousands)	Carrying	Fair	Carrying	Fair
	Value	Value	Value	Value
Assets				
Real estate loans (held-for-investment)	\$6,083,781	\$4,870,278	\$7,199,618	\$6,860,574
Real estate loans (held-for-sale)	3,150	3,150	4,533	4,533
Real estate loans (fair value)	14,461	14,461		
Trading securities	573,842	573,842	11,521	11,521

Available-for-sale securities	288,174	288,174	2,110,080	2,110,080
Other investments	78,474	78,474	79,125	79,125
Cash and equivalents	177,041	177,041	290,363	290,363
Derivative assets	4,641	4,641	5,598	5,598
Restricted cash	62,649	62,649	118,064	118,064
Accrued interest receivable	37,380	37,380	45,553	45,553
REO (included in other assets)	20,950	20,950	15,118	15,118
Liabilities				
Short-term debt Redwood	6,902	6,902	7,561	7,561
Derivative liabilities	106,849	106,849	81,385	81,385
Accrued interest payable	31,762	31,762	53,796	53,796
ABS Issued				
ABS issued Sequoia	5,929,248	5,087,333	6,946,166	6,693,087
ABS issued Acacia	672,964	672,964	3,383,113	1,893,441
Total ABS issued	6,602,212	5,760,297	10,329,279	8,586,528
Long-term debt Redwood	150,000	63,258	150,000	94,000

FAS 157 requires us to perform and disclose fair value estimates based on the following three-level hierarchy that prioritizes market inputs.

Level 1: Observable inputs that reflect quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets.

Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability either directly or through corroboration with observable market data.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs (e.g., an entity s own data or assumptions).

Level 3 inputs include unobservable inputs that are used when there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability measured at fair value. In certain cases, the inputs used to measure fair value fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In such cases, the level in which the fair value measurement in its entirety falls is determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement. Our assessment of the significance of a particular input requires judgment and considers factors specific to the asset or liability being measured.

18

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (continued)

The following table presents assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on our consolidated balance sheet on a recurring basis and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques used to measure fair value.

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis as of September 30, 2008

(In Thousands)	Carrying Value	Fair Value Measurer Quoted Prices Significant in Other Active Observable MarketInputs (Level (Level 2) 1)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Assets			
Real estate loans	14,461		14,461
Trading securities	573,842		573,842
Available-for-sale securities	288,174		288,174
Other investments	78,474		78,474
Derivative assets	4,641	4,529	112
Liabilities			
ABS issued Acacia	672,964		672,964
Derivative liabilities	106,849	30,716	76,133

The following table presents additional information about the assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on our consolidated balance sheet on a recurring basis for which Level 3 inputs were used.

Changes in Level 3 Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

			Gains (Loss	es) Included in	Purchases, Sales, Other	
Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 (In Thousands)	Beginning Balance 7/1/2008	Principal Paydowns	Net Loss	Other Comprehensive Loss	Settlements and Issuances, Net	Ending Balance 9/30/2008
Assets						
Real estate loans	\$18,800	\$(115)	\$(4,224)	\$	\$	\$14,461
Trading securities	841,868	(36,677)	(223,719)		(7,630)	573,842
Available-for-sale securities	399,759	(19,002)	(84,944)	(20,855)	13,216	288,174
Other investments	78,583	(109)				78,474
Derivative assets	279		(142)		(25)	112
Liabilities						
Acacia ABS issued	935,072	(58,044)	(204,064)			672,964
Derivative liabilities	75,290		356		487	76,133

Purchases, Sales, Gains (Losses) Included in Other

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 (In Thousands)	Beginning Balance 1/1/2008	Principal Paydowns	Net Loss	Other Comprehen Loss	Settlements sixnd Issuances, Net	Ending Balance 9/30/2008
Real estate loans Trading securities	\$25,426 1,804,511	\$(344) (137,181)	\$(8,772) (1,088,870)	\$ (1,849)	\$ (4,618)	\$14,461 573,842
Available-for-sale securities	317,090	(60,100)	(249,000)	28,239	251,945	288,174
Other investments	79,125	(651)				78,474
Derivative assets Liabilities	114	,	66		(68)	112
Acacia ABS issued	1,893,441	(198,090)	(1,018,369)		(4,018)	672,964
Derivative liabilities	57,397		20,455		(1,719)	76,133

TABLE OF CONTENTS

19

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (continued)

The following table presents the portion of gains or losses included in our consolidated statement of (loss) income that were attributable to Level 3 assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on a recurring basis and still held at September 30, 2008. Gains or losses incurred on assets or liabilities sold during the three or nine months ended September 30, 2008 are not included in the table below.

Portion of Gains or (Losses) Attributable to Level 3 Asset and Liabilities Still Held at September 30, 2008

	Included in N	Included in Net Loss		
	Three			
	Months	Nine Months		
(In Thousands)	Ended	Ended		
(III Thousands)	September	September 30,		
	30,	2008		
	2008			
Assets				
Real estate loans (fair value)	\$ (4,224)	\$ (8,772)		
Trading securities	(223,730)	(1,084,896)		

Available-for-sale securities	(92,794)	(267,179)
Other investments		
Derivative assets	(142)	66
Liabilities		
Acacia ABS issued	206,924	1,017,972
Derivative liabilities	(356)	(17.250)

The following table presents assets and liabilities recorded at fair value on a non-recurring basis and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation techniques used to measure fair value.

Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Non-Recurring Basis as of September 30, 2008

			Fair Value Measu	rements Using	Gains/(Lo	osses)
	(In Thousands)	Carrying Value	Quoted PriceSignificant in Other Activ@bservable Markletputs (LeveLevel 2) 1)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	Three Months Ended Septembe 30, 2008	Nine Months Ended r September 30, 2008
	Assets					
	Real estate loans (held-for-sale)	3,150		3,150	(415)	(791)
	Real estate owned	20,950		20,950	(2,076)	(3,624)
)						

20

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (continued)

The following table presents the components of market valuation adjustments, net, recorded in our consolidated statements of (loss) income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Market Valuation Adjustments, Net

(In Thousands)	Three	Nine Months
	Months	Ended
	Ended	September 30,

	September 30, 2008	2008
Assets		
Real estate loans (fair value)	\$ (4,224)	\$ (8,772)
Real estate loans (held-for-sale)	(2,491)	(4,417)
Trading securities	(223,719)	(1,087,597)
Impairments on AFS securities	(92,794)	(265,861)
Other investments		
Liabilities		
Acacia ABS issued	206,924	1,021,229
Derivative instruments, net	(10,853)	(36,290)
Market Valuation Adjustments, Net	\$ (127,157)	\$ (381,708)

The following is a description of the instruments measured at fair value under FAS 157 as well as the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy described above under FAS 157.

Real estate loans

Residential real estate loan fair values are determined by available market quotes and discounted cash flow analyses (Level 3).

Commercial real estate loan fair values are determined by available market quotes and discounted cash flow analyses (Level 3).

Real estate securities

Real estate securities are residential, commercial, CDO, and other asset-backed securities that are illiquid in nature and trade infrequently. Fair values are determined by discounted cash flow analyses and other valuation techniques using market pricing assumptions that are confirmed by third party dealer/pricing indications, to the extent available. Significant inputs in the valuation analysis are predominantly Level 3 in nature, due to the lack of readily available market quotes and related inputs. Relevant market indicators that are factored in the analyses include bid/ask spreads, credit losses, interest rates, and prepayment speeds. Estimated fair values are based on applying the market indicators to generate discounted cash flows.

Other investments

Other investments currently include a GIC. Management considers the GIC s fair value to approximate its contract value, as the GIC earns a variable interest rate of LIBOR less 5 basis points and resets on a monthly basis (Level 3).

Derivative assets and liabilities

Our derivative instruments include interest rate agreements and credit default swaps. Fair values of derivative instruments are determined using valuation models and are verified by valuations provided by dealers active in derivative markets. Valuation models require a variety of inputs, 21

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 5. Fair Value of Financial Instruments (continued)

including contractual terms, market prices, yield curves, credit curves, measures of volatility, prepayment rates, and correlations of such inputs. Model inputs for interest rate agreements can generally be verified and model selection does not involve significant management judgment (Level 2). For other derivatives, valuations are based on various factors such as liquidity, bid/offer spreads, and credit considerations for which we rely on available market evidence. In the absence of such evidence, management s best estimate is used (Level 3).

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less. Fair values equal carrying values.

Restricted cash

Restricted cash primarily includes interest-earning cash balances in ABS entities and the Fund for the purpose of distribution to bondholders or limited partners, and reinvestment. Due to the short-term nature of the restrictions, fair values approximate carrying values.

Accrued interest receivable and payable

Accrued interest receivable and payable includes interest due on our assets and payable on our liabilities. Due to the short-term nature of when these interest payments will be received or paid, fair values approximate carrying values.

Short-term debt Redwood

Short-term Redwood debt includes our credit facilities that mature within one year. Short-term Redwood debt is set to an adjustable rate. Fair values approximate carrying values.

ABS issued

ABS issued includes asset-backed securities issued through our Sequoia and Acacia programs. These instruments are illiquid in nature and trade infrequently, if at all. Fair values are determined by discounted cash flow analyses and other valuation techniques using market pricing assumptions that are confirmed by third party dealer/pricing indications, to the extent available. Significant inputs in the valuation analysis are predominantly Level 3, due to the nature of these instruments and the lack of readily available market quotes. Relevant market indicators factored into the analyses include dealer price indications to the extent available, bid/ask spreads, external spreads, collateral credit losses, interest rates and collateral prepayment speeds. Estimated fair values are based on applying the market indicators to generate discounted cash flows.

Long-term debt Redwood

Long-term Redwood debt includes our subordinated notes and trust preferred securities. Fair values are determined using comparable market indicators of current pricing. Significant inputs in the valuation analysis are predominantly Level 3 due to the nature of these instruments and the lack of readily available market quotes.

Real estate owned

Real estate owned includes properties owned in satisfaction of foreclosed loans. Fair values are determined using available market quotes, appraisals, broker price opinions, comparable properties, or other indications of value.

22

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 6. Real Estate Loans

We acquire residential and commercial real estate loans from third party originators. These loans are generally sold to securitization entities sponsored by us under our Sequoia program which, in turn, issue ABS. The remainder of the loans we invest in are held and financed through our Acacia program or with short-term Redwood debt and equity.

The following table summarizes the carrying value of the residential and commercial real estate loans, as reported on our consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

(In Thousands)	September 30, 2008	December 31, 2007
Commercial real estate loans (fair value)	\$ 14,461	\$
Residential real estate loans (held-for-sale)	3,150	4,533
Residential real estate loans (held-for-investment)	6,083,531	7,173,940
Commercial real estate loans (held-for-investment)	250	25,678
Total Real Estate Loans	\$ 6,086,931	\$ 7,204,151

On January 1, 2008, we elected the fair value option under FAS 159 for commercial real estate loans owned by Acacia entities, and record these loans at their estimated fair values. At September 30, 2008 we owned \$14 million (\$27 million principal face) of commercial loans, none of which are delinquent. Prior to 2008, these loans were classified as held-for-investment.

At September 30, 2008, we had \$5 million in outstanding principal of residential loans held-for-sale with a lower of cost or fair value of \$3 million. At December 31, 2007, there was \$6 million in outstanding principal of residential loans held-for-sale with a lower of cost or fair value of \$5 million.

Real Estate Loans Held-for-Investment

The following table provides additional information on real estate loans classified as held-for-investment as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

September 30, 2008	Residential	Commercial	
•	Real Estate	Real Estate	Total
(In Thousands)	Loans	Loans	
Face value	\$6,065,324	\$ 11,100	\$6,076,424
Unamortized premium (discount), net	65,088	(361)	64,727
Discount designated as credit reserve	·	(8,141)	(8,141)
Allowance for loan losses	(46,881)	(2,348)	(49,229)
Carrying Value	\$6,083,531	\$ 250	\$6,083,781
December 31, 2007 (In Thousands) Face value Unamortized premium (discount), net	Residential Real Estate Loans \$7,106,018 86,204	Commercial Real Estate Loans \$ 38,111 (1,944)	Total \$7,144,129 84,260
Discount designated as credit reserve Allowance for loan losses	(18,282)	(8,141) (2,348)	(8,141) (20,630)

Carrying Value

\$7,173,940 \$25,678 \$7,199,618

Residential real estate loans held-for-investment at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, are owned by Sequoia entities. Of the \$6.1 billion of principal face and \$65 million of unamortized premium on these loans at September 30, 2008, \$2.1 billion of principal face and \$48 million of unamortized premium

23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 6. Real Estate Loans (continued)

relates to residential loans acquired prior to July 1, 2004. During the first nine months of 2008, 17% of these residential loans prepaid and we amortized 27% of the premium. For residential loans acquired after July 1, 2004, the principal face was \$4 billion and the unamortized premium was \$17 million at September 30, 2008. During the first nine months of 2008, 13% of these residential loans prepaid and we amortized 16% of the premium.

Of the \$7.1 billion of principal face and \$86 million of unamortized premium on our residential real estate loans held-for-investment at December 31, 2007, \$2.5 billion of principal face and \$66 million of unamortized premium relates to residential loans acquired prior to July 1, 2004, and \$4.6 billion of principal face and \$20 million of unamortized premium relates to residential loans acquired after July 1, 2004.

Commercial real estate loans held-for-investment had a carrying value of \$0.3 million at September 30, 2008. During the first quarter of 2007, we fully reserved for an anticipated loss on a \$2 million mezzanine commercial loan, which was made to finance a condominium-conversion project. We do not expect to recover any outstanding principal upon completion of the conversion project and sale of the condominium units, and thus maintain the reserve as of September 30, 2008.

Note 7. Allowance for Loan Losses

We establish an allowance for loan losses on our residential loans held-for-investment based on our estimate of losses incurred in our loan portfolio. At both September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, all residential loans classified as held-for-investment were owned by Sequoia entities.

The following table summarizes the activity in the allowance for loan losses for our consolidated Sequoia loans for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Activity in the Allowance for Loan Losses

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended		
	September 30,			September 30,	
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	2008	2007	
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 32,597	\$ 16,416	\$ 18,282	\$ 20,119	
Charge-offs, net	(4,049)	(2,728)	(7,853)	(10,412)	
Provision for loan losses	18,333	1,507	36,452	5,488	
Balance at End of Period	\$ 46,881	\$ 15,195	\$ 46,881	\$ 15,195	

Serious delinquencies on Sequoia loans were \$143 million and \$68 million as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively. Serious delinquencies include loans delinquent more than 90 days and in foreclosure. As a percentage of current loan balances, serious delinquencies were 2.36% and 0.96% at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively. As a percentage of original balances, serious delinquencies were 0.51% and 0.24% at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively.

When we pursue foreclosure in full satisfaction for a defaulted loan, we estimate the specific loan loss, if any, based on estimated net proceeds from the sale of the property (including accrued but unpaid interest and other costs), and charge this specific estimated loss against the allowance for loan losses. During the first nine months of 2008, there were \$8 million of charge-offs that reduced our allowance for loan losses. These charge-offs arose from \$31 million of defaulted loan principal. Foreclosed property is subsequently recorded as REO, a component of other assets. Subsequent changes in the value of an REO property below its cost basis flow through market valuation adjustments, net, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income.

24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 8. Real Estate Securities

We invest in third party residential, commercial, and CDO securities. The following table presents our real estate securities by collateral type and entity as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

September 30, 2008	Redwood	The Fund	Acacia	Total
(In Thousands)	Reuwoou	The Fund		Securities
Residential	\$ 160,986	\$ 52,729	\$ 403,893	\$ 617,608
Commercial	63,686		128,000	191,686
CDO	4,065	14,116	34,541	52,722
Total Real Estate Securities	\$ 228,737	\$ 66,845	\$ 566,434	\$ 862,016

December 31, 2007	Dadwood	The Fund	Aggaig	Total
(In Thousands)	Redwood	The rund	Acacia	Securities
Residential	\$ 174,756	\$ 3,126	\$ 1,393,048	\$ 1,570,930
Commercial	148,508		278,003	426,511
CDO	20,822	12,075	91,263	124,160
Total Real Estate Securities	\$ 344,086	\$ 15,201	\$ 1,762,314	\$ 2,121,601

The following table presents our trading and AFS real estate securities by collateral type and entity as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

September 30, 2008	Trading		AFS		Total Secur	rities
(In Thousands)	Redwood	d Acacia	Redwood	The Fund	Trading	AFS
Residential IGS						
Prime	\$ 1,121	\$ 80,090	\$ 65,133	\$	\$ 81,211	\$ 65,133
Non-prime	476	236,787	46,624	52,230	237,263	98,854
Total Residential IGS	1,597	316,877	111,757	52,230	318,474	163,987
Residential CES						
Prime		34,684	41,414		34,684	41,414
Non-prime	1,901	52,332	4,317	499	54,233	4,816
Total Residential CES	1,901	87,016	45,731	499	88,917	46,230
Commercial IGS		46,909			46,909	
Commercial CES		81,091	63,686		81,091	63,686
CDO IGS	3,835	31,754		7,487	35,589	7,487
CDO CES	75	2,787	155	6,629	2,862	6,784
Total Real Estate Securities	\$ 7,408	\$ 566,434	\$ 221,329	\$ 66,845	\$ 573,842	\$ 288,174

TABLE OF CONTENTS

25

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 8. Real Estate Securities (continued)

December 31, 2007	Trading	AFS			Total Securities	
(In Thousands)	Redwood	Acacia	Redwood	The Fund	Trading	AFS
Residential IGS						
Prime	\$	\$ 514,045	\$ 1,360	\$	\$	\$ 515,405
Non-prime		628,068	10,865	3,126		642,059
Total Residential IGS		1,142,113	12,225	3,126		1,157,464
Residential CES						

Prime		193,676	127,612			321,288
Non-prime	11,521	57,259	23,398		11,521	80,657
Total Residential CES	11,521	250,935	151,010		11,521	401,945
Commercial IGS		89,676				89,676
Commercial CES		188,327	148,508			336,835
CDO IGS		83,094	18,450	12,075		113,619
CDO CES		8,169	2,372			10,541
Total Real Estate	\$ 11,521	\$ 1,762,314	\$ 332,565	\$ 15,201	¢ 11 521	\$ 2,110,080
Securities	\$ 11,321	\$ 1,702,314	\$ 332,303	\$ 13,201	\$ 11,521	\$ 4,110,080

We finance securities through a combination of Redwood debt and equity as well as investments in the Fund and Acacia entities that we consolidate. Of the total securities owned at Redwood as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, \$10 million and \$8 million, respectively, were pledged for short-term Redwood debt.

The following table presents the carrying value (which equals fair value) of AFS securities as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

AFS Securities

September 30, 2008 (In Thousands)	Residential	Commercial	CDO	Total
Face Value	\$945,618	\$514,882	\$93,086	\$1,553,586
Discount designated credit reserve	(556,489)	(470,660)	(59,818)	(1,086,967)
Discount net unamortized	(129,504)	23,847	(17,910)	(123,567)
Amortized cost	259,625	68,069	15,358	343,052
Gross unrealized gains	5,998	2,090		8,088
Gross unrealized losses	(55,406)	(6,473)	(1,087)	(62,966)
Carrying Value	\$210,217	\$63,686	\$ 14,271	\$ 288,174
December 31, 2007 (In Thousands) Face Value Discount designated credit reserve Discount net unamortized Amortized cost Gross unrealized gains Gross unrealized losses Carrying Value	Residential \$3,553,064 (723,489) (886,118) 1,943,457 14,074 (398,122) \$1,559,409	571,688 4,965	CDO \$393,010 (100,617) (156,305) 136,088 822 (12,750) \$124,160	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

26

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTSSeptember 30, 20008(Unau

(Unaudited)

Note 8. Real Estate Securities (continued)

When we purchase a credit-sensitive AFS security at a significant discount to its face value, we often do not amortize into income a significant portion of this discount that we are entitled to earn but do not expect to collect due to the inherent credit risk of the security. We additionally may expense a portion of our investment in the security to the extent we believe that principal losses will exceed the discount. The portion of the total face that we do not amortize into income is designated as a credit reserve on the security, with net unamortized discounts or premiums amortized into income over time using the interest method in accordance with EITF 99-20.

The following table presents the detail investment activity affecting our gross purchase discount on AFS securities and the resulting net unamortized discount that we currently expect to recognize into income over the remaining lives of these securities.

Changes in Unamortized Discount and Designated Credit Reserves on AFS Securities

Three Months Ended	Residential	1	Commercia	1	CDO	
September 30, 2008	Designated	l Unamortize	dDesignated	Unamortiz	e D esignated	Unamortized
(In Thousands)	Credit	Net	Credit	Net	Credit	Net
(III Tilousalius)	Reserve	Discount	Reserve	Discount	Reserve	Discount
	008\$555,702	\$154,465	\$384,487	\$31,871	\$33,743	\$42,415
Amortization of net (discount) premium		(9,952)		2,581		(479)
Realized credit losses	(79,804)		(2,733)		(5,000)	
Acquisitions		10,244				
Sales, calls, other	106				43	51
Impairments	55,232		30,607		6,955	
Transfers/release of credit reserves	25,253	(25,253)	58,299	(58,299)	24,077	(24,077)
Ending balance September 30 2008	\$556,489	\$129,504	\$470,660	\$(23,847)	\$59,818	\$17,910
Nine Months Ended	Residential	.	Commercial		CDO	T T 1
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008	Designated		Designated	Unamortize	edDesignated	Unamortized
	Designated Credit	Net	Designated Credit	Unamortize Net	e D esignated Credit	Net
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands)	Designated Credit Reserve	Net Discount	Designated	Unamortize	edDesignated	
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands) Beginning balance December 3 2007	Designated Credit Reserve	Net	Designated Credit	Unamortize Net	e D esignated Credit	Net
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands) Beginning balance December 3	Designated Credit Reserve	Net Discount	Designated Credit Reserve	Unamortize Net Discount	eDesignated Credit Reserve	Net Discount
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands) Beginning balance December 3 2007 Reclassification due to fair value	Designated Credit Reserve	Net Discount \$886,118	Designated Credit Reserve	Unamortize Net Discount \$98,509	edDesignated Credit Reserve \$100,617	Net Discount \$156,305
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands) Beginning balance December 3 2007 Reclassification due to fair value option Beginning balance	Designated Credit Reserve \$723,489 (213,356)	Net Discount \$886,118 (794,395)	Designated Credit Reserve \$318,456	Unamortize Net Discount \$98,509 (80,642)	edDesignated Credit Reserve \$100,617 (78,762)	Net Discount \$156,305 (122,384)
September 30, 2008 (In Thousands) Beginning balance December 3 2007 Reclassification due to fair value option Beginning balance January 1, 2008 Amortization of net (discount)	Designated Credit Reserve \$723,489 (213,356)	Net Discount \$886,118 (794,395) 91,723	Designated Credit Reserve \$318,456	Unamortized Net Discount \$98,509 (80,642) 17,867	edDesignated Credit Reserve \$100,617 (78,762)	Net Discount \$156,305 (122,384) 33,921

Acquisitions Sales, calls, other Impairments	28,030 106 144,970	103,967 7,866	112,536		15,000 43 8,354	13,569 (4,494)
Transfers/release of credit reserves	44,223	(44,223)	47,941	(47,941)	23,716	(23,716)
Ending balance September 30, 2008	\$556,489	\$129,504	\$470,660	\$(23,847)	\$59,818	\$17,910
27						

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 8. Real Estate Securities (continued)

The loans underlying our residential CES totaled \$132 billion at September 30, 2008, and consist of \$101 billion prime and \$31 billion non-prime loans. These loans are located nationwide with a large concentration in California (49%). Serious delinquencies (90+ days, in foreclosure or REO) at September 30, 2008 were 4.60% of current principal balances and 2.00% of original principal balances. For loans in prime pools, serious delinquencies were 1.43% of current balances and 0.62% of original balances. Non-prime pools had serious delinquencies of 14.94% of current balances and 6.48% of original balances.

The loans underlying our commercial CES totaled \$49 billion at September 30, 2008, and consist primarily of office (39%), retail (28%), and multifamily (16%) commercial loans. These loans are located nationwide. Serious delinquencies (90+ days, in foreclosure or REO) at September 30, 2008 were 0.96% of current principal balances and 0.90% of original principal balances.

The following table presents the components comprising the carrying value of AFS securities that were in an unrealized loss position and not deemed to be other than temporarily impaired as of September 30, 2008, and December 31, 2007.

AFS Securities with Unrealized Losses

	Less than 12 Consecutive Months				12 Consecutive Months or Longer		
Santambar 20, 2009	Total	Gross	Total	Total	Gross	Total	
September 30, 2008	Amortized	Unrealized	Fair	Amor	i zed realized	Fair	
(In Thousands)	Cost	Losses	Value	Cost	Losses	Value	
Residential	\$ 202,613	\$ (55,406)	\$ 147,207	\$	\$	\$	
Commercial	21,773	(6,473)	15,300				
CDO	7,282	(1,087)	6,195				
Total Securities	\$ 231,668	\$ (62,966)	\$ 168,702	\$	\$	\$	

	Less than 12	Consecutive M	lonths	12 Consecutive Months or Longer			
December 31, 2007	Total	Gross	Total	Total	Gross	Total	
•	Amortized	Unrealized	Fair	Amortized	Unrealized	Fair	
(In Thousands)	Cost	Losses	Value	Cost	Losses	Value	
Residential	\$ 930,965	(303,546)	627,419	\$ 315,304	\$ (94,576)	\$ 220,728	
Commercial	400,942	(112,769)	288,173	130,681	(37,373)	93,308	
CDO	42,113	(12,750)	29,363				
Total Securities	\$ 1,374,020	\$ (429,065)	\$ 944,955	\$ 445,985	\$ (131,949)	\$ 314,036	

At September 30, 2008, we owned 593 AFS securities, of which, 128 were in an unrealized loss position and none were in an unrealized loss position for twelve consecutive months or longer. At December 31, 2007, we owned 1,722 AFS securities, of which 855 were in an unrealized loss position and 188 were in a continuous loss position for twelve months or longer. The number of AFS securities reported on our consolidated balance sheets declined as a result of our adoption of FAS 159 on January 1, 2008.

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, we recognized other-than-temporary impairments on AFS securities of \$93 million and \$266 million, respectively, through market valuation adjustments, net, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, we recognized other-than-temporary impairments of \$83 million and \$107 million, respectively.

28

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 8. Real Estate Securities (continued)

Gross Realized Gains and Losses

Gains and losses from the sale of AFS securities are recorded to realized gains (losses) on sales and calls, net, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income. The following table presents the gross realized gains and losses on sales and calls of AFS securities for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,		Septembe	r 30,
	2008	2007	2008	2007
sales	\$	\$ 3,221	\$ 1,831	\$ 6,636
calls		3,284	42	5,437
sales		(3,050)		(5,787)
calls	(50)		(93)	
	calls sales	Septemb 2008 sales \$ calls sales	September 30, 2008 2007 sales \$ 3,221 calls 3,284 sales (3,050)	September 30, September 2008 2007 2008 sales \$ \$3,221 \$1,831 calls 3,284 42 sales (3,050)

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended

Total realized gains (losses) on sales and calls, net \$ (50) \$ 3,455 \$ 1,780 \$ 6,286

Note 9. Other Investments

Other investments include a GIC owned by an Acacia securitization entity and recorded on our consolidated balance sheets at its estimated fair value. This GIC represents a deposit certificate issued by a rated investment bank and serves as collateral to cover realized losses on CDS entered into by this same Acacia entity. The CDS reference A and BBB-rated residential mortgage-backed securities issued in 2006. The fair value of the GIC was \$78 million as of September 30, 2008, which is equal to its carrying value. The GIC has been drawn down by \$2 million since its acquisition.

Note 10. Derivative Financial Instruments

We report our derivative financial instruments at fair value as determined using third-party models and confirmed by broker/dealers that make markets in these instruments.

The following table shows the aggregate fair value and notional amount of our derivative financial instruments as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

	September 30), 2008	December 31, 2007		
(In Thousands)	Fair	Notional	Fair	Notional	
(In Thousands)	Value	Amount	Value	Amount	
Trading Instruments					
Interest rate caps purchased	\$4,107	\$ 714,400	\$ 3,788	\$ 707,900	
Interest rate caps sold	(1,173)	250,000	(1,061)	250,000	
Interest rate corridors purchased				844,805	
Interest rate swaps	(29,009)	1,036,016	(1,553)	186,733	
Interest rate swaps designated as cash flow			(19,564)	994,562	
hedges			(19,304)	994,302	
Credit default swaps	(76,133)	78,244	(57,397)	78,771	
Total Derivative Financial Instruments	\$ (102,208)	\$ 2,078,660	\$ (75,787)	\$ 3,062,771	

Of the negative \$102 million value of derivative financial instruments at September 30, 2008, \$5 million was recorded as derivative assets and \$107 million was recorded as derivative liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet. Of the negative \$76 million value of derivative financial instruments at December 31, 2007, \$5 million was recorded as derivative assets and \$81 million was recorded as derivative liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet.

29

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 10. Derivative Financial Instruments (continued)

Interest Rate Agreements

We currently account for our interest rate agreements as trading instruments in accordance with FAS 133. Changes in the fair value of the interest rate agreement and all associated income and expenses are reported in our consolidated statements of (loss) income through market valuation adjustments, net. We had net valuation adjustments on interest rate agreements of negative \$10 million and negative \$16 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, and negative \$2 million and negative \$1 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

We did not have any interest rate agreements designated as cash flow hedges during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008. For interest rate agreements previously designated as cash flow hedges, our total unrealized gain or loss included in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) was negative \$29 million at September 30, 2008 and was negative \$33 million at December 31, 2007.

The following table presents the interest income and expense of our interest rate agreements previously designated as cash flow hedges for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Impact on Net Interest Income (Expense) of Our Interest Rate Agreements Accounted for as Cash Flow Hedges

	Three Mo Ended Septembe		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	2008	2007	
Net interest income on cash flow interest rate agreements	\$	\$2,100	\$	\$7,222	
Realized net income due to net ineffective portion of hedges		42		631	
Realized net losses reclassified from other comprehensive (loss) income	(1,260)	(183)	(3,752)	(860)	
Total	\$(1,260)	\$1,959	\$(3,752)	\$6,993	

Credit Default Swaps

CDS in Acacia are accounted for as trading instruments. The estimated fair values of these contracts fluctuate for a variety of reasons, such as the likelihood or occurrence of a specific credit event, the market perception of default risk and counterparty risk, and supply and demand changes. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, the fair value of these CDS decreased \$0.4 million and \$20 million, respectively, as the result of higher market premiums required for these types of instruments.

Counterparty Credit Risk

We incur credit risk to the extent that counterparties to our derivative financial instruments do not perform their obligations under specified contractual agreements. If a derivative counterparty does not perform, we may not receive the proceeds to which we may be entitled under these agreements. To mitigate this risk, we enter into agreements that are either a) transacted on a national exchange or b) transacted with counterparties that are either i) designated by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York as a primary government dealer, ii) affiliates of primary government dealers, or iii) rated A or higher. We also attempt to transact with several different counterparties in order to reduce our specific

counterparty exposure. We consider counterparty risk as part of our fair value assessments of all derivative financial instruments.

As of September 30, 2008, Redwood and its affiliates had nineteen International Swaps and Derivatives Association (ISDA) agreements with ten different bank counterparties. For open derivative positions at

30

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 10. Derivative Financial Instruments (continued)

September 30, 2008, we were in compliance with the requirements of our ISDA counterparties. For ISDA agreements with no open derivative positions, we were in breach of nine agreements due to a decline in our total reported net worth and are currently in process of amending those agreements. This had no impact to our financial statements or operations.

Note 11. Other Assets

Other assets as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, are summarized in the following table.

Other Assets

(In Thousands)	September 30,	December 31,
(In Thousands)	2008	2007
Real estate owned (REO)	\$ 20,950	\$ 15,118
Fixed assets and leasehold improvements	5,378	5,666
Principal receivable	1,605	2,819
Other	2,983	1,630
Total Other Assets	\$ 30,916	\$ 25,233

Real estate owned (REO) consists of foreclosed properties received in full satisfaction of real estate loans. The number of single-family properties owned by us at September 30, 2008, was 85, an increase of 7 (or 9%), from the end of the prior year, reflecting the impact of the continued housing market downturn and inability of a growing number of borrowers to meet their repayment obligations. The states of Arizona, California, and Florida accounted for 24% of our REO balance at September 30, 2008. The Midwest region accounted for an additional 34% of this total.

The carrying value of REO as of September 30, 2008 was \$21 million, of which \$25 million related to transfers into REO in the first nine months of 2008, offset by \$15 million of REO liquidations and \$4 million of negative valuation

changes during the first nine months of 2008. The carrying value of REO as of December 31, 2007 was \$15 million, of which \$14 million related to transfers into REO in 2007 and \$1 million from transfers in 2006.

Note 12. Short-term Debt Redwood

We may enter into master repurchase agreements (MRA), bank borrowings, and other forms of collateralized borrowings with various commercial banks and investment banks. We refer to these borrowings as short-term Redwood debt. We report short-term Redwood debt at its unpaid principal balance. Borrowings under short-term Redwood debt facilities generally bear interest rates of a specified margin over one-month LIBOR, are generally uncommitted, and mature within one year.

At September 30, 2008, our only use of short-term Redwood debt was to finance \$10 million of securities under an existing MRA that matured in October 2008. At December 31, 2007, our only use of short-term Redwood debt was to finance \$8 million of securities under an MRA that matured monthly. We closed our commercial paper facility in December 2007 and have allowed other facilities to expire.

As of September 30, 2008, we had MRAs in place with twelve different counterparties. We also had two facilities in place to finance the acquisition of real estate loans with a combined borrowing limit of \$1 billion, which matured in October 2008. The borrowing agreements under short-term Redwood debt facilities require compliance with various financial and organizational covenants. Although we generally comply with all of our covenants, the decline and volatility in our reported net worth has resulted in breaches and subsequent renegotiations of certain borrowing agreements. As of September 30, 2008, we were in compliance with the

31

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 12. Short-term Debt Redwood (continued)

covenants under the open MRA referenced above. Of the undrawn facilities, we were in breach with two counterparties due to a decline in our tangible net worth and stockholders equity. This had no impact on our financial statements or operations.

The following table summarizes short-term Redwood debt outstanding by weighted average interest rates and by collateral type as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007. For these periods, the collateral was \$10 million and \$8 million of real estate securities, respectively.

Short-term Debt Redwood

	Septembe	er 30, 2008	December 31, 2007			
		Weighted	Weighted		Weighted	Weighted
(In Thousands)	Amount	Average	Average	Amount	Average	Average
(In Thousands)	Borrowed	l Interest	Days Until	Borrowed	l Interest	Days Until
		Rate	Maturity		Rate	Maturity
Total short-term Redwood debt	\$ 6,902	3.31 %	5	\$ 7,561	5.25 %	22

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, the average balance of short-term Redwood debt was \$8 million and \$11 million, respectively, with a weighted-average interest cost of 3.37% and 3.70%, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 the average balance of short-term Redwood debt was \$0.4 billion and \$1.4 billion, respectively, with a weighted-average interest cost of 5.87% and 5.84%, respectively. At both September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, accrued interest payable on short-term Redwood debt was \$12,000.

Note 13. Asset-Backed Securities Issued

The Sequoia and Acacia securitization entities that we sponsor issue ABS to acquire assets from us and from third parties. Each series of ABS issued consists of various classes that pay interest at variable or fixed rates on a monthly or quarterly basis. Substantially all ABS issued pay variable rates of interest, which are indexed to one, three, or six-month LIBOR. Some ABS issued pay fixed rates of interest or pay hybrid rates, which are fixed rates that subsequently adjust to variable rates. ABS issued also include some interest-only classes with coupons set at a fixed-rate or a fixed spread, or set at a spread to the interest rates paid on the assets of a securitization entity.

The components of ABS issued by consolidated securitization entities we sponsor as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, along with other selected information, are summarized in the following table.

Asset-Backed Securities Issued

	September 30, 200	08		December 31, 200	7	
(In Thousands) ABS	Sequoia	Acacia	Total	Sequoia	Acacia	Total
issued Certificates with principal value ABS	\$5,902,989	\$3,176,774	\$9,079,763	\$6,904,937	\$3,403,748	\$10,308,685
issued Interest-only certificates	24,945		24,945	35,220		35,220
Unamortized premium	1,314		1,314	6,009		6,009
Unamortized discount					(20,635)	(20,635)
Market value discount		(2,503,810)	(2,503,810)			
Total ABS Issued Range of weighted	\$5,929,248	\$672,964	\$6,602,212	\$6,946,166	\$3,383,113	\$10,329,279
average interest rates, by series	2.64% to 5.93%	3.19% to 3.61%		4.42% to 6.14%	5.40% to 6.06%	
Stated maturities Number of series	2014 2047 38	2039 2052 10		2014 2047 38	2039 2052 10	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 13. Asset-Backed Securities Issued (continued)

The maturity of each class of ABS issued is primarily determined by the rate of principal prepayments on the assets of the issuing entity. Each series is also subject to redemption (call) according to the specific terms of the respective governing documents. As a result, the actual maturity of ABS issued will often occur earlier than its stated maturity. As of September 30, 2008, all of the \$6.6 billion reported value of ABS issued had contractual maturities of over five years.

On January 1, 2008, we elected to account for the ABS issued in Acacia at fair value under FAS 159. Prior to this election, Acacia ABS issued were carried at their unpaid principal balances, net of any unamortized discount or premium, and Acacia ABS deferred issuance costs were amortized as an adjustment to interest expense. Amortization of Sequoia deferred ABS issuance costs were \$1 million and \$5 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively. Amortization of Sequoia and Acacia deferred ABS issuance costs were \$5 million and \$17 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

The following table summarizes the accrued interest payable on ABS issued as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007. Interest due on Sequoia ABS is settled monthly and interest due on Acacia ABS is settled quarterly.

Accrued Interest Payable on Asset-Backed Securities Issued

(In Thousanda)	September 30,	December 31	
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	
Sequoia	\$ 14,390	\$ 19,648	
Acacia	16,056	32,237	
Total Accrued Interest Payable on ABS Issued	\$ 30,446	\$ 51,885	

The following table summarizes the carrying value components of the collateral for ABS issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

Collateral for Asset-Backed Securities Issued

	September 3	September 30, 2008			December 31, 2007		
(In Thousands)	Sequoia	Acacia	Total	Sequoia	Acacia	Total	
Real estate loans	\$6.083.531	\$14.461	\$6.097.992	\$7.173.940	\$25,426	\$7.199.366	

Real estate securities		648,842	648,842		1,762,607	1,762,607
Other investments		78,474	78,474		79,125	79,125
Real estate owned (REO)	19,922		19,922	13,744		13,744
Restricted cash	447	56,412	56,859	337	112,793	113,130
Accrued interest receivable	24,100	8,437	32,537	37,907	9,928	47,835
Total Collateral for ABS Issued	\$6,128,000	\$806,626	\$6,934,626	\$7,225,928	\$1,989,879	\$9,215,807

Note 14. Long-term Debt Redwood

In 2006, we issued \$100 million of subordinated notes through Redwood Capital Trust I, a wholly-owned Delaware statutory trust, in a private placement transaction. These subordinated notes require quarterly distributions at a floating coupon rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.25% until the notes are redeemed in whole, which will be no later than January 30, 2037. The earliest optional redemption date without penalty is January 30, 2012.

33

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 14. Long-term Debt Redwood (continued)

In 2007, we issued an additional \$50 million of subordinated notes, which require quarterly distributions at a floating interest rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.25% until the notes are redeemed in whole, which will be no later than July 30, 2037. The earliest optional redemption date without a penalty is July 30, 2012.

At September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, the accrued interest payable balance on long-term Redwood debt was \$1 million and \$2 million, respectively.

Note 15. Commitments and Contingencies

As of September 30, 2008, we were obligated under non-cancelable operating leases with expiration dates through 2018 for \$14 million. The majority of the future lease obligations relates to a ten-year operating lease for our executive offices that expires in 2013 and a lease for additional space at our executive offices that expires in 2018. The total payments required under these leases are recognized as office rent expense on a straight-line basis over the lease terms. Operating lease expense was \$0.4 million and \$1.4 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, and \$0.3 million and \$0.9 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

The following table presents our future lease commitments as of September 30, 2008.

Future Lease Commitments by Year

	September
(In Thousands)	30,
	2008
2008 (three months)	\$ 474
2009	1,754
2010	1,709
2011	1,831
2012	1,882
2013 and thereafter	6,692
Total	\$ 14,342

Leasehold improvements for our executive offices are amortized into expense over the ten-year lease term, expiring in 2013. The unamortized leasehold improvement balance at both September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007 was \$3 million.

At September 30, 2008, to our knowledge there were no legal proceedings to which we were a party or to which any of our properties was subject.

Note 16. Minority Interest

Minority interest represents the aggregate limited partnership (LP) interests in the Fund held by third parties. As of September 30, 2008, the minority interest was \$35 million, representing a 48% third party interest in the Fund. Income allocated to the minority interest is based on the third party LP ownership percentage. The ownership percentage is determined by dividing the number of units held by third party LP investors by the total units outstanding. Subsequent changes in our ownership percentage will be treated as capital transactions and result in a reallocation between shareholders equity and minority interest in our consolidated balance sheets.

Note 17. Stockholders Equity

The following table provides the basic and diluted (loss) earnings per share computations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

34

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 17. Stockholders Equity (continued)

Basic and Diluted (Loss) Earnings per Share

	Three Months Ended September 30,			Nine Months Ended September 30,				
In Thousands, Except Share Data	2008	- ,	2007		2008	- ,	2007	
Net (loss) income	\$(111,304)	\$(60,917)	\$(328,800)	\$(31,192)
Basic weighted average shares oustanding	33,334,01	1	27,892,199		32,907,196		27,388,185	5
Net effect of dilutive stock options								
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding	33,334,01	1	27,892,199		32,907,196		27,388,185	5
Basic (Loss) Earnings Per Share:	\$(3.34)	\$(2.18)	\$(9.99)	\$(1.14)
Diluted (Loss) Earnings Per Share:	\$(3.34)	\$(2.18)	\$(9.99)	\$(1.14)

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, there was no allocation of income for our outstanding stock options and equity awards as they were antidilutive pursuant to EITF 03-6. For the three months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, the number of outstanding stock options that were antidilutive totaled 1,061,751 and 1,159,298, respectively, and the number of outstanding equity awards that were antidilutive totaled 1,198,412 and 1,186,999, respectively. There were no other participating securities during these periods.

Stock Repurchases

We announced a stock repurchase authorization in November 2007 for the repurchase of up to a total of 5,000,000 common shares. This plan replaced all previous share repurchase plans and has no expiration date. During the three months ended September 30, 2008, we acquired 341,656 shares under this plan. As of September 30, 2008, there remained 4,658,344 shares available for repurchase under this plan.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income

Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income includes the difference between the fair value and amortized cost for real estate securities accounted for as AFS and any net gains or losses from interest rate agreements previously accounted for as cash flow hedges during prior reporting periods.

The following table provides a summary of the components of accumulated other comprehensive loss as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007.

(In Thousands)	September 30, 2008	December 31, 2007
Net unrealized loss on real estate securities	\$ (54,877)	\$ (541,153)
Net unrealized loss on interest rate agreements accounted for as cash flow hedges	(28,863)	(32,613)
Total Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income	\$ (83,740)	\$ (573,766)

At September 30, 2008, the net unrealized loss on AFS securities was \$55 million, as compared to a net unrealized loss of \$541 million at December 31, 2007. Upon our adoption of FAS 159 (for all securities in Acacia and IGS at Redwood) on January 1, 2008, net unrealized losses of \$458 million were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss to retained earnings. During the third quarter of 2008, we recognized \$93 million

other-than-temporary impairments on securities and \$21 million of fair value declines in AFS with unrealized losses that were not deemed to be other-than-temporary (See *Note 8*). The net effect of these adjustments was a reduction in accumulated other comprehensive loss during the quarter.

35

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 17. Stockholders Equity (continued)

On January 1, 2008, the interest rate agreements in Acacia entities were de-designated as cash flow hedges upon our adoption of FAS 159. At September 30, 2008, these agreements had an unrealized loss of \$29 million, which will be expensed through our consolidated statements of (loss) income over the remaining lives of designated Acacia ABS (See *Note 10*). During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, we amortized \$1 million and \$3 million, respectively, into interest expense.

Note 18. Equity Compensation Plans

As of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, 1,656,816 and 493,646 shares of common stock, respectively, were available for grant under Redwood s Incentive Stock Plan. The unamortized cost of nonvested awards totaled \$10 million, as shown in the following table:

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008							
(In Thousands)	Stock Options	Restricted Stock	Deferred Stock Units	Employee Stock Purchase Program	e Total			
Unamortized grant date fair value at beginning of period	\$500	\$ 393	\$8,138	\$	\$9,031			
Equity grants		614	10,420	234	11,268			
Equity compensation expense	(376)	(416)	(8,891)	(205)	(9,888)			
Unamortized grant date fair value at end of period	\$124	\$ 591	\$9,667	\$ 29	\$10,411			

The weighted average amortization period remaining for all of our equity awards was less than one year at September 30, 2008.

Stock Options

As of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, there was 748,323 and 833,215, respectively, of stock options outstanding. The aggregate intrinsic value of the options outstanding and options currently exercisable was \$3 million and \$7 million at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, respectively.

There were no stock options exercised for the three months ended September 30, 2008 and 43,812 stock options exercised for the nine months ended September 30, 2008. In the first nine months of 2008, officers exercised 7,750 options and surrendered 6,050 shares to pay exercise costs and taxes totaling \$0.2 million, within the guidelines of the Incentive Stock Plan. The total intrinsic value or gain (fair market value less exercise price) for options exercised during the nine months ended September 30, 2008 was \$0.5 million.

There were 400 and 64,572 stock options exercised for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively. In the first nine months of 2007, officers exercised 23,487 options and surrendered 15,715 shares to pay exercise costs and taxes totaling \$1 million. The total intrinsic value or gain (fair market value less exercise price) for options exercised was less than \$1 million and \$1.4 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

Restricted Stock

As of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, there were 31,638 and 17,646 shares, respectively, of restricted stock outstanding. Restrictions on these shares lapse through July 2012. There were no restricted stock awards granted during the three months ended September 30, 2008. During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, there were 30,156 restricted stock awards granted. There were no restricted stock awards granted during the first nine months of 2007.

36

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 18. Equity Compensation Plans (continued)

Deferred Stock Units

As of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, there were 997,675 and 709,848, respectively, of DSUs outstanding, of which 418,482 and 301,406, respectfully, had vested. There were 16,283 and 365,149 of DSUs granted during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008. There were 9,247 and 33,800 of DSUs granted during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The ESPP allows a maximum of 100,000 shares of common stock to be purchased in aggregate for all employees. As of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, 62,577 and 48,302 shares have been purchased, respectively, and there remained a negligible amount of uninvested employee contributions in the ESPP.

Note 19. Operating Expenses

Components of our operating expenses for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007 are presented in the following table.

Operating Expenses

	Three Mo	nths Ended	Nine Mon	ths Ended
	September	September 30,		
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	2008	2007
Fixed compensation expense	\$ 4,331	\$ 4,560	\$ 14,653	\$ 13,462
Variable compensation expense	616	(1,096)	2,803	1,353
Equity compensation expense	3,080	2,593	9,888	9,481
Severance expense				2,380
Total compensation expense	8,027	6,057	27,344	26,676
Systems	1,942	2,119	6,567	5,938
Due diligence	29	220	47	1,005
Office costs	1,804	1,349	4,956	3,794
Accounting and legal	4,151	1,039	6,746	2,178
Other operating expenses	1,294	948	2,613	2,695
Total Operating Expenses	\$ 17,247	\$ 11,732	\$ 48,273	\$ 42,286

Note 20. Taxes

Through the second quarter of 2008, we had elected to retain up to 10% of our REIT ordinary taxable income and had provisioned for corporate income taxes on the retained income while maintaining our REIT status. In August 2008, our Board of Directors decided to distribute as dividends 100% of our REIT taxable income generated in 2007 and 2008. As a result, we recognized a net tax provision reversal of \$10 million and \$7 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively. We recognized a total tax provision of \$2 million and \$7 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

Our tax provision for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 includes benefits of \$7 million and \$2 million, respectively, that are excluded from the effective tax rate GAAP calculation related to the Board of Directors decision to distribute 100% of 2007 and 2008 taxable income.

37

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 20. Taxes (continued)

The following is a reconciliation of the statutory federal and state rates to the projected annual effective rates as estimated at September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Reconciliation of Statutory Tax Rate to Effective Tax Rate

	September 30,			
	2008	2007		
Federal statutory rate	34.0	% 35.0	%	
State statutory rate, net of Federal tax effect	7.2	% 7.0	%	
Differences in taxable income from GAAP income	(44.4))% (274.9)%	
Dividend paid deduction	2.4	% 206.6	%	
Effective Tax Rate	(0.8))% (26.3)%	

Our taxable income before dividend distributions has historically been higher than our GAAP net (loss) income, primarily due to differences in the accounting for credit losses as well as significant market valuation adjustments taken for GAAP but not for tax. These differences resulted in net losses for GAAP during recent periods while taxable income remained positive.

Our deferred tax assets before valuation allowance at our taxable subsidiaries increased from \$9 million at December 31, 2007 to \$16 million at September 30, 2008, primarily due to differences in the basis of our real estate assets. This increase in deferred tax assets was offset by a valuation allowance of \$8 million, as we do not expect to realize a future tax benefit from this deferred tax asset. The resulting value of the deferred tax asset, net of the valuation allowance, was \$8 million at September 30, 2008.

We assessed our tax positions for all open tax years (Federal, years 2005 to 2007, and State, years 2004 to 2007) as of September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007, and concluded that we have no material unrecognized liabilities in accordance with FIN 48.

38

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REDWOOD TRUST, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS September 30, 2008 (Unaudited)

Note 20. Taxes (continued)

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) in conjunction with our unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes, and the more detailed information contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. The results of operations presented in our interim financial statements and discussed in MD&A are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year.

Cautionary Statement

This Form 10-Q and the documents incorporated by reference herein contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements involve numerous risks and uncertainties. Our actual results may differ from our expectations, estimates, and projections and, consequently, you should not rely on these forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. Forward-looking statements are not historical in nature and can be identified by words such as anticipate, plan and similar expressions or their negative f estimate. will. should. expect, believe, intend, seek, references to strategy, plans, or intentions. These forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties, including, among other things, those described in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, in each case under the caption Risk Factors. Other risks, uncertainties, and factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected are described below and may be described from time to time in reports we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including reports on Forms 10-K, 10-Q, and 8-K. We undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise.

Important factors, among others, that may affect our actual results include: changes in interest rates; changes in prepayment rates; general economic conditions, particularly as they affect the price of earning assets and the credit status of borrowers; legislative and regulatory actions affecting the mortgage industry; the availability of high quality assets for purchase at attractive prices; declines in home prices; increases in mortgage payment delinquencies; changes in the level of liquidity in the capital markets which may adversely affect our ability to finance our real estate asset portfolio; changes in liquidity in the market for real estate securities, the re-pricing of credit risk in the capital markets, rating agency downgrades of securities, and increases in the supply of real estate securities available-for-sale, each of which may adversely affect the values of securities we own; the extent of changes in the values of securities we own and the impact of adjustments reflecting those changes on our income statement and balance sheet, including our stockholders equity; our ability to maintain the positive stockholders equity necessary to enable us to pay the dividends required to maintain our status as a real estate investment trust for tax purposes; and other factors not presently identified. This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q may contain statistics and other data that in some cases have been obtained from or compiled from information made available by servicers and other third-party service providers.

Summary

Redwood Trust, Inc., together with its subsidiaries (Redwood, we, or us), is a financial institution focused on investing in, financing, and managing residential and commercial real estate loans and securities. We seek to invest in assets that have the potential to provide high cash flow returns over a long period of time to help support our goal of distributing attractive levels of dividends to our shareholders. For tax purposes, we are structured as a real estate investment trust (REIT). We are able to pass through substantially all of our earnings generated at our REIT to our

shareholders without paying income tax at the corporate level. We pay income tax on the REIT taxable income we retain and on the income we earn at our taxable subsidiaries.

Our primary source of income is net interest income, which equals the interest income we earn from our investments in loans and securities less the interest expenses we incur from our borrowed funds and other liabilities. We assume a range of risks in our investments and the level of assumed risk dictates the manner in which we finance our purchase of and derive income from these investments. Our primary real estate investments include investments in real estate loans and securities, investments in the securitization entities

39

TABLE OF CONTENTS

that we sponsor, and investments in a private fund that we sponsor. We leverage our investment platform through the asset management activities of our asset management subsidiary that generate fee income from the management of certain assets.

Our direct investments in residential, commercial, and collateralized debt obligation (CDO) securities are financed almost entirely with capital without the use of financial leverage. Historically, our investment focus has been in credit enhancement securities (CES, or below investment-grade securities) backed by high-quality residential and commercial real estate loans. High-quality real estate loans are loans that typically have low loan-to-value ratios, borrowers with strong credit histories, and other indications of quality relative to the range of loans within U.S. real estate markets as a whole. These investments tend to have concentrated structural credit risk that is generally reflected in their credit ratings. Additionally, we acquire certain investment-grade securities (IGS) that generally have less concentrated credit risk than CES but still provide an attractive rate of return. Our recent investments have been more focused on IGS as the availability of attractive CES has been limited.

We make investments in the securitization entities we sponsor Sequoia and Acacia. The Sequoia entities hold residential real estate loans. The Acacia entities hold real estate securities (generally IGS) and some loans, CES, and other mortgage related investments. Our capital at risk in Sequoia and Acacia is limited to our investments in these entities, as each entity is independent of Redwood and of each other and the assets and liabilities are not owned by and are not obligations of Redwood. However, we are required under generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP) to consolidate the assets and liabilities of the Sequoia and Acacia entities for financial statement reporting purposes. The income we report on our investments in these securitization entities is based upon the spread between the yield on the assets owned by each entity and the cost of funds borrowed by each entity to fund its assets. The cost of funds is the interest paid on the asset-backed securities (ABS) issued by each of these entities. Periodic interest costs on ABS issued are generally variable and are affected by the structured cash flow distribution requirements of each independent entity.

During the fourth quarter of 2007, we established the Opportunity Fund (the Fund). The Fund primarily invests in non-prime residential IGS and CDO IGS securities. The offer and sale of interests in the Fund were privately placed and were not registered under the federal securities laws in reliance on an exemption from registration. We are required under GAAP to consolidate the assets, liabilities, and minority interest of the Fund for financial statement reporting purposes.

Results of Operations

Our reported GAAP net loss for the third quarter of 2008 was \$111 million (\$3.34 per share) compared to a GAAP net loss of \$61 million (\$2.18 per share) for the third quarter of 2007. For the nine months ended September 30, 2008, our reported GAAP net loss was \$329 million (\$9.99 per share) compared to a GAAP net loss of \$31 million (\$1.14 per

Summary 54

share) for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. For the third quarter of 2008, we declared a regular dividend of \$0.75 per share, the same dividend per share paid in the third quarter of 2007. The total dividends declared for both the first nine months of 2008 and 2007 were \$2.25 per share.

40

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the components of our GAAP net (loss) income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 1 Net Income

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended				
	September 30,				September 30,				
(In Thousands, Except Share Data)	2008		2007		2008		2007		
Interest income	\$131,192		\$220,331		\$444,258		\$661,424		
Management fees	1,307		1,893		4,239		4,542		
Interest expense	(93,066)	(167,123)	(320,382)	(503,625)	
Net interest income	39,433		55,101		128,115		162,341		
Provision for loan losses	(18,333)	(1,507)	(36,452)	(7,836)	
Market valuation adjustments, net	(127,157)	(102,766)	(381,708)	(142,460)	
Net interest (loss) income after provision and market valuation adjustments	(106,057)	(49,172)	(290,045)	12,045		
Operating expenses	(17,247)	(11,732)	(48,273)	(42,286)	
Realized gains (losses) on sales and calls, net	(54)	1,824		2,825		5,708		
Minority interest allocation	2,194				(430)			
Provision for income taxes	9,860		(1,837)	7,123		(6,659)	
Net (Loss) Income	\$(111,304)	\$(60,917)	\$(328,800)	\$(31,192)	
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding	33,334,01	1	27,892,19	9	32,907,19	6	27,388,18	35	
Net (loss) income per share	\$(3.34)	\$(2.18)	\$(9.99)	\$(1.14)	

The two largest factors in the decline in net income in the third quarter of 2008 as compared to the third quarter of 2007 were a \$24 million increase in negative market valuation adjustments (MVA) and a \$16 million increase in the provision for loan losses. The increase in negative MVA was largely due to impairment charges on real estate securities. The increase in the provision for loan losses was due to higher expected credit losses on residential real estate loans at Sequoia.

Net interest income declined by \$16 million in the third quarter of 2008 as compared to the third quarter of 2007, primarily due to an \$11 million decrease in interest income from securities held at Redwood as a result of higher credit losses, slower prepayments, and lower interest rates. Interest income at Sequoia for the third quarter of 2008 declined by \$4 million from the third quarter of 2007 due to lower interest rates, partially offset by lower premium expenses on loans. Interest income at Acacia declined by \$5 million from the third quarter of 2007 to the third quarter of 2008, as we did not recognize any discount income as a result of our adoption of FAS 159 effective January 1, 2008. These declines were offset by \$4 million of interest income generated at the Fund during the third quarter of 2008.

Operating expenses increased by \$5 million in the third quarter of 2008 as compared to the third quarter of 2007 primarily due to an increase in legal and consulting expenses. These expenses were incurred primarily in connection

Results of Operations 55

with the expansion of our asset management business, our preparation for the possible registration of our asset management subsidiary as an investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission, and our continuing analysis of potential claims against third parties arising out of the origination of mortgage loans underlying securities we own. We are not currently involved in any litigation.

Partially offsetting these declines was a \$12 million positive change in our tax provision for the third quarter of 2008. In August 2008, our Board of Directors decided to distribute 100% of our REIT taxable income generated in 2007 and 2008 as dividends to shareholders. Previously, we had planned to distribute 90% of REIT taxable income (the minimum REIT requirement) and retain 10%. As a result, we recognized a tax provision reversal of \$10 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008. At September 30, 2008, there was \$21 million (\$0.63 per share) of estimated undistributed REIT taxable income available to distribute to our shareholders.

These factors are further discussed in the following sections.

41

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Market Conditions

We have been cautioning about more shoes to drop throughout the credit crisis, yet the events of September and October have been far more dramatic than even we had anticipated. The speed and breadth of the world-wide financial carnage has been startling. We now live in a time of extreme market volatility.

Our business remains challenging as we continue to see an overall deterioration in credit performance. Delinquencies are trending upwards in a manner somewhat worse than our base case expectations. Furthermore, we remain concerned about economic fallout and the compounding effects on an already distressed housing market.

Pricing for residential and commercial mortgage-backed securities and CDO securities significantly declined during the third quarter (on average almost 30%), driven by an unprecedented contraction in liquidity in the marketplace. While credit deterioration continues to persist in the mortgage markets at rates generally consistent with recent quarters, the rate of price declines continues to exaggerate the fundamental changes in cash flows observed by us and other market participants.

The table below illustrates the additional interest rate spread that investors have required to compensate for the perceived credit risk of various types of residential mortgage-backed securities (RMBS) and commercial mortgage-backed securities (CMBS).

Source: Credit Suisse, JPMorgan Chase, Redwood Trust

Third Quarter Activity

We did not purchase any assets at Redwood from June 19, 2008 to October 22, 2008. We held back on investing in residential mortgage-backed securities at Redwood in order to analyze and quantify the financial impact of the new systematic FHA and FDIC loan modification programs and the recently enacted Troubled Asset Relief Plan (TARP). We were also reluctant to invest as the global financial crisis escalated and outcomes were not measurable.

The government loan modification programs are intended to help troubled borrowers and to help stem the decline in

Table 1 Net Income 56

home values. Based on our initial analysis, we believe these programs may negatively impact the return to some investors in mortgage securities. It is still not clear exactly how and which of the various loan modification programs will take hold. In our opinion, the most significant impact from these programs will be borne by investors in lower-rated non-prime securities. We are also modeling and pricing for the impact of these loan modification programs on securities we would likely target for investment in the near term. We have also evaluated the impact of these loan modification programs on our existing residential real estate portfolio and concluded that it is not likely to be significant. The carrying value of our investment in subprime and alt-a related securities rated below AAA was \$6 million at the end of the third quarter.

42

TABLE OF CONTENTS

As of September 30, 2008, the Fund was fully invested (\$96 million of capital deployed). Redwood Asset Management, one of our taxable subsidiaries, serves as the investment manager for the Fund. The offer and sale of interests in this private fund were not registered under the federal securities laws in reliance on an exemption form registration. The expansion of our asset management business is an important part of our long-term business strategy.

In the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, we earned an estimated \$2 million and \$32 million, of REIT taxable income, or \$0.07 per share and \$0.96 per share, respectively. In the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, we earned an estimated \$49 million and \$129 million of REIT taxable income, or \$1.74 per share and \$4.65 per share, respectively. REIT taxable income is that portion of our total taxable income that we earn at Redwood and its qualifying REIT subsidiaries and does not include taxable income earned in taxable subsidiaries. Our REIT taxable income determines the minimum amount of dividends we must distribute to shareholders in order to maintain our tax status as a REIT.

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, the decrease in REIT taxable income as compared to the same periods in 2007 was primarily due to an increase in realized credit losses. For tax purposes, we are not permitted to establish credit reserves on securities and do not record impairments or other changes in the fair value of financial assets or liabilities. Realized credit losses were \$33 million and \$77 million, or \$0.99 and \$2.32 per share, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively. Realized credit losses were \$2 million and \$7 million, or \$0.08 and \$0.24 per share, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

Capital and Liquidity

Our excess capital position was \$163 million at September 30, 2008, an increase from \$132 million at June 30, 2008. During the third quarter, our sources of capital were \$46 million generated from portfolio cash flows and management fees in excess of operating costs and financing costs, \$8 million raised from stock issuances under our direct stock purchase and dividend reinvestment plan, and \$8 million from asset sales. Our uses of capital were \$6 million for share repurchases, \$2 million for working capital, and \$25 million for dividend payments.

Our quarter-end cash position remained strong at \$177 million. Short-term Redwood debt was \$7 million at September 30, 2008. We have no liquidity issues or need to sell assets.

We expect that cash flow from our investments will decrease significantly in the fourth quarter (by about one-third) due to slower prepayments, which will reduce the amount of principal we receive in the quarter from our securities and investments in the Fund, Sequoia, and Acacia. An acceleration of prepayments from the current low levels would increase our cash flow. The third quarter spike in LIBOR will also contribute to the expected decrease in cash flow in the fourth quarter by reducing the amount of spread income earned on our Sequoia IOs, as the interest rates on the liabilities generally reset faster than the assets. As LIBOR stabilizes (or decreases), we expect that a portion of the IO

Third Quarter Activity 57

cash flows will be recovered in 2009 as the loans reset or catch-up to the higher level of LIBOR. The third quarter also included several one-time events that resulted in \$5 million of non-recurring cash flows from Acacia and the Fund.

At this time, we believe our quarterly cash flows in 2009 will be similar to the expected cash flows in the fourth quarter of 2008. We caution that these are projections and the actual results may vary and will depend upon our level of investment activity, the amount and timing of credit losses, the amount and timing or prepayments, and the nature and impact of legislative and regulatory actions, among other factors.

During August, we invested \$6 million to repurchase 341,656 of our shares at an average purchase price of \$18.05 per share. We believe these repurchases represented an attractive long-term investment.

Overall, our capital deployment plan remains fluid and may include acquiring or selling assets as well as repurchasing our common shares or raising capital through an investment fund or a sale of preferred stock or through other instruments and structures that are not dilutive to common shareholders. Unless events or circumstances change in an unforeseen way, we do not intend to issue common stock at the current share price level. As these considerations are in some respects competing, and as market conditions remain volatile, it is difficult to anticipate the actions we will take. Our actions will depend upon:

The level and attractiveness of new investment opportunities;

43

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Our ability to raise non-dilutive capital at a price that is accretive to earnings; The relative attractiveness of investing in Redwood s assets by repurchasing shares; and The amount of cash we believe we should hold in reserve for the future.

Outlook

We believe the residential investment outlook has recently improved. Secondary trading activity has picked up and the amount of securities available for purchase at attractive prices has been increasing. Furthermore, we expect that, in the upcoming months, hedge fund redemptions, forced margin calls, and planned asset liquidations from troubled or seized financial institutions will further contribute to the supply of residential mortgage assets. While these sales may further pressure prices, they may also offer extraordinary investment opportunities. In mid-October, we selectively resumed our investment activity. The size of future opportunities will likely be greater than our excess capital.

Consequently, in order to seize on these opportunities, we may explore raising non-dilutive capital.

Our ability to complete new credit risk transfers has been impeded by the effective closure of the non-agency securitization markets and the slow restructuring of the balance sheets of major banks. Since the beginning of the year, the major banks have elected to retain the vast majority of their jumbo loan originations. We don to expect new securitization activity to resume any time soon.

We remain cautious in our near term outlook for the commercial real estate sector. Commercial credit availability is now scarce, as the shut-down of the commercial securitization markets eliminated a crucial financing option for commercial borrowers. Additionally, the economic headwinds facing commercial property owners and their tenants are becoming more severe. While observable credit deterioration to date remains relatively moderate, we expect commercial delinquencies and credit losses to rise as the full effects of the recession are felt. Even though prices for commercial securities have been in a steep decline, we believe that it is still relatively early in the cycle to make new commercial investments. Our commercial business remains an important part of Redwood s growth plans for the future and we continue to prepare for when the time is right.

Capital and Liquidity

We expect that GAAP earnings will remain volatile in the near term due to mark-to-market (MTM) adjustments. We may recognize additional GAAP impairment losses on residential, commercial, and CDO securities held at Redwood. Negative MTM balance sheet write-downs that have not yet been realized through our income statement totaled \$63 million at September 30, 2008. Future income statement impairment charges related to these unrealized losses will not affect GAAP book value since these MTM losses were already deducted from stockholders equity at September 30, 2008. The fair value accounting principles we follow for the assets and liabilities at Acacia may also contribute to future MTM volatility.

We expect that REIT taxable income for the remainder of 2008 and 2009 will continue to be pressured by tax deductions triggered by the realization of credit losses. Actual REIT taxable income will depend on the timing of the credit losses and the level of taxable income generated by our new and existing investments. We now project that our REIT taxable income in 2008, together with the undistributed REIT taxable income carried over from 2007, will fall somewhat short of our full-year distributions at our regular dividend rate (including the payment of a \$0.75 per share dividend for the fourth quarter of 2008). Our undistributed REIT taxable income was \$0.63 per share at September 30, 2008. In August of 2008, our Board of Directors reaffirmed its intention to pay a fourth quarter dividend. We will not pay a special dividend in 2008. We expect that taxable income will continue to be pressured by the realization of credit losses in 2009 and it is highly probable that taxable income for 2009 will be negative. The Board plans to review and consider the dividend policy for 2009 at its regularly scheduled meeting in early November.

Results of Operations Consolidating

When analyzing our GAAP consolidated income statements, it can be difficult to ascertain how our investments in consolidated entities impact our overall financial results. As a supplement to our GAAP discussion, we present consolidating results for Redwood, the Fund, Sequoia, and Acacia. This presentation highlights the impact of these consolidated entities on our overall results of operations. A detailed discussion of net interest income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, including a comparison to prior year periods, is provided for each of these consolidating entities in this section.

44

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table 2 Consolidating Income Statements

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008								
(In Thousands)	Redwood Parent Only	The Fund	Sequoia	Acacia	_	aRedwood ntConsolidated			
Interest income	\$23,451	\$3,542	\$67,976	\$37,591	\$(1,368)	\$131,192			
Management fees	1,307					1,307			
Interest expense	(2,229)		(62,530)	(29,675)	1,368	(93,066)			
Net interest income	22,529	3,542	5,446	7,916		39,433			
Provision for loan losses			(18,333)			(18,333)			
Market valuation adjustments, net	(88,609)	(7,703)	(1,983)	(28,862)		(127,157)			
Net interest (loss) income after provision and market valuation adjustments	(66,080)	(4,161)	(14,870)	(20,946)		(106,057)			
Operating expenses	(16,809)	(425)	(13)			(17,247)			

Realized gains on sales and calls, net	(65)			11		(54)
Loss from the Fund	(2,392)				2,392	
Loss from Sequoia	(14,883)				14,883	
Loss from Acacia	(20,935)				20,935	
Minority interest allocation		2,194				2,194
Net (loss) income before provision for taxes	(121,164)	(2,392)	(14,883)	(20,935)	38,210	(121,164)
Credit (provision) for income taxes	9,860					9,860
Net (Loss) Income	\$(111,304)	\$(2,392)	\$(14,883)	\$(20,935)	\$38,210	\$(111,304)

45

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table 2 Consolidating Income Statements (continued)

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008								
(In Thousands)	Redwood Parent Only	The Fund	Sequoia	Acacia	•	a Ry dwood n c onsolidated			
Interest income	\$81,907	\$7,735	\$235,490	\$124,547	\$(5,421)	\$444,258			
Management fees	4,239					4,239			
Interest expense	(7,245)		(212,300)	(106,258)	5,421	(320,382)			
Net interest income	78,901	7,735	23,190	18,289		128,115			
Provision for loan losses			(36,452)			(36,452)			
Market valuation adjustments, net	(286,619)	(7,703)	(3,375)	(84,011)		(381,708)			
Net interest (loss) income after provision and	(207,718)	32	(16,637)	(65,722)		(290,045)			
market valuation adjustments	(207,718)	32	(10,037)	(03,722)		(290,043)			
Operating expenses	(47,305)	(886)	(82)			(48,273)			
Realized gains on sales and calls, net	857	1,831		137		2,825			
Income from the Fund	547				(547)				
Loss from Sequoia	(16,719)				16,719				
Loss from Acacia	(65,585)				65,585				
Minority interest allocation		(430)				(430)			
Net (loss) income before provision for taxes	(335,923)	547	(16,719)	(65,585)	81,757	(335,923)			
Credit (provision) for income taxes	7,123					7,123			
Net (Loss) Income	\$(328,800)	\$547	\$(16,719)	\$(65,585)	\$81,757	\$(328,800)			

46

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Results of Operations Redwood

The following table presents the net interest (loss) income after MVA earned at Redwood for the three and nine

months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 3 Net Interest (Loss) Income after MVA at Redwood

	Three Months Ended September 30,						
	2008			2007			
(Dollars in Thousands)	Total Interest Income/ (Expense)	Average Amortized Yield Cost		Yield Total Interest Income/ (Expense)		Yield	
Interest Income							
Real estate loans	\$68	\$3,671	7.41 %	\$67	\$2,602	10.30%	
Trading securities	1,080	11,364	38.01%	1,236	28,152	17.56%	
Available-for-sale securities	21,711	355,161	24.45%	32,756	556,171	23.56%	
Cash and cash equivalents	592	158,164	1.50 %	2,792	228,753	4.88 %	
Total Interest Income	23,451			36,851			
Management fees	1,307			1,893			
Interest Expense							
Interest expense on short-term Redwood debt	(65)	7,825	(3.32)%	(2,223)	151,460	(5.87)%	
Interest expense on long-term Redwood debt	(2,164)	146,705	(5.90)%	(3,150)	399,068	(3.16)%	
Total Interest Expense	(2,229)			(5,373)			
Net Interest Income	22,529			33,371			
Market valuation adjustments	(88,609)			(17,602)			
Net Interest (Loss) Income After MVA at Redwood	\$(66,080)			\$15,769			

47

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Net interest (loss) income after MVA at Redwood was a loss of \$66 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to income of \$16 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decline of \$82 million. Net interest (loss) income after MVA at Redwood was a loss of \$208 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to income of \$51 million in the first nine months of 2007, a decline of \$259 million. The primary reason for these declines was an increase in negative market valuation adjustments (MVA) of \$71 million and \$242 million over comparable prior periods. We detail these adjustments in the Mark-to-Market Adjustments section.

Net interest income was \$23 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to \$33 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decline of \$10 million. Net interest income was \$79 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$96 million in the first nine months of 2007, a decline of \$18 million. The primary reasons for these declines were lower benchmark LIBOR rates on adjustable rate securities and higher credit costs due to deteriorating credit performance and lower projected cash flows on many securities. We have reduced the cost basis of these securities through impairment charges over recent quarters and increased the amount of current principal face designated as credit reserves. The amount of credit reserves we designate on securities affects the amount of discount that we record into income over time and is subject to change based upon the long term performance of these securities.

The two most significant economic factors affecting the performance of CES are the timing and amount of credit losses and the rate of principal repayments. In general, lower credit losses and higher prepayment speeds benefit CES that we buy at a significant discount to face value. Over the past two quarters, delinquencies have been rising and

prepayments have been slowing. Serious delinquencies on prime residential CES (loans that are 90+ days delinquent) were 0.62% of original balances and 1.43% of current balances as of September 30, 2008. Serious delinquencies on commercial CES (loans that are 60+ days delinquent) were 0.85% of original balances and 0.91% of current balances. Average prepayment speeds on prime residential CES declined to 16% CPR in the third quarter of 2008, compared to 31% CPR in 2007. There are generally no prepayments on commercial CES.

The following table presents the components of interest income and yield for available-for-sale (AFS) securities for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 4 Interest Income AFS Securities at Redwood Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

					Yield a	s a	Result of	f	
(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Discount (Premium) Amortizati		Average Amortized Cost	Interest		•	um)	Total Interest onIncome
IGS									
Residential	\$2,572	\$3,114	\$5,686	\$167,523	6.14	%	7.44	%	13.58 %
Commercial									
CDO									
Total IGS	2,572	3,114	5,686	167,523	6.14	%	7.44	%	13.58 %
CES									
Residential	7,576	5,184	12,760	88,885	34.09	%	23.33	%	57.42 %
Commercial	5,741	(2,581)	3,160	98,534	23.31	%	(10.48)%	12.83 %
CDO	105		105	248	169.35	5%			169.35%
Total CES	13,422	2,603	16,025	187,667	28.61	%	5.55	%	34.16 %
Total AFS Securities at Redwood	\$15,994	\$5,717	\$21,711	\$355,161	18.01	%	6.44	%	24.45 %

48

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table 4 Interest Income AFS Securities at Redwood (continued)

Three Months Ended September 30, 2007

Yield as a Result of

(Dollars in Thousands)

	Interest Income	Discount (Premium) Amortizat		Average Amortized Cost	Interest I Income	Discount (Premium) Amortization	
IGS							
Residential	\$2,769	\$207	\$2,976	\$136,148	8.14 %	0.61 %	8.74 %
Commercial	60	(26)	34	2,598	9.24 %	(4.00)%	5.23 %
CDO	287	49	336	15,648	7.34 %	1.25 %	8.59 %
Total IGS	3,116	230	3,346	154,394	8.07 %	0.60 %	8.67 %
CES							
Residential	10,505	13,606	24,111	214,241	19.61%	25.40 %	45.02 %
Commercial	6,286	(1,575)	4,711	182,760	13.76%	(3.45)%	10.31 %
CDO	594	(6)	588	4,776	49.75%	(0.50)%	49.24 %
Total CES	17,385	12,025	29,410	401,777	17.31%	11.97 %	29.28 %
Total AFS Securities at Redwood	\$20,501	\$12,255	\$32,756	\$556,171	14.74%	8.81 %	23.56 %

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Discount (Premium) Amortization		Average Amortized Cost	Yield as a Interest Income	Discou (Premi	int um)	Total Interest
IGS								
Residential	\$4,400	\$4,676	\$9,076	\$95,289	6.16 %	6.54	%	12.70%
Commercial								
CDO								
Total IGS	4,400	4,676	9,076	95,289	6.16 %	6.54	%	12.70%
CES								
Residential	26,519	22,442	48,961	133,627	26.46%	22.39	%	48.85%
Commercial	18,542	(6,227)	12,315	129,309	19.12%	(6.42)%	12.70%
CDO	469		469	837	74.71%			74.71 %
Total CES	45,530	16,215	61,745	263,773	23.01%	8.20	%	31.21 %
Total AFS Securities at Redwood	\$49,930	\$20,891	\$70,821	\$359,062	18.54%	7.76	%	26.30 %

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

					Yield as a	Result of	
(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Discount (Premium) Amortization		Average Amortized Cost	Interest Income	Discount (Premium) Amortization	Total Interest orlncome
IGS							
Residential	\$5,872	\$1,085	\$6,957	\$143,572	5.45 %	1.01 %	6.46 %
Commercial	227	(40)	187	4,785	6.33 %	(1.11)%	5.21 %
CDO	1,017	79	1,096	19,458	6.97 %	0.54 %	7.51 %
Total IGS	7,116	1,124	8,240	167,815	5.65 %	0.89 %	6.55 %
CES							
Residential	29,647	42,608	72,255	209,116	18.90%	27.17 %	46.07 %
Commercial	18,393	(4,248)	14,145	186,326	13.16%	(3.04)%	10.12 %
CDO	1,168	(6)	1,162	7,160	21.75%	(0.11)	21.64 %

Total CES	49,208	38,354	87,562	402,602	16.30%	12.70 %	29.00%
Total AFS Securities at	\$56.324	\$39.478	\$95.802	\$570,417	13.17%	9.23 %	22.39%
Redwood	Ψεσ,εΞ.	Ψυ,	4,0,00=	Ψυ, σ,,	10.17, 70). <u>_</u>	

49

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the components of operating expenses at Redwood for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 5 Operating Expenses at Redwood

	Three Mo	nths Ended	Nine Months Ende	
	September 30,			r 30,
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	2008	2007
Fixed compensation expense	\$ 4,331	\$ 4,560	\$ 14,653	\$ 13,462
Variable compensation expense	616	(1,096)	2,803	1,353
Equity compensation expense	3,080	2,593	9,888	9,481
Severance expense				2,380
Total compensation expense	8,027	6,057	27,344	26,676
Systems	1,942	2,119	6,566	5,938
Due diligence	29	220	47	1,005
Office costs	1,798	1,349	4,917	3,794
Accounting and legal	4,118	1,039	6,648	2,178
Other operating expenses	895	948	1,783	2,695
Total Operating Expenses	\$ 16,809	\$ 11,732	\$ 47,305	\$ 42,286

Operating expenses in 2008 were higher than for the same periods in 2007. The primary reason was an increase in non-recurring legal expenses and consulting fees. These expenses were incurred primarily in connection with the expansion of our asset management business, our preparation for the possible registration of our asset management subsidiary as an investment advisor with the Securities and Exchange Commission, and our continuing analysis of potential claims against third parties arising out of the origination of mortgage loans underlying securities we own.

We are not currently involved in any litigation.

The following table details the components of our net gains for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 6 Realized Gains and Losses on Sales and Calls, Net

	Three M	Ionths Ended	Nine Mont	ths Ended	
	Septeml	per 30,	September	· 30,	
(In Thousands)	2008	2007	2008	2007	
Realized (losses) gains on sales of:					
Real estate loans	\$ (15)	\$ (93)	\$ (18)	\$ (127)
Real estate securities		171	1,983	849	
Interest rate agreements		(1,538)		(451)
Total (losses) gains on sales	(15)	(1,460)	1,965	271	
Total gains on repurchase of Sequoia ABS			926		
Total (losses) gains on calls	(39)	3,284	(66)	5,437	

Total Realized (Losses) Gains on Sales and Calls, Net \$ (54) \$ 1,824 \$ 2,825 \$ 5,708

Results of Operations The Fund

The Fund was established to capitalize on the dislocation in the non-prime residential and CDO markets. The fund received \$96 million in commitments from investors, including a \$50 million commitment from Redwood. As the owner of a controlling interest and manager of the Fund, we consolidate the Fund s assets, liabilities, and minority interest for financial reporting purposes.

Net interest income at the Fund was \$4 million in the third quarter of 2008 and \$8 million in the first nine months of 2008. These amounts were derived from interest income earned on AFS securities. The Fund acquired \$13 million of non-prime IGS securities at a weighted average price of 59% during the third quarter of 2008. As of September 30, 2008, the Fund was fully invested.

50

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the components of interest income and yield for AFS securities at the Fund for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Table 7 Interest Income AFS Securities at the Fund Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

					Yield as a	Result of	•
(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Discount Amortization	Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Interest Income	Discount Amortiza	Interest
IGS							
Residential	\$657	\$ 1,652	\$2,309	\$53,163	4.94 %	12.43	% 17.37%
CDO	429	272	701	11,989	14.31%	9.07	% 23.39%
Total IGS	1,086	1,924	3,010	65,152	6.67 %	11.81	% 18.48%
CES							
Residential	4	2	6	157	10.19%	5.10	% 15.29%
CDO	229	207	436	10,011	9.15 %	8.27	% 17.42%
Total CES	233	209	442	10,168	9.17 %	8.22	% 17.39%
Total Real Estate Securities	\$1,319	\$ 2,133	\$3,452	\$75,320	7.00 %	11.33	% 18.33%

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

					Yield as a	Result of	
(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Discount Amortization	Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Interest Income	Discount Amortization	Total Interest Income
IGS							
Residential	\$1,131	\$ 2,709	\$3,840	\$ 29,937	5.04 %	12.07 %	17.11%
CDO	1,915	1,047	2,962	18,582	13.74%	7.51 %	21.25%

Total IGS	3,046	3,756	6,802	48,519	8.37 %	10.32	%	18.69%
CES								
Residential	4	2	6	53	10.06%	5.03	%	15.09%
CDO	427	323	750	6,397	8.90 %	6.73	%	15.63%
Total CES	431	325	756	6,450	8.91 %	6.72	%	15.63%
Total Real Estate Securities	\$3,477	\$ 4,081	\$7,558	\$ 54,969	8.43 %	9.90	%	18.33%

In addition to interest income on securities, the Fund realized gains of \$2 million as a result of the sale of one asset during the first nine months of 2008.

Results of Operations Sequoia

Sequoia is our brand name for securitizations of residential real estate loans that we sponsor. Although our exposure to these loans is limited to our investments in each Sequoia securitization entity, we are required under GAAP to consolidate the assets and liabilities of Sequoia entities on our consolidated balance sheets. Sequoia loans and ABS issued are reported on an amortized cost basis. The net interest income reported represents the GAAP earnings we record on our investments in these entities and any net interest earned during the accumulation of loans for securitization.

51

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the net interest (loss) income after provision and MVA earned at Sequoia for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 8 Net Interest (Loss) Income After Provision and MVA at Sequoia

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Net (Premium Discount Amortiza		Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
Interest Income						
Real estate loans	\$71,337	\$ (3,374)	\$67,963	\$6,206,807	4.38 %
Cash and cash equivalents	13			13	360	14.45 %
Total Interest Income	71,350	(3,374)	67,976		
Interest Expense						
Interest expense on ABS issued	(61,999)	(373)	(62,372)	6,040,635	(4.13)%
Interest rate agreement expense	(158)			(158)		
Total Interest Expense	(62,157)	(373)	(62,530)		
Net Interest Income	9,193	(3,747)	5,446		
Provision for loan losses	(18,333)			(18,333)		

Market valuation adjustments (1,983) (1,983)
Net Interest (Loss) Income After
Provision and MVA at Sequoia \$(1,123) \$(3,747) \$(14,870)

52

Three Months Ended September 30, 2007

Interest Income Real estate loans \$126,071 \$(8,375) \$117,696 \$7,886,724 5.97 %	(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Net (Premium) Discount Amortization	Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
Total Interest Income 126,071 (8,375) 117,696 Interest Expense (105,050) 57 (104,993) 7,528,415 (5.58)% Interest expense on repo debt (3,635) (3,635) 247,683 (5.87)% Interest rate agreement expense (175) (175) (175) Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Interest Income					
Interest Expense (105,050) 57 (104,993) 7,528,415 (5.58)% Interest expense on repo debt (3,635) (3,635) 247,683 (5.87)% Interest rate agreement expense (175) (175) (175) Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Real estate loans	\$126,071	\$ (8,375)	\$117,696	\$7,886,724	5.97 %
Interest expense on ABS issued (105,050) 57 (104,993) 7,528,415 (5.58)% Interest expense on repo debt (3,635) (3,635) 247,683 (5.87)% Interest rate agreement expense (175) (175) (175) Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Total Interest Income	126,071	(8,375)	117,696		
Interest expense on repo debt (3,635) (3,635) 247,683 (5.87)% Interest rate agreement expense (175) (175) Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$ (8,318) \$6,753	Interest Expense					
Interest rate agreement expense (175) (175) Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 (8,318) (8,318) (6,753)	Interest expense on ABS issued	(105,050)	57	(104,993)	7,528,415	(5.58)%
Total Interest Expense (108,860) 57 (108,803) Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Interest expense on repo debt	(3,635)		(3,635)	247,683	(5.87)%
Net Interest Income 17,211 (8,318) 8,893 Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Interest rate agreement expense	(175)		(175)		
Provision for loan losses (1,507) (1,507) Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15,071 \$(8,318) \$6,753	Total Interest Expense	(108,860)	57	(108,803)		
Market valuation adjustments (633) (633) Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15.071 \$ (8.318) \$6.753	Net Interest Income	17,211	(8,318)	8,893		
Net Interest (Loss) Income After \$15.071 \$(8.318.) \$6.753	Provision for loan losses	(1,507)		(1,507)		
$\frac{1}{2}$	Market valuation adjustments	(633)		(633)		
Provision and MVA at Sequoia	Net Interest (Loss) Income After Provision and MVA at Sequoia	\$15,071	\$ (8,318)	\$6,753		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table 8 Net Interest (Loss) Income After Provision and MVA at Sequoia (continued)

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

Interest Income	Net (Premium) Discount Amortizatio	Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
\$256,528	\$(21,098)	\$235,430	\$6,543,826	4.80 %
60		60	389	20.56 %
256,588	(21,098)	235,490		
(211,580)	(249)	(211,829)	6,377,384	(4.43)%
(471)		(471)		
	\$256,528 60 256,588 (211,580)	Interest (Premium) Income Discount Amortizatio \$256,528 \$(21,098) 60 256,588 (21,098) (211,580) (249)	Interest Income Discount Amortization Interest Income \$256,528	Interest Income (Premium) Discount Amortization Total Interest Income Average Amortized Cost \$256,528 \$(21,098) \$235,430 \$6,543,826 60 60 389 256,588 (21,098) 235,490 (211,580) (249) (211,829) 6,377,384

Total Interest Expense	(212,051)	(249)	(212,300)
Net Interest Income	44,537	(21,347)	23,190
Provision for loan losses	(36,452)		(36,452)
Market valuation adjustments	(3,375)		(3,375)
Net Interest (Loss) Income After	\$4,710	\$(21,347)	\$(16,627.)
Provision and MVA at Seguoia	\$4,710	$\phi(21,347)$	\$(10,037)

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007

(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Net (Premium) Discount Amortization	Total Interest Income	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
Interest Income					
Real estate loans	\$401,496	\$ (31,385)	\$370,111	\$8,287,126	5.95 %
Total Interest Income	401,496	(31,385)	370,111		
Interest Expense					
Interest expense on ABS issued	(300,967)	(2,150)	(303,117)	7,302,512	(5.53)%
Interest expense on repo debt	(38,979)		(38,979)	889,909	(5.84)%
Interest rate agreement expense	(686)		(686)		
Total Interest Expense	(340,632)	(2,150)	(342,782)		
Net Interest Income	60,864	(33,535)	27,329		
Provision for loan losses	(5,488)		(5,488)		
Market valuation adjustments	(633)		(633)		
Net Interest (Loss) Income After Provision and MVA at Sequoia	\$54,743	\$ (33,535)	\$21,208		

Net interest (loss) income after provision and MVA at Sequoia was a loss of \$15 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to income of \$7 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decline of \$22 million. Net interest (loss) income after provision and MVA was a loss of \$17 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to income of \$21 million in the first nine months of 2007, a decline of \$38 million. The primary reason for these declines was higher credit loss provisions during the 2008 periods. Lower interest rates and lower average loan balances during the 2008 periods also contributed to the declines.

The provision for credit losses on Sequoia loans was \$18 million and \$36 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, and \$2 million and \$5 million in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively. The allowance for loan losses increased to \$47 million or 0.77% of the residential loan balance at September 30, 2008, from \$18 million or 0.26% at December 31, 2007. Serious

53

TABLE OF CONTENTS

delinquencies (90+ days delinquent) increased to \$143 million or 2.36% of residential loan balances at September 30, 2008, from \$68 million or 0.96% at December 31, 2007. As a percentage of original balances, serious delinquencies increased to 0.51% at September 30, 2008, from 0.24% at December 31, 2007. Although we report our provision, allowance, and delinquency information on a consolidated basis, the credit performance of each Sequoia securitization entity is separate and independent and may vary significantly from the credit performance of other Sequoia securitization entities. We may be required for GAAP reporting purposes to record an allowance for loan losses on certain loans that in aggregate exceeds our equity investment at risk in those loans. At September 30, 2008, we have recorded an allowance for loan losses that exceeds the current principal face amount of our investment in two Sequoia

transactions and we expect this number to increase.

Average loan balances decreased to \$6.2 billion in the third quarter of 2008 and \$6.5 billion in the first nine months of 2008, as compared to average loan balances of \$7.9 billion in the third quarter of 2007 and \$8.2 billion in the first nine months of 2007, respectively. This reduced interest income and interest expense. The decreases in average balances resulted from repayments on existing loans with no offsetting loan acquisitions during the last twelve months. The average prepayment rate for Sequoia loans during 2008 (annualized) was 15%, compared to 38% in 2007 and 46% in 2006.

At September 30, 2008, 66% of Sequoia loan principal outstanding consisted of one-month or six-month LIBOR ARMs and 34% consisted of hybrid ARM loans. Coupons on six-month LIBOR ARMs have reset lower over the past year due to a decline in short-term interest rates over this period.

The following table presents the cost of funds at Sequoia for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 9 Cost of Funds of Asset-Backed Securities Issued by Sequoia

	Three Mo		Ended		Nine Mor September		nded	
(Dollars in Thousands)	2008	1 50,	2007		2008	1 50,	2007	
ABS issued interest expense	\$61,999		\$105,050		\$211,580	1	\$300,967	
ABS issued issuance expense amortization	930		2,742		4,944		9,637	
Net ABS issued interest rate agreement income	158		175		471		686	
Net ABS issued issuance premium income amortization	(557)	(2,799)	(4,695)	(7,487)
Total ABS Issued Interest Expense	\$62,530		\$105,168		\$212,300	1	\$303,803	
Average balance of ABS issued	\$6,040,63	35	\$7,528,41	5	\$6,377,38	34	\$7,302,5	12
ABS issued interest expense	4.11	%	5.58	%	4.42	%	5.50	%
ABS issued issuance expense amortization	0.06	%	0.15	%	0.10	%	0.18	%
Net ABS issued interest rate agreement income	0.01	%	0.01	%	0.01	%	0.01	%
Net ABS issued issuance premium income amortization	(0.04)%	(0.15)%	(0.10)%	(0.14)%
Cost of Funds of ABS Issued	4.14	%	5.59	%	4.43	%	5.55	%

Sequoia ABS issued generally pays interest based on one-, three-, or six-month LIBOR, or in some instances, passes through the weighted average interest earned on the underlying assets. Interest expense declined due to lower average balances and lower interest rates. Some of the ABS issued was sold at a premium, which we amortize as a component of interest expense over time. We also amortize the costs of Sequoia ABS issued over time as a component of interest expense.

Results of Operations Acacia

Acacia is our brand name for the CDO securitizations that we sponsor. The pool of assets held by Acacia entities primarily consists of IGS and some CES. The securities are backed by prime and non-prime residential real estate loans and commercial real estate loans. Acacia also owns related assets such as real estate CDO securities, corporate debt issued by equity REITs, and synthetic assets derived from real estate assets. Our investment in each Acacia entity is separate and independent, thus diminished performance on one of our investments would have no effect on our investments in the other Acacia entities.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

We are required to consolidate the assets and liabilities of Acacia on our GAAP financial statements, even though our investments in Acacia represent only a small portion of each Acacia securitization. Prior to 2008, we were required under GAAP to record most of the assets of Acacia at fair value, but we were required to record the paired liabilities at their amortized cost. As of January 1, 2008, we elected to adopt FAS 159 to value the assets and liabilities of the Acacia entities. This new GAAP standard significantly improved the disparity that existed between the carrying value of our Acacia equity investments and our estimate of their economic values.

The following table presents the net interest (loss) income after MVA earned at Acacia for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 10 Net Interest (Loss) Income After MVA at Acacia

	Three Months Ended September 30 2008				30, 2007				
(Dollars in Thousands)	Total Interest Income	Average Balance	Yield		Interest Income	Discount (Premium Amortizat)Interest	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
Interest Income Commercial real estate loans	\$369	\$18,648	7.92	%	\$394	\$20	\$414	\$23,185	7.14 %
Trading securities Other investments	36,459 487	733,189 78,474	19.89 9 2.48	% %	55,584 1,143	8,411	63,995 1,143	3,223,714 80,000	7.94 % 5.72 %
Cash and cash equivalents	276	54,899	2.01	%	2,168		2,168	177,341	4.89 %
Total Interest Income	37,591	885,210			59,289	8,431	67,720		
Interest Expense Interest expense on ABS issued Interest expense on	(28,574)	900,611	(12.69))%	(54,440)	(2,577)	(57,017)	3,303,466	(6.90)%
repo debt Interest rate agreement (expense) income	(1,101)				2,134		2,134		
Total Interest Expense	(29,675)				(52,306)	(2,577)	(54,883)		
Net Interest Income	7,916				6,983	5,854	12,837		
Market Valuation Adjustments	(28,862)				(84,531)		(84,531)		
Net Interest (Loss) Income After MVA at Acacia	\$(20,946)				\$(77,548)	\$5,854	\$(71,694)		

Nine Months Ended September 30,

	2008 Total			2007	Discount	Total	Avamaga	
(Dollars in Thousands)	Interest Income	Average Balance	Yield	Interest Income	Discount (Premium Amortizat) Interest	Average Amortized Cost	Yield
Interest Income								
Commercial real estate loans	\$1,113	\$19,783	7.50 %	\$1,138	\$61	\$1,199	\$23,994	6.66 %
Trading securities Other investments	119,845 1,733	984,812 78,609	16.23 % 2.94 %	160,082 1,607	24,353	184,435 1,607	3,006,414 39,853	8.18 % 5.38 %
Cash and cash equivalents	1,856	93,777	2.64 %	5,143		5,143	146,520	4.68 %
Total Interest Income	124,547	1,176,981		167,970	24,414	192,384		
Interest Expense Interest expense on ABS issued	(102,978)	1,113,896	(12.33)%	(138,112)	(8,576)	(146,688)	2,743,195	(7.13)%
Interest expense on repo debt				(16,841)		(16,841)	384,465	(5.84)%
Interest rate agreement (expense) income	(3,280)			7,649		7,649		
Total Interest Expense	(106,258)			(147,304)	(8,576)	(155,880)		
Net Interest Income	18,289			20,666	15,838	36,504		
Market Valuation Adjustments	(84,011)			(96,920)		(96,920)		
Net Interest (Loss) Income After MVA at Acacia 55	\$(65,722)			\$(76,254)	\$15,838	\$(60,416)		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Net interest (loss) income after MVA at Acacia was a loss of \$21 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to a loss of \$72 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decrease in the loss of \$51 million. Net interest (loss) income after MVA was a loss of \$65 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to a loss of \$60 million in the first nine months of 2007, a decrease in the loss of \$5 million. The primary reason for the reduction in losses is lower MVA as a result of recording MVA on both the assets and offsetting liabilities of Acacia beginning in 2008. Negative MVA was lower by \$56 and \$13 million over comparable periods, respectively. We detail these adjustments in the Mark-to-Market Adjustments section.

Net interest income was \$8 million in the third quarter of 2008 compared to \$13 million in the third quarter of 2007, a decline of \$5 million. Net interest income was \$19 million in the first nine months of 2008 compared to \$37 million in the first nine months of 2007, a decline of \$18 million. These declines were primarily due to an accounting change resulting from the adoption of FAS 159. Our Acacia assets and liabilities are now recorded as trading instruments, with coupon interest included in interest income and interest expense and all other adjustments recorded through market valuation adjustments, net. This includes the interest rate agreements used to hedge the interest rate exposure of Acacia liabilities, which is a component of net interest income after MVA at Acacia.

We received \$5 million of cash distributions from our Acacia equity investments during the third quarter, \$2 million of which related to a resolved claim from our call of Acacia 3 in 2006. We expect these distributions to diminish

rapidly over the next few quarters. During the first nine months of 2008, seven of our Acacia equity investments stopped receiving cash distributions due to performance deficiencies (consisting primarily of rating agency downgrades of securities held by the Acacia entities), which significantly affected the yield we expect to earn on these investments. In total, three of our Acacia equity investments are currently receiving cash distributions and seven are not receiving cash distributions. There is a possibility that cash distributions from our equity investments in the remaining three Acacia entities will be disrupted for the same reason within a year, although it is difficult to predict the severity and timing of rating agency actions.

Mark-to-Market Adjustments Consolidating

Negative valuation adjustments were the most significant factor affecting our earnings for the third quarter and first nine months of 2008. Mark-to-market adjustments are changes in the fair values of financial assets and liabilities. The accounting rules that determine the measurement of fair values and the timing and amount of market valuation adjustments that flow through our consolidated statements of (loss) income under GAAP are complex and may not clearly reflect the timing, nature, and extent of economic changes impacting the fair values of our investments during any specific reporting period. The Market Conditions section details the economic factors that impacted the fair values of our investments during the quarter.

The following tables provide a breakout of mark-to-market adjustments that occurred in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, and their effect on our consolidating income statements and balance sheets.

Table 11 Mark-to-Market Adjustments Impact on Consolidating Income Statement and Balance Sheet

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008							
(In Millions)	Redwood The Fund	Sequoia	Acacia	Total				
Income Statement Impact								
Changes in fair value assets	\$(3) \$	\$ (2)	\$ (236)	\$ (241)				
Changes in fair value liabilities			207	207				
Impairment on AFS securities	(85) (8)			(93)				
Total income statement impact	(88) (8)	(2)	(29)	(127)				
Balance Sheet Impact								
Net change in OCI	(19) (2)			(21)				
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$(107) \$ (10)	\$ (2)	\$ (29)	\$ (148)				

TABLE OF CONTENTS

56

Table 11 Mark-to-Market Adjustments Impact on Consolidating Income Statement and Balance Sheet (continued)

Three Months Ended September 30, 2007							
(In Millions)	Redwood	The Fund	Sequoia	Acacia	Total		
Income Statement Impact	Φ (2)	Φ.	Φ.	Φ (17	Φ (20)		
Changes in fair value assets	\$ (3)	\$	\$	\$ (17)	\$ (20)		
Impairment on AFS securities Total income statement impact	(15) (18)			(68) (85)	(83) (103)		
Balance Sheet Impact	(10)			(65)	(103)		
Net change in OCI	(98)			(556)	(654)		
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (116)	\$	\$	\$ (641)	\$ (757)		
Total Mark to Market Adjustments	ψ (110)	Ψ	Ψ	Ψ (011)	ψ (131)		
	Nine Mon	ths Ended S	eptember 30	, 2008			
(In Millions)		The Fund	•	Acacia	Total		
Income Statement Impact			•				
Changes in fair value assets	\$ (28)	\$	\$ (3)	\$ (1,105)	\$ (1,136)		
Changes in fair value liabilities				1,021	1,021		
Impairment on AFS securities	(259)	(8)			(267)		
Total income statement impact	(287)	(8)	(3)	(84)	(382)		
Balance Sheet Impact							
Net change in OCI	29	(2)		+	27		
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (258)	\$ (10)	\$ (3)	\$ (84)	\$ (355)		
	Nine Mon	ths Ended S	eptember 30	. 2007			
(In Millions)		The Fund	•	Acacia	Total		
Income Statement Impact			1				
Changes in fair value assets	\$ (16)	\$	\$	\$ (19)	\$ (35)		
Impairment on AFS securities	(28)			(79)	(107)		
Total income statement impact	(44)			(98)	(142)		
Balance Sheet Impact							
Net change in OCI	(137)			(690)	(827)		
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (181)	\$	\$	\$ (788)	\$ (969)		

Mark-to-Market Adjustments at Redwood

At Redwood, we classify most securities (excluding our investments in Sequoia and Acacia) as AFS and report these securities at their fair values in accordance with FAS 115. Net mark-to-market adjustments were negative \$107 million and negative \$258 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively, as compared to negative \$116 million and negative \$181 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.

We recorded \$85 million and \$259 million of other-than-temporary impairments through our income statement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, respectively. Most of these impairments were the result of changes in the market sexpectation of cash flows and credit and our assessment that the values of certain securities would not recover within a reasonable period of time. We recorded \$15 million and \$28 million of other-than-temporary impairments through our income statement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively, primarily due to changes in the market sexpectation of cash flows and credit. We continue to expect impairments to occur and the levels of impairments may vary significantly from quarter to quarter.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following tables detail the mark-to-market adjustments on Redwood securities by underlying collateral type and by vintage.

Table 12 Mark-to-Market Adjustments by Underlying Collateral Type at Redwood

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008									
(In Millions)	IGS	CES			oans, eriva	& tives	Total		MTM Perce	
Residential										
Prime	\$ (34)	\$ (35)	\$			\$ (69)	(39)%
Non-prime	(8)	(2)				(10)	(17)%
Residential total	(42)	(37)				(79)		
Commercial		(25)				(25)	(28)%
CDO	(3)	1					(2)	(40)%
Interest rate agreements & other derivatives					(1)	(1)		
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (45)	\$ (61)	\$	(1)	\$ (107)		
	Nine M	onths En	idec	l Se	ptem	ber 30	0, 2008			
(In Millions)	Nine Mo	onths En	ideo	Lo	oans,), 2008 Total		MTM Perce	
(In Millions) Residential			ideo	Lo	oans,	&				
			nded)	Lo	oans,	&)	Perce	
Residential	IGS	CES))	Lo Do	oans,	&	Total)	Perce	ent ⁽¹⁾
Residential Prime	IGS \$ (47)	CES \$ (79)))	Lo Do	oans,	&	Total \$ (126)	Perce	ent ⁽¹⁾
Residential Prime Non-prime	IGS \$ (47) (24)	CES \$ (79 (20)))	Lo Do	oans,	&	Total \$ (126 (44)	(54) (45)	ent ⁽¹⁾
Residential Prime Non-prime Residential total	IGS \$ (47) (24)	CES \$ (79 (20 (99))))	Lo Do	oans,	&	Total \$ (126)	(54) (45) (55)	ent ⁽¹⁾)%)%
Residential Prime Non-prime Residential total Commercial	\$ (47) (24) (71)	CES \$ (79 (20 (99 (78))))	Lo Do	oans,	&	Total \$ (126 (44 (170 (78)	(54) (45) (55)	ent ⁽¹⁾)%)%

This percentage represents the mark-to-market adjustments taken as a percentage of the reported market values at the beginning of the period, or the purchase price if acquired during the period. It illustrates the price declines by collateral type for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008. These price declines may not be indicative of price declines in the market in general.

Table 13 Mark-to-Market Adjustments by Vintage on Securities at Redwood

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

	Vintage	•				Ι.	oans	Q_T		
(In Millions)	2004 & Earlier	2005	2005 2006	2007	2008	Derivatives			Total	
(III WIIIIOIIS)	Earlier	2003	2000	2007	2000	יט	ciiva	uves		
Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (39)	\$ (27)	\$ (28)	\$ (7)	\$ (5)	\$	(1)	\$ (107)	

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

(In Millions)	Vintage 2004 &							& tives	Total	
Mark-to-Market Adjustments	Earlier \$ (60)	\$(58)	\$(69)	\$(51)	\$(14)	\$	(6)	\$ (258)	

58

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Mark-to-Market Adjustments at the Fund

At September 30, 2008, all of the investments held by the Fund were classified as AFS securities. During the third quarter of 2008, other-than-temporary impairments totaled \$8 million. There were no impairments on securities owned by the Fund in prior periods.

The following tables detail the mark-to-market adjustments on securities at the Fund by underlying collateral type.

Table 14 Market-to-Market Adjustments by Underlying Collateral Type on Securities at the Fund

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2008							
(In Millions)	IGS	CES	Total	MTM Percent ⁽¹⁾				
Residential								
Non-prime	\$ (5)	\$	\$ (5)	(8)%				
CDO	(3)	(2)	(5)	(27)%				
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$ (8)	\$ (2)	\$ (10)					

Mark-to-Market Adjustments at Sequoia

All of the investments held by Sequoia were classified as held-for-investment loans or REO as of September 30, 2008. We had \$2 million of mark-to-market adjustments during the third quarter of 2008 stemming from a decrease in the fair value of REOs.

Mark-to-Market Adjustments at Acacia

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, the fair values of Acacia assets and liabilities, net, declined by \$29 million and \$84 million, respectively. The following table details mark-to-market adjustments for Acacia entities during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Table 15 Mark-to-Market Adjustments by Underlying Collateral Type at Acacia

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008										
(In Millions)	IGS	CES		Loans, Liabilities & Derivatives	Total		MTM Percent			
Residential										
Prime	\$(64)	\$ (43)	\$	\$ (107)	(48)%		
Non-prime	(32)	(20)		(52)	(15)%		
Residential total	(96)	(63)		(159)				
Commercial	(11)	(36)	(4)	(51)	(27)%		
CDO	(12)	(3)		(15)	(30)%		
Interest rate agreements & other derivatives				(11)	(11)				
Liabilities				207	207					
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$(119)	\$ (102)	\$ 192	\$ (29)				

TABLE OF CONTENTS

59

Table 15 Mark-to-Market Adjustments by Underlying Collateral Type at Acacia (continued)

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008								
(In Millions)	IGS	IGS CES $\frac{I}{\delta}$		Loans, Liabilities & Total & Derivatives			MTM Percent ⁽¹⁾		
Residential									
Prime	\$(318)	\$ (145)	\$ (5)	\$ (468)	(80)%
Non-prime	(285)	(114)			(399)	(58)%
Residential total	(603)	(259)	(5)	(867)		
Commercial	(32)	(110)	(4)	(146)	(53)%
CDO	(51)	(9)			(60)	(63)%
Interest rate agreements & other derivatives				(32)	(32)		
Liabilities				1,021		1,021			
Total Mark-to-Market Adjustments	\$(686)	\$ (378)	\$ 980		\$ (84)		

This percentage represents the mark-to-market adjustments taken as a percentage of the reported market values at the beginning of the period, or the purchase price if acquired during the period. It illustrates the price declines by collateral type for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008. These price declines may not be indicative of price declines in the market in general.

On January 1, 2008, we adopted the fair value option under FAS 159 for the assets and liabilities owned by Acacia securitization entitles, which we consolidate for financial reporting purposes. In accordance with the standard, we decreased the carrying value of Acacia assets and liabilities by a net \$1.5 billion, and recorded this fair value change as a one-time cumulative-effect adjustment to retained earnings, a component of stockholders equity. All future mark-to-market adjustments on Acacia are recorded through our consolidated income statements. Due to the illiquid nature of Acacia investments and continued market volatility, there is no way to anticipate periodic valuation changes in future quarters.

Changes in Volume and Yields on Consolidated Investments and Borrowings

The following tables details how our GAAP interest income and interest expense changed as a result of changes in investment balances or borrowings (volume) and yields (rate) at Redwood and our consolidated entities for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, as compared to the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007.

Table 16 Volume and Rate Changes for Interest Income

	Change in Interest Income								
	September	30, 2008 Ve	rsus Septem	ber 30, 2007					
	Three Mon				Nine Months Ended				
(In Thousands)	Volume	Rate	Total	Volume	Rate	Total			
(III Thousands)	Volume	Rate	Change		Rate	Change			
Real estate loans	\$(25,800)	\$(23,977)	\$(49,777)	\$(79,352)	\$(54,796)	\$(134,148)			
Real estate securities	(68,312)	33,595	(34,717)	(247,938)	169,493	(78,445)			
Other investments	(22)	(634)	(656)	1,563	(1,437)	126			
Cash and cash equivalents	(1,791)	(2,198)	(3,989)	2,784	(7,484)	(4,700)			
Total Interest Income	\$(95,925)	\$6,786	\$(89,139)	\$(322,943)	\$105,776	\$(217,167)			

Our reported interest income decreased by \$89 million, from \$220 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007, to \$131 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008. Similarly, interest income decreased by \$217 million, from \$661 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, to \$444 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008.

60

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Interest income declined primarily because of lower volume due to impairment charges on securities and provision charges and prepayments on loans, which reduced average balances. Accounting changes related to the adoption of FAS 159 also contributed to the decrease in interest income as we no longer amortize purchase discounts into income on securities owned at Acacia. Short-term interest rates have been generally lower during 2008 than 2007, which also contributed to the decline in interest income.

Table 17 Volume and Rate Changes for Interest Expense

Change in Interest Expense
September 30, 2008 Versus September 30, 2007
Three Months Ended

Volume Rate Total Change Volume Rate Total Change

Interest expense on	¢ (20, 401)	¢(21,660)	\$ (42.070)	¢(20.725)	¢ (50 609)	¢(00.222.)
ABS Sequoia	\$(20,401)	\$(21,009)	\$(42,070)	\$(30,725)	\$(39,008)	\$(90,333)
Interest expense on	(39,920)	14,712	(25,208)	(82,969)	50,188	(32,781)
ABS Acacia	(39,920)	14,/12	(23,208)	(82,909)	30,100	(32,761)
Interest expense on short-term	(5,743)	(50)	(5,793)	(59,253)	(84)	(59,337)
Redwood debt	(3,743)	(30)	(3,193)	(39,233)	(04)	(39,337)
Interest expense on long-term	(1,992)	1,006	(986)	1.666	(2.458)	(792)
Redwood debt	(1,992)	1,000	(980)	1,000	(2,436)	(192)
Total Interest Expense	\$(68,056)	\$(6,001)	\$(74,057)	\$(171,281)	\$(11,962)	\$(183,243)

Our reported interest expense \$(68,056) \$(6,001) \$(74,057) \$(171,281) \$(11,962) \$(183,243) Our reported interest expense decreased by \$74 million, from \$167 million for the three months ended September 30, 2008. Similarly, interest expense decreased by \$183 million, from \$503 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, to \$320 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Interest expense declined primarily because of lower volume due to lower average borrowings. The reduction in volume was primarily due to the adoption of FAS 159 and paydowns on ABS issued with no new issuance. Interest rates have generally been lower during 2008 than 2007, which also contributed to the decline in interest expense.

Potential GAAP Earnings Volatility

We expect quarter-to-quarter GAAP earnings volatility from our business activities at Redwood and our consolidated entities. This volatility can occur for a variety of reasons, including the timing and amount of purchases, sales, calls, and repayment of consolidated assets, changes in the fair values of consolidated assets and liabilities, and certain non-recurring events. In addition, volatility may occur because of technical accounting issues, some of which are described below.

Changes in Premium Amortization for Loans at Sequoia

The unamortized premium for loans owned by Sequoia was \$65 million at September 30, 2008. The amount of periodic premium amortization expense we recognize is volatile and dependent on a number of factors, including credit performance of the underlying loans, changes in prepayment speeds, and changes in short-term interest rates. Loan premium amortization was \$21 million in the first nine months of 2008 and \$31 million in the first nine months of 2007. During the first three quarters of 2008, the loan premium amortization was \$8 million, \$10 million, and \$3 million, respectively, illustrating the volatility of this expense.

Changes in Discount Amortization for Securities at Redwood and the Fund

The unamortized discount, net of designated credit reserves, for securities owned at Redwood and the Fund was \$148 million at September 30, 2008. The amount of periodic discount amortization income we recognize is volatile and dependent on a number of factors, including credit performance of the underlying loans, changes in prepayment speeds, and changes in short-term interest rates. Discount amortization on securities was \$25 million in the first nine months of 2008 and \$39 million in the first nine months of 2007.

61

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Changes in Fair Values of Consolidated Assets and Liabilities

All of the securities owned at Redwood and consolidated entities are classified as either trading or available-for-sale (AFS) securities, and in both cases are carried on our consolidated balance sheets at their estimated fair values. For trading securities, changes in fair values are recorded in the consolidated statements of (loss) income. Periodic fluctuations in the values of these investments are inherently volatile and thus can lead to significant GAAP earnings volatility each quarter.

For AFS securities, cumulative unrealized gains and losses are recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income in our consolidated statements of stockholders—equity (deficit). Unrealized gains and losses are not charged against current earnings to the extent they are temporary in nature. Certain factors may require us however, to recognize these amounts as other-than-temporary impairments and record them through our current earnings. Factors that determine other than temporary impairment include a change in our ability or intent to hold assets, adverse changes to projected cash flows of assets, or the likelihood that declines in the fair values of assets would not return to their previous levels within a reasonable time. Impairments on securities are generally non-recurring and can lead to significant GAAP earnings volatility each quarter.

As of January 1, 2008, we elected to adopt a new accounting standard, FAS 159, to record the assets and liabilities in Acacia and certain other assets at Redwood at fair value. We may also elect the fair value option for certain new acquisitions in the future. Our FAS 159 elections significantly improved the disparity that existed between the GAAP carrying value of our Acacia equity investments and our estimate of their economic value. However, valuation changes in these financial instruments are inherently volatile and can lead to significant GAAP earnings volatility each quarter.

Changes in Fair Values of Derivative Financial Instruments

We can experience significant earnings volatility from our use of derivatives. We generally use derivatives to hedge cash flows on assets and liabilities that have different coupon rates (fixed rates versus floating rates, or floating rates based on different indices). The nature of the instruments we use and the accounting treatment for the specific assets, liabilities, and derivatives may lead to volatile periodic earnings, even when we are meeting our hedging objectives.

All derivatives are accounted for as trading instruments and their changes in market values flow through our income statement. The assets and liabilities being hedged may not be similarly accounted for (they may be reported at cost, or only impairments may be reported through the income statement). This could lead to reported income and book values in a period that do not necessarily reflect the economics of our hedging strategy. Even when the assets and liabilities are similarly accounted for as trading instruments, periodic changes in their value may not coincide as other market factors (e.g., supply and demand) may affect certain instruments and not others at any given time.

Changes in Future Accounting Principles

Changes in future accounting principles can have a significant impact on the amount or timing of our reported GAAP earnings. In addition to the new accounting standards described in *Note 3*, we are currently evaluating the following proposed accounting standards.

In September 2008, the FASB issued two exposure documents for comments, consisting of amendments to FAS 140 and FIN 46(R). The proposed FASB Statement, *Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets* (FAS 140 ED), would remove the concept of a qualifying special-purpose entity (QSPE) from FAS 140 and the related scope exceptions from FIN 46(R), as well as modify the derecognition conditions relating to legal isolation and effective control. As a result, if these decisions become final, enterprises involved with QSPEs will no longer be exempt from applying FIN 46(R), thus, previously unconsolidated entities may have to be consolidated. The proposed FASB Statement, *Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R)* (FIN 46R ED) would modify the consolidation model for VIEs and

require continual reassessment of consolidation conclusions. The existing consolidation model would be modified to a two-step approach of 1) determining the primary beneficiary by way of a qualitative analysis that takes into account who has the explicit or implicit power to affect the VIE s activities, and 2) a quantitative analysis using a calculation of expected losses and expected residual returns, only if the primary beneficiary cannot be determined in step 1. The

62

TABLE OF CONTENTS

FASB has proposed that the amendments be effective for all VIEs and new transfers of financial assets for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of these potential changes on our financial statements and related disclosures.

In September 2008, the FASB issued proposed FASB Staff Positions No. FAS 140-e and FIN 46(R)-e, *Disclosures About Transfers of Financial Assets and Interests in Variable Interest Entities* (FSP 140-e and FIN 46(R)-e). This proposed FSP would expand, for public entities, the disclosure requirements in FAS 140 about transfers of financial assets to require, among other things, disclosure of (1) a transferor s continuing involvement in transferred financial assets and (2) how a transfer of financial assets to an SPE affects an entity s financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. Additionally, the FSP would expand, for public entities, the disclosure requirements in FIN 46(R) about involvements with variable interest entities to require, among other things, nontransferors to disclose significant variable interests in QSPEs and sponsors to disclose their involvements with variable interest entities. If adopted the proposed FSP will be effective for public entities for reporting periods (interim and annual) beginning with the first reporting period that ends after the final FSP is issued. The FASB has stated that it expects to issue a final FSP in the fourth quarter of 2008. The disclosures may therefore be effective for reporting periods ending in that quarter (e.g., for calendar year-end filers, the proposed disclosures would be included in the December 31, 2008, annual filings). We are currently evaluating the impact of these potential changes on financial statement disclosures.

Potential Tax Income Volatility

We expect quarter-to-quarter estimated taxable income volatility for a variety of reasons, such as the timing of credit losses and prepayments on our consolidated investments, and equity award taxation.

Differences between GAAP Net (Loss) Income and Total Taxable Income

Taxable income estimates are not calculated in accordance with GAAP, which can result in significant differences between GAAP (loss) income and taxable income estimates for the same reporting period. The following table reconciles GAAP (loss) income to total taxable income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007.

Table 18 Differences between GAAP Net (Loss) Income and Total Taxable Income

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 2007

(In Thousands, Except per Share Data)

GAAP net (loss) income	\$ (111,304)	\$ (60,917)
Difference in taxable income calculations		
Amortization and credit losses	4,313	10,426
Operating expense	2,713	(2,080)
Realized gains on calls and sales	(10,755)	(3,073)
Market valuation adjustments, net	127,157	102,766
Income tax provisions	(9,825)	1,523
Total differences in GAAP/tax income	113,603	109,562
Taxable income	\$ 2,299	\$ 48,645
Shares used for taxable EPS calculations	33,238	27,986
Total taxable income per share	\$ 0.07	\$ 1.74

TABLE OF CONTENTS

63

Table 18 Differences between GAAP Net (Loss) Income and Total Taxable Income (continued)

Nina Mantha Endad

	Nine Months Ended					
	September 30),				
(In Thousands, Except per Share Data)	2008	2007				
GAAP net (loss) income	\$ (328,800)	\$ (31,192)				
Difference in taxable income calculations						
Amortization and credit losses	3,030	31,141				
Operating expense	4,909	(6,714)				
Realized gains on calls and sales	(21,854)	(5,708)				
Market valuation adjustments, net	381,708	142,460				
Income tax provisions	(7,220)	4,985				
Total differences in GAAP/tax income	360,573	166,164				
Taxable income	\$ 31,773	\$ 134,972				
Shares used for taxable EPS calculations	32,756	27,643				
Total taxable income per share	\$ 0.97	\$ 4.88				

Credit Losses on Securities and Loans at Redwood

To determine estimated taxable income we are not permitted to anticipate, or reserve for, credit losses on investments that we purchase at a discount. For tax purposes, we accrete the entire purchase discount on a security into taxable income over the expected life of the security. Estimated taxable income is only reduced when actual credit losses occur. For GAAP purposes, we establish a credit reserve and only amortize a portion of the purchase discount, if any, into income. We are also required to write-down securities that become impaired for GAAP. Our income recognition is therefore faster for tax as compared to GAAP, especially in the early years of owning a security purchased at a discount (when there are generally few credit losses). At September 30, 2008, the cumulative difference between the GAAP and tax amortized costs basis of our residential, commercial, and CDO CES was \$477 million. In addition, as of September 30, 2008, we had an allowance for loan losses (GAAP) of \$49 million for our consolidated residential and commercial loans. As we have no credit reserves or allowances for tax, any future credit losses on securities or loans would have a more significant impact on tax earnings than on GAAP earnings and may create significant taxable income volatility to the extent the level of credit losses fluctuates during reporting periods.

Income Recognition on Interest-Only Securities (IOs) at Sequoia

As part of our investment in Sequoia securitization entities, we often retain interest-only (IO) securities at the time they are issued. Our current tax basis in these securities is \$41 million. The return on IO securities is sensitive to prepayments. Typically, fast prepayments reduce yields and slow prepayments increase yields. We are not permitted to recognize a negative yield under tax accounting rules so, during periods of fast prepayments, our periodic premium expense can be relatively low and the cost basis for these securities may not be significantly reduced. In periods prior to 2008, we did experience fast prepayments on these loans. During 2008, the prepayments have been slowing, although we are still not amortizing the loans as quickly as we might otherwise do so under GAAP. Should prepayments remain slow, we would expect the resulting tax basis to more closely reflect the actual market values of these IO securities over time. Many of our Sequoia securitizations are callable or will become callable over the next two years, although we do not currently anticipate calling any Sequoia securitizations in 2008 or 2009. If we do call a Sequoia, the remaining tax basis in the IO security is written off creating an ordinary loss at the call date.

Compensation Expense at Redwood

The total tax expense for equity award compensation is dependent upon varying factors such as the timing of dividend equivalent rights payments, the exercise of stock options, the distribution of deferred stock units, and the deferrals to and withdrawals from our Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. For GAAP, the total expense associated with an equity award is determined at the award date and is generally recognized over the vesting period. For tax, the total expense is recognized at the date of distribution or exercise and not

64

TABLE OF CONTENTS

the award date. The amount of compensation expense could therefore be significantly different for tax than for GAAP in addition to the differences in timing.

Financial Condition

The consolidating balance sheet presents our financial condition at Redwood, including our investments in the Fund, Sequoia, and Acacia entities. We consolidate these entities for GAAP reporting purposes, but they are not separate business segments. The following presentation highlights the impact from the consolidation of those entities on our overall financial condition. A discussion of significant balance sheet accounts is provided in the section that follows.

Table 19 Consolidating Balance Sheet

September 30, 2008 (In Millions)	Redwood Parent Only	d The Fund	Sequoia	Acacia	IntercompanyRedwo Adjustments Consol		•
Real estate loans	\$ 3	\$	\$6,084	\$ 14	\$		\$ 6,101
Real estate securities, at fair value:							
Trading securities	7			567			574
Available-for-sale securities	221	67		82	(82)	288
Other investments				79			79
Cash and cash equivalents	177						177
Total earning assets	408	67	6,084	742	(82)	7,219
Investment in The Fund	35				(35)	

Investment in Sequoia	111				(111)	
Investment in Acacia	19				(19)	
Other assets	25	6	53	71			155
Total Assets	\$ 598	\$ 73	\$6,137	\$ 813	\$ (247)	\$ 7,374
Short-term debt Redwood	\$ 7	\$	\$	\$	\$		\$ 7
Other liabilities	29	3	14	121			167
Asset-backed securities			6.012		(02	`	5.020
issued Sequoia			6,012		(82)	5,930
Asset-backed securities issued Acad	cia			673			673
Long-term debt Redwood	150						150
Total liabilities	186	3	6,026	794	(82)	6,927
Minority interest		35					35
Total stockholders equity	412	35	111	19	(165)	412
Total Liabilities and Stockholders	\$ 598	\$ 73	\$ 6,137	\$ 813	\$ (247)	\$ 7,374
Equity			. ,			,	, ,- ,-

At September 30, 2008, our stockholders equity totaled \$412 million, we had unrestricted cash of \$177 million, and we had short-term Redwood debt of \$7 million.

65

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following supplemental non-GAAP components of book value presents our assets and liabilities as reported under GAAP and as estimated by us using economic values for our investments. We show our investments in the Fund, Sequoia, and Acacia entities as separate line items similar to the equity method of accounting. This presentation highlights our specific ownership interest in these entities, as the underlying assets and liabilities owned by these entities are legally not ours.

Table 20 Components of Book Value

	September	30, 200	8		
(In Millions, Except per Share Data)	As Reported	Adjust	ments	Managem Estimate d Economic Value	of
Real estate securities (excluding Sequoia and Acacia)					
Residential	\$ 160			\$ 160	
Commercial	64			64	
CDO	4			4	
Subtotal real estate securities	228			228	
Cash and cash equivalents	177			177	
Investments in The Fund	35			35	
Investments in Sequoia	111	(55) ^(a)	56	
Investments in Acacia	19	(6) ^(b)	13	
Other assets/liabilities, net ^(d)	(8)			(8)
Long-term debt-Redwood	(150)	87	(c)	(63)
Stockholders' Equity	\$ 412			\$ 438	
Book Value Per Share	\$ 12.40			\$ 13.18	

Our actual Sequoia investments consist of credit enhancement securities (CES), investment grade securities (IGS), and interest-only securities (IOs) acquired by Redwood from the Sequoia entities. We calculated the \$56 million estimate of economic value for these securities using the same valuation process that we followed to fair value our

- (a) other real estate securities. In contrast, the \$111 million of GAAP carrying value of these investments represents the difference between residential real estate loans owned by the Sequoia entities and the asset-backed securities (ABS) issued by those entities to third party investors. We account for these loans and ABS issued at cost, not at fair value.
 - Our Acacia investments consist of ABS issued that we acquired from Acacia entities and equity interests. The \$13 million estimate of economic value of our investment interests in the Acacia entities represents the value of the ABS acquired or retained using bid-side marks from third parties, plus the net present value of projected cash flows
- (b) from our Acacia management fees discounted at 45%. We valued our equity interests at the amount of cash we received in October and expect to receive in November 2008. We are not valuing future cash flows from equity distributions beyond the fourth quarter. The reason for the difference between economic and GAAP carrying values is complex and relates to a significant difference in valuation methodology.
 - We issued \$150 million of 30-year long-term debt at Redwood at an interest rate of LIBOR plus 225 basis points. Under GAAP, these notes are carried at cost. Economic value is difficult to estimate with precision as the market for the notes is currently inactive. We estimated the \$63 million economic value using the same valuation process
- (c) used to fair value our other financial assets and liabilities. Estimated economic value is \$87 million lower than our GAAP carrying value because given the significant overall contraction in credit availability and re-pricing of credit risk, if we had issued this long-term debt at Redwood at September 30, 2008, investors would have required a substantially higher interest rate.
- Other assets/liabilities, net are comprised of real estate loans of \$3 million, \$8 million of deferred taxes, \$4 million (d) of accrued interest, and other assets of \$13 million, less Redwood debt of \$7 million, accruals of \$2 million, dividends payable of \$25 million, and other liabilities of \$2 million.

In reviewing the non-GAAP supplemental components of book value, there are a number of important factors and limitations to consider. The estimated fair value of our stockholders—equity is calculated as of a particular point in time based on our existing assets and liabilities and does not incorporate other factors that may have a significant impact on that value, most notably the impact of future business activities. As a result,

66

TABLE OF CONTENTS

the estimated economic value of our stockholders equity does not necessarily represent an estimate of our net realizable value, liquidation value or our market value as a whole. Amounts we ultimately realize from the disposition of assets or settlement of liabilities may vary significantly from the estimated economic values presented in our non-GAAP supplemental components of book value. Because temporary changes in market conditions can substantially affect the economic value of our stockholders equity, we do not believe that short-term fluctuations in the economic value of our assets and liabilities are necessarily representative of the effectiveness of our investment strategy or the long-term underlying value of our business. As discussed in *Note 5*, when quoted market prices or observable market data are not available to estimate fair value, we rely on Level 3 inputs. Because assets and liabilities classified as Level 3 are generally based on unobservable inputs, the process of calculating economic value is generally more subjective and involves a high degree of management judgment and assumptions. These assumptions may have a significant effect on our estimates of economic value, and the use of different assumptions as well as changes in market conditions could have a material effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

Capital and Liquidity

During the third quarter, we maintained our strong balance sheet. At September 30, 2008, we had \$177 million of unrestricted cash. We ended the third quarter with total capital of \$562 million, which includes excess capital of \$163

million available to make new investments. Our reported capital base consists of \$412 million of common equity and \$150 million of long-term Redwood debt due in 2037.

The cash generated by our investments is one of the financial metrics on which we focus. As a supplement to our Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows included in this Quarterly Report for the nine months ended September 30, 2008 and 2007, we have included the non-GAAP table below that summarizes the sources and uses of our cash for the third quarter of 2008. This table excludes the gross cash flows that are not available to Redwood that are generated by our Sequoia and Acacia securitization entities and the Fund, but does include the cash flow generated by our investments in these entities.

Table 21 Redwood Sources and Uses of Cash

	Three
	Months
(In Millians)	Ended
(In Millions)	September
	30,
	2008
Sources:	
Cash from investments	\$ 60
Proceeds from asset sales	8
Equity raised	8
Management fees	2
Total Sources	78
Uses:	
Stock buyback	(6)
Reductions in short term borrowings	(2)
Dividends paid	(25)
Operating expenses paid	(14)
Interest expense on Redwood debt	(2)
Total Uses	(49)
Net Sources of Cash	29
Beginning Cash Balance at 6/30/08	148
Ending Cash Balance at 9/30/08	\$ 177

In the third quarter, our investments generated cash from principal and interest of \$60 million and we received \$2 million of asset management fees. The net investment cash flow after deducting long-term Redwood debt and short-term debt interest expense of \$2 million and cash operating expenses of \$14 million was \$46 million.

67

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Our cash flows generated in the third quarter were slightly less than we generated in the second quarter as a result of lower interest rates (especially the rate we earned on our cash balances) and slower prepayments. We continue to expect our cash levels to decrease on our existing portfolio until we reinvest our cash.

The \$60 million of cash flow from investments includes \$36 million of coupon interest and \$24 million of principal. We caution readers that given the nature of our investments (deep discount credit-sensitive securities, IGS at discounts, IO s, equity investments in Acacia, and other types) it is difficult to draw conclusions in any one period

Capital and Liquidity 85

about what portion of our cash flow represents income and what is a return of capital. It is only at the end of the asset s life that we can accurately determine what portion of the cumulative cash received (whether principal or interest) was truly income and what was a return of capital.

Table 22 Cash Flow by Vintage

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

	Vintage 2004				
(In Millions)	& 2005	2006	2007	2008	Total
	Earlier				
Redwood	\$ 16	\$ 6	\$ 5	\$ 1	\$ 35
The Fund	5 2				7
Sequoia	10		3		13
Acacia	3 2				5
Total	\$ 34 \$ 11	\$ 6	\$ 8	\$ 1	\$ 60

We note that credit losses on securities have no immediate impact on our cash flow at the time a loss is realized, although they will result in a reduction in the principal balance of the security. Cash flow receipts will therefore be reduced in future periods since interest payments will be based on a reduced principal balance. Additionally, the ability to potentially recover the full purchase discount from face value will be reduced by the amount of the loss.

We caution that the amount of cash flow from existing investments could be volatile from quarter to quarter depending on prepayment patterns, changes in interest rates, and the level of credit losses.

Overall, we expect cash flow from existing investments to trend lower over time. Future cash flows could be positively impacted by the timing and the success of our new investment activity.

Residential Real Estate Loans at Sequoia and Redwood

We did not acquire any residential real estate loans during the first nine months of 2008. We plan to resume acquiring high-quality residential real estate loans on a bulk or flow basis from originators once the economics for securitization improve. Prior to 2006, our loan purchases were predominately comprised of short reset LIBOR-indexed ARMs. In 2006 and 2007 we expanded our Sequoia s product offerings to include high-quality hybrid loans (loans with a fixed-rate coupon for a period of two to ten years before becoming adjustable).

68

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table provides details of our residential real estate loans activity for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008. Loans are predominantly owned by the Sequoia securitization entities and the reported activity is associated with those loans. The residential loans held outside of any securitization entity and owned by Redwood totaled \$3 million at September 30, 2008.

Table 23 Residential Real Estate Loans at Sequoia and Redwood Activity

(In Millions)	Three Months Ended	Nine Months Ended
(III MIIIIOIIS)	September 30, 2008	September 30, 2008
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 6,358	\$ 7,178
Principal repayments	(245)	(1,010)
Charge-offs, net	4	8
Transfers to REO	(8)	(31)
Premium amortization	(3)	(21)
Provision for credit losses	(18)	(36)
Changes in fair value, net	(1)	(1)
Balance at End of Period	\$ 6,087	\$ 6,087

Our residential real estate loan balance declined to \$6.1 billion at September 30, 2008 from \$7.2 billion at December 31, 2007. At September 30, 2008, 66% of residential loans (by unpaid principal balance) were one-month or six-month LIBOR ARMs and the remaining 34% were hybrid loans.

Real Estate Securities at Redwood

The following table provides details of our real estate securities activity at Redwood for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008, at Redwood.

Table 24 Real Estate Securities Activity at Redwood

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008

(In Millions)	Reside CES	ntia	al Reside IGS	ntia	al Comm CES	erci	alCDO CES	CDO IGS	ORE	I Total
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 87		\$ 161		\$ 91		\$	\$14	\$	\$353
Acquisitions										
Sales							(2)	(6)		(8)
Principal repayments (including calls)	(10)	(6)				(1)		(17)
Recognized gains on calls, net										
Discount amortization	5		3		(3)				5
Upgrades/downgrades	3		(3)			1	(1)		
Transfer from (to) other portfolios										
Change in fair value adjustments, net	(38)	(42)	(24)	1	(2)		(105)
Balance at End of Period	\$ 47		\$ 113		\$ 64		\$	\$4	\$	\$228

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008

(In Millions)	Resident	tial Resident	CDO	ODEI	Total		
	CES	IGS	CES	CES	IGS	OKEI	Total
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 151	\$ 12	\$ 149	\$2	\$18	\$12	\$344
Acquisitions	13	175					188

Sales							(2)	(6)		(8)
Principal repayments (including calls)	(42)	(12)				(2)	(1)	(57)
Recognized gains on calls, net										
Discount amortization	22		5		(6)				21
Upgrades/downgrades	4		(4)			1	(1)		
Transfer from (to) other portfolios			4						(5)	(1)
Change in fair value adjustments, net	(101)	(67)	(79)	(1)	(5)	(6)	(259)
Balance at End of Period	\$ 47		\$ 113		\$ 64		\$	\$4	\$	\$228

TABLE OF CONTENTS

69

70

The most significant change in the balance of securities during the third quarter was the change in market value. This was also the primary driver for the first nine months of 2008, although during this period our acquisitions of securities partially offset the effects of declining values.

The following table provides product type and vintage information regarding the \$228 million of securities owned by Redwood at September 30, 2008.

Table 25 Real Estate Securities at Redwood

September 30, 2008 (In Millions) Prime	004 & orlier	20	005	20	006	20	07	200)8		rand otal
IGS	\$ 29	\$	18	\$	13	\$	3	\$	3	\$	66
CES	32		4		2		3				41
OREI											
Non-prime											
IGS			24		10		13				47
CES	1		1				4				6
OREI											
Residential Subtotal	62		47		25		23		3		160
Commercial IGS											
Commercial CES	13		14		27		10				64
CDO IGS			4								4
CDO CES											
Totals	\$ 75	\$	65	\$	52	\$	33	\$	3	\$	228

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the carrying value (which equals fair value) as a percent of face value at September 30, 2008 for the securities at Redwood. In the aggregate, the fair value of these securities is 16% of face value.

Table 26 Fair Value as Percent of Principal Value for Real Estate Securities at Redwood

Approximately 49% of our investments in real estate securities at September 30, 2008 were residential and commercial credit enhancement securities (CES). We acquire CES at a significant discount to their principal value as credit losses could reduce or eliminate the principal value of these bonds. Our return on these investments is based on how much principal and interest we receive, and how quickly we receive it. In an ideal environment we would experience fast prepayments and low credit losses, allowing us to recover a substantial part of the discount as income. Conversely, the least beneficial environment would be slow prepayments and high credit losses.

71

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the components of carrying value (which equals fair value) at September 30, 2008 for residential and commercial CES.

Table 27 Credit-Enhancement Securities at Redwood

September 30, 2008	Residentia	.1	
(In Millions)	Prime	Non Prime	Commercial
Current face	\$ 361	\$ 295	\$ 515
Unamortized discount, net	(29)	(43)	24
Discount designated as credit reserve	(287)	(248)	(471)
Amortized cost	45	4	68
Gross unrealized market value gains	3	2	2
Gross unrealized market value losses	(7)		(6)
Carrying Value	\$ 41	\$ 6	\$ 64
Carrying value as a percentage of face	11 %	2 %	12 %

Residential Credit-Enhancement Securities at Redwood

Our residential CES portfolio had a fair value of \$47 million at September 30, 2008, a decrease of \$104 million from the fair value of \$151 million at December 31, 2007. The primary reason was a decline in fair values in these securities during this period.

CES have credit ratings that are below investment-grade and have both the upside opportunities and downside risks that are assumed with concentrated credit investments. As a result, we are generally able to acquire these securities at a discount to their face (principal) value. At September 30, 2008, the difference between the principal value (\$656 million) and carrying value (\$47 million), which equals the fair value, was \$609 million for residential CES. Of this difference, \$535 million was designated as internal credit reserve (reflecting our estimate of credit losses on the underlying loans over the life of these securities), \$73 million represented unamortized discount we are accreting into income over time, and \$7 million represented net unrealized mark-to-market losses. Amortized cost on residential CES (principal value less internal credit reserve less amortized discount) decreased \$153 million to \$49 million at September 30, 2008 from \$202 million at December 31, 2007, primarily as a result of declines in fair values and the effect of impairment charges. Net unrealized mark-to-market losses on residential CES fell by \$44 million to \$7

million at September 30, 2008, from \$51 million at December 31, 2007.

The following table details our residential CES portfolios by the product type and collateral vintage at September 30, 2008.

Table 28 Residential Credit-Enhancement Securities at Redwood Product and Vintage

September 30, 2008	Vintag 2004	ge				
(In Millions)	&	2005	2006	2007	2008	Total
	Earlie	r				
Prime						
ARM	\$ 3	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$ 3
Hybrid	17	4	2	1		24
Fixed	12			2		14
Total prime	32	4	2	3		41
Non-prime						
Option ARM	1	1		2		4
Hybrid				2		2
Total non-prime	1	1		4		6
Total Residential CES	\$ 33	\$ 5	\$ 2	\$ 7	\$	\$ 47

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prime securities are residential mortgage-backed securities backed by high credit quality loans. Many of these loans are jumbo loans, with loan balances greater than existing conforming loan limits. Prime securities typically have relatively high weighted average FICO scores (700 or higher), low weighted average loan-to-value ratios (75% LTV or less), and limited concentrations of investor properties.

Non-prime securities are residential mortgage-backed securities that are not backed by high credit quality loans. Most of the borrowers backing non-prime loans have lower FICO scores or impaired credit histories, but exhibit the ability to repay the loan. To compensate for the greater risks and higher costs to service non-prime loans, borrowers often pay higher interest rates, and possibly higher origination fees. We use loss assumptions that are significantly higher when acquiring CES backed by non-prime loans than we use when acquiring CES backed by prime loans.

The loans underlying all of our residential CES totaled \$132 billion at September 30, 2008, and consist of \$101 billion prime and \$31 billion non-prime. These loans are located nationwide with a large concentration in California (49%). During the third quarter of 2008, realized residential credit losses were \$80 million of principal value, a rate that equals 25 basis points (0.25%) of current loan balances on an annualized basis. Serious delinquencies (90+ days, in foreclosure or REO) at September 30, 2008 were 4.60% of current balances and 2.00% of original balances. For loans in prime pools, delinquencies were 1.43% of current balances and 0.62% of original balances. Non-prime pools had had delinquencies of 14.94% of current balances and 6.48% of original balances.

Commercial Credit-Enhancement Securities at Redwood

Our commercial CES totaled \$64 million at September 30, 2008, a decrease from \$149 million at December 31, 2007. This decrease was primarily due to declines in the fair values of these securities. At September 30, 2008, commercial

72

CES provided credit-enhancement on \$49 billion of underlying loans on office, retail, multifamily, industrial, and other income-producing properties nationwide. Of our total commercial CES, \$49 million were non-rated, \$8 million were B-rated, and \$7 million were BB-rated.

As a result of the concentrated credit risk associated with commercial CES, we are generally able to acquire these securities at a discount to their face (principal) value. The difference between the principal value (\$515 million) and carrying value (\$64 million) of our commercial CES at September 30, 2008 was \$451 million. Of this difference, \$471 million was designated as internal credit reserve (reflecting our estimate of likely credit losses on the underlying loans over the life of these securities), \$13 million was unamortized discount that we are accreting into income over time, and \$4 million was net unrealized market valuation adjustments.

Seriously delinquent loans underlying commercial CES at September 30, 2008 were \$473 million, an increase of \$264 million from the beginning of the year. Most of the delinquencies are concentrated within a few securities for which we have increased our credit reserves and impaired through our income statement. We consider our credit reserve of \$471 million to be adequate as of September 30, 2008.

There were no acquisitions of commercial CES during the quarter. We may begin acquiring these securities during future quarters if and when pricing for these securities becomes attractive to us relative to the risks incurred.

Residential Investment-Grade Securities at Redwood

We invest in IGS backed by prime and non-prime residential loans. Our residential IGS portfolio totaled \$113 million at September 30, 2008, an increase from the \$12 million at December 31, 2007. The increase in this portfolio was the result of net acquisitions of \$175 million, partially offset by decreases in the fair values of these securities. Of the \$175 million of IGS acquired in the first nine months of 2008, 64% were prime securities and 36% were non-prime securities.

73

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table details our residential IGS portfolio by the product type and collateral vintage at September 30, 2008.

Table 29 Residential Investment Grade Securities at Redwood Product and Vintage

September 30, 2008	Vintage 2004										
(In Millions)	&	20	05	20	06	2007		2008		Total	
	Earlier										
Prime											
Hybrid	\$ 28	\$	18	\$	11	\$		\$	1	\$	58
Fixed	1				2		3		2		8
Total prime	29		18		13		3		3		66
Non-prime											
Option ARM			24		9						33
Hybrid					1		13				14
Total non-prime			24		10		13				47

Total Residential IGS

\$ 29 \$ 42

\$ 23

\$ 16

\$

3

\$ 113

Securities at the Fund

We began acquiring assets for the Fund in the fourth quarter of 2007. We acquired \$73 million of assets during the first nine months of 2008, bringing the total capital deployed to date to \$96 million. The fair value of securities held in the Fund at September 30, 2008, was \$67 million, which includes a \$7 million of unrealized losses due to declining fair values of securities in the Fund. The following table provides information on the activity in the Fund for three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Table 30 Securities at the Fund Activity

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 (In Millions)		esidential ES		eside 3S	ential		DO ES		CD IGS			To	otal	
Balance at beginning of period	\$		\$	46		\$			\$ 1			\$	66	
Acquisitions				13									13	
Recognized gains on sales, net														
Principal repayments (including calls)				(3)				((1)		(4)
Recognized gains on calls, net														
Discount amortization				2									2	
Transfers from (to) other portfolios		1		(1)		2		((2))			
Change in fair value adjustments, net				(5)		(2)	((3))		(10)
Balance at End of Period	\$	1	\$	52		\$	7		\$ 7	7		\$	67	
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008	Re	esidential	Re	eside	ntial	CI	00		CD	О				
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2008 (In Millions)	Re CI		Re IG		ntial	CI CE			CD:			То	otal	
-					ntial				IGS				otal 15	
(In Millions)	CE		IG	S	ntial	CE			IGS	2				
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period	CE		IG	is 3	ntial	CE			IGS \$ 1	3 12 5			15	
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period Acquisitions	CE		IG	is 3	ntial	CE			IGS \$ 1 5	3 12 5)		15 66)
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period Acquisitions Recognized gains on sales, net	CE		IG	3 61	ntial	CE			IGS \$ 1 5	12 5 2)		15 66 2)
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period Acquisitions Recognized gains on sales, net Principal repayments (including calls)	CE		IG	3 61	ntial	CE			IGS \$ 1 5	5 12 5 2 4)		15 66 2)
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period Acquisitions Recognized gains on sales, net Principal repayments (including calls) Recognized gains on calls, net	CE		IG	3 61 (7	ntial)	CE			IGS \$ 1 5 (5 12 5 2 4)		15 66 2 (11)
(In Millions) Balance at beginning of period Acquisitions Recognized gains on sales, net Principal repayments (including calls) Recognized gains on calls, net Discount amortization	CE	ES	IG	3 61 (7 3	ntial)))	CE	ES)	IGS \$ 1 5 (3 12 5 2 4)		15 66 2 (11)

At September 30, 2008, securities at the Fund consisted of \$28 million of residential non-prime IGS issued prior to 2005, \$22 million residential IGS issued in 2005, and \$2 million residential IGS issued in 2006, as well as \$1 million of CDO IGS issued in 2004, \$6 million of CDO IGS issued in 2005, and \$7 million of CDO CES issued in 2004. We recognized \$8 million of other-than-temporary impairments on these securities in the third quarter. As of September 30, 2008 the Fund was fully invested.

74

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the carrying value (which equals fair value) as a percent of face value at September 30, 2008 for the securities at the Fund. In the aggregate, the fair value of these securities is 41% of face value.

Table 31 Fair Value as Percent of Principal Value for Real Estate Securities at the Fund

75

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Securities at Acacia

The following table provides detail on the activity for securities owned by Acacia entities for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2008 (In Millions)	Reside CES	ntial	Reside IGS	ntial	l Comme CES	ercia	l Comme IGS	ercia	al CDO CES	CDO IGS	Total
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 114		\$ 482		\$ 114		\$ 62		\$ 4	\$ 46	\$ 822
Acquisitions Recognized gains on sales, net											
Principal repayments	(10)	(23)			(1)			(34)
Recognized gains on calls, net											
Discount amortization											
Upgrades/downgrades	46		(46)	3		(3)	2	(2)	
Transfer from (to) other portfolios											
Change in fair value adjustments, net	(63)	(96)	(36)	(11)	(3)	(12)	(221)
Balance at End of Period	\$ 87		\$ 317		\$ 81		\$ 47		\$ 3	\$ 32	\$ 567

In addition to the \$567 million of real estate securities included in the table above, Acacia owned \$82 million of ABS issued by Sequoia, \$78 million in non-real estate securities, and \$14 million in commercial loans.

76

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The following table presents the carrying value (which equals fair value) as a percent of face value at September 30, 2008 for securities owned by Acacia entities. In the aggregate, the fair value of these securities is 19% of face value.

Table 33 Fair Value as Percent of Principal Value for Securities at Acacia

77

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Derivative Financial Instruments

We enter into interest rate agreements to help manage some of our interest rate risks. We enter into these agreements with highly rated counterparties and maintain certain risk management policies limiting our exposure concentrations to any counterparty. At September 30, 2008, Redwood was party to interest rate agreements with an aggregate notional value of \$264 million and a net fair value of negative \$2 million. At September 30, 2008 the Acacia entities were party to interest rate agreements with an aggregate notional value of \$1.7 billion and a net negative fair value of \$24 million. These are all accounted for as trading instruments and all changes in value and any net payments and receipts are recognized through our consolidated statements of (loss) income through market valuation adjustments,

One Acacia entity entered into credit default swaps (CDS) in the first quarter of 2007. At September 30, 2008, these CDS had a \$78 million notional balance and a fair value of negative \$76 million. At December 31, 2007, these CDS had a notional balance of \$79 million and a fair value of negative \$57 million. The decrease in fair value on CDS is included in market valuation adjustments, net, in our consolidated statements of (loss) income.

Asset-Backed Securities Issued at Sequoia and Acacia

Through our sponsored securitization entities, we have securitized the majority of the assets shown on our consolidated balance sheets. These entities acquire assets and issue asset-backed securities (ABS) in order to fund these acquisitions. The residential whole loan securitization entities we sponsor are called Sequoia and the CDO securitization entities we sponsor are called Acacia. These securitization entities are bankruptcy-remote from us, so that our liabilities cannot become liabilities of the securitization entities, and the ABS issued by the securitization entities cannot become obligations of ours. Nevertheless, GAAP requires us to consolidate the assets and liabilities from Sequoia and Acacia entities for financial statement reporting purposes.

At September 30, 2008, there was \$6.1 billion of loans owned by Sequoia securitization entities and reported at cost, which were funded with \$6.0 billion of Sequoia ABS issued that were also reported at cost. At September 30, 2008, there was \$567 million of securities owned by Acacia securitization entities and reported at fair value, which were funded with \$673 million of Acacia ABS issued that were also reported at fair value. In total, the assets of these two programs represent 96% of our total consolidated assets and the liabilities (ABS issued) of these programs represent 98% of our total consolidated liabilities.

The following table provides detail on the activity for asset-backed securities for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2008.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Long-term Debt Redwood

In 2006, we issued \$100 million of long-term Redwood debt in the form trust preferred securities through Redwood Capital Trust I, a wholly-owned Delaware statutory trust, in a private placement transaction. These trust preferred securities require quarterly distributions at a floating rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.25% until the notes are redeemed in whole, which will be no later than January 30, 2037. The earliest optional redemption date without a penalty is January 30, 2012.

In 2007, we issued \$50 million of long-term Redwood debt in the form of subordinated notes which require quarterly distributions at a floating rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 2.25% until the notes are redeemed in whole, which will be no later than July 30, 2037. The earliest optional redemption date without a penalty is July 30, 2012.

In our internal risk-adjusted capital calculations we include long-term Redwood debt in our capital base.

Contractual Obligations and Commitments

The following table presents our contractual obligations and commitments as of September 30, 2008, as well as the obligations of the securitization entities that we sponsor and consolidate for financial reporting purposes.

Table 35 Contractual Obligations and Commitments as of September 30, 2008

	Payments Due or Commitment Expiration by					
	Period					
(In Millions)	Total	Less Than 1 Year	1 to 3 Years	3 to 5 Years	After 5 Years	
Redwood Obligations:						
Short-term debt Redwood	\$7	\$ 7	\$	\$	\$	
Long-term debt Redwood	150				150	
Anticipated interest payments on long-term Redwood debt	302	9	18	21	254	
Accrued interest payable	1	1				
Operating leases	14	2	3	3	6	
Purchase commitments						
Total Redwood Obligations and Commitments	\$474	\$ 19	\$ 21	\$ 24	\$410	
Obligations of Securitization Entities:						
Consolidated ABS ⁽¹⁾	\$6,602	\$	\$	\$	\$6,602	
Anticipated interest payments on ABS ⁽²⁾	6,974	407	771	910	4,886	
Accrued interest payable	30	30				
Total obligations of securitization entities	\$13,606	\$ 437	\$ 771	\$ 910	\$11,488	

Total Consolidated Obligations and Commitments \$14,080 \$ 456 \$ 792

All consolidated ABS issued are collateralized by real estate loans and securities. Although the stated maturity is as shown, the ABS obligations will pay down as the principal of these real estate loans or

\$ 934

\$11,898

79

TABLE OF CONTENTS

securities pay down. The amount shown is the face value of the ABS issued and not necessarily the value reported in our consolidated financial statements.

(2) The anticipated interest payments on consolidated ABS issued is calculated based on the contractual maturity of the ABS and therefore assumes no prepayments of the principal outstanding as of September 30, 2008.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income

The following table provides cumulative balances of unrealized gains and losses and carrying value by type and rating of real estate securities at September 30, 2008 and December 31, 2007. It also reflects the change in balances of cumulative unrealized (loss) gains during the first nine months of 2008.

Table 36 Other Comprehensive (Loss) Income Real Estate Securities

	Cumular (Loss) C		•	(I	` ,		Cumulative (Loss) Gain		Carrying Value			
(In Millions)	Decemb 31, 2007	er	inuary 1, 008	M E So 30	ine Ionths nded eptem),)08		30	eptem),)08	ber	Septer 30, 2008	3	erember 1, 007
Investment-Grade Securities												
Residential	\$ (241)	\$ 241	\$	(48)	\$	(48)	\$164	\$	1,157
Commercial	(20)	20									90
CDO	(13)	7		4			(2)	7		114
Total IGS	(274)	268		(44)		(50)	171		1,361
Credit-Enhancement												
Securities												
Residential	(143)	103		39			(1)	46		402
Commercial	(125)	87		34			(4)	64		337
CDO	1	-			(1)				7		10
Total CES	(267)	190		72			(5)	117		749
Total Real Estate Securities	\$ (541)	\$ 458	\$	28		\$	(55)	\$288	\$	2,110

On January 1, 2008 we elected the fair value option under FAS 159 for the assets and liabilities of Acacia entities and certain other assets at Redwood. The effect of this election was a reclassification of \$458 million from accumulated other comprehensive income to retained earnings. This one time adjustment had no impact on our reported earnings. Subsequent changes to the values of FAS 159 assets and liabilities flow through our consolidated statements of (loss) income not through other comprehensive (loss) income.

As of December 31, 2007, most of our real estate securities were accounted for as AFS and were reported on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Additionally, most of the derivative instruments owned by Acacia entitles

were accounted for as cash flow hedges and reported on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value. The differences between the value of these assets and their amortized costs were shown as a component of stockholders equity (deficit) as accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income. Periodic changes in the fair value of these assets relative to amortized cost were included in other comprehensive (loss) income.

Mark-to-Market Valuation Process

The fair values we use for our assets and liabilities reflect what we believe we would realize if we chose to sell our securities or would have to pay if we chose to buy back our asset-backed securities (ABS) issued (liabilities). Establishing fair values is inherently subjective and is dependent upon many market-based inputs, including observable trades, information on offered inventories, bid lists, and indications of value obtained from dealers. Obtaining fair values for securities is especially difficult for more illiquid securities (such as ours), and is made more difficult when there is limited trading visibility, as has been the case in recent quarters. Where there are observable sales, many of them are from distressed sellers, and their sales tend to further depress asset prices. For these reasons, we expect market valuations to continue to be highly volatile.

80

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Fair values for our securities and ABS issued are dependent upon a number of market-based assumptions including future interest rates, prepayment rates, discount rates, credit loss rates, and the timing of credit losses. We use these assumptions to generate cash flow estimates and internal values for each individual security. Our valuation process relied on our internal values to estimate the fair values of our securities at September 30, 2008. We also request indications of value (marks) from dealers every quarter to assist in the valuation process for all of our assets and liabilities. For September 30, 2008, we received dealer marks on 75% of our assets and 88% of our liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet. One major dealer that we have used in prior periods provided no marks. In the aggregate, our internal valuations of the securities on which we received dealer marks were 20% lower than the aggregate dealer marks at September 30, 2008. Our internal valuations of our ABS issued on which we received dealer marks were within 1% lower of the aggregate dealer marks at September 30, 2008.

One of the factors we consider in our valuation process is our assessment of the quality of the dealer marks we receive. Dealers remain inundated with requests for quarter-end marks, and there continues to be limited observable trading information for them to rely upon. Thus, their marks were most likely generated by their own pricing models for which they did not share their inputs and we had little insight into their assumptions. Furthermore, the dealers continue to heavily qualify the information they send to us. The qualifications include statements that the markets are very volatile and are characterized by limited trading volume and poor price transparency, and in many cases, an increasing number of valuations are model-based due to a lack of observable trades.

Mark-to-Market Adjustments

The rules regarding MTM accounting are complex and may not clearly reflect the underlying economics. This accounting and economic discussion is intended to provide investors with a better understanding of the impact of MTM adjustments on our reported financial results.

All changes in fair value for securities or derivatives accounted for as trading instruments or under the fair value option of FAS 159 flow through the income statement. These adjustments can be either positive or negative from period to period. Positive changes in the fair value of AFS securities from period to period are accounted for as increases to stockholders equity and do not flow through our income statement. Accounting for negative changes in

the fair value of AFS securities from period to period requires a three-step process involving a combination of quantitative and judgmental evaluations. The diagram and discussion that follows details the three-step process for evaluating impairments on AFS securities.

81

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AFS securities are deemed impaired if the fair value is below amortized cost. An assessment is then required as to whether the impairment is temporary and is reflected as unrealized losses in the balance sheet, or is other-than-temporary (OTT) and realized through the income statement as market valuation adjustments.

The first step in this assessment is to determine whether there has been an adverse change in the underlying cash flows generated by the security. It is difficult to separate with precision how much of the change in fair value is driven by changes in expected cash flows versus changes in market discount rates, but during periods of market illiquidity and uncertainty (as we have encountered since late 2007), the market discount rate impact can be significant. The third step is to determine whether we have the ability and intention to hold the security. The third step requires us to evaluate whether an impaired security will recover in value within a reasonable period of time. This step is very subjective, particularly when there is turmoil and uncertainty in the capital markets.

If, based on our assessment, we have an other-than-temporary impairment, then the basis of the security is written down to its fair value through our income statement. Market valuation adjustments of this type could be substantial, reducing GAAP income and causing a loss. However, for securitized assets, reductions in fair values may not affect our cash flows or investment returns at all, or may not affect them to the degree implied by the accounting write-down.

A security can be considered OTT impaired even if the change in projected cash flows is small relative to the resulting MTM adjustment. So while OTT impaired securities cannot be written back up through MTM adjustments in our income statement, this does not mean the underlying security could not recover in value. If the cash flows generated by the security perform better than the decline in fair value might indicate, we could recognize this benefit through higher interest yields over time.

Market Risks

We seek to manage the risks inherent in our business including but not limited to credit risk, interest rate risk, prepayment risk, liquidity risk, and fair value risk in a prudent manner designed to enhance our earnings and dividends and preserve our capital. In general, we seek to assume risks that can be quantified from historical experience, to actively manage such risks, and to maintain capital levels consistent with these risks.

82

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Credit Risk

Integral to our core business is assuming the credit risk of real estate loans primarily through the ownership of residential and commercial real estate loans and securities. Much of our capital base is employed in owning credit-enhancement securities that have below investment-grade credit ratings due to their concentrated credit risks with respect to underlying real estate loans. We believe that many of the loans underlying these securities are

above-average in credit quality as compared to U.S. real estate loans in general, but the balance and percentage of loans with special risk factors (higher risk commercial loans, interest-only and negative amortization residential loan types, and alt-a and subprime residential loans) has increased and continues to increase. We may also own residential real estate loans that are not securitized.

Credit losses from any of the loans in securitized loan pools reduce the principal value of and economic returns on the lower-rated securities in these pools. Credit losses on real estate loans can occur for many reasons, including: poor origination practices; fraud; faulty appraisals; documentation errors; poor underwriting; legal errors; poor servicing practices; weak economic conditions; decline in the value of homes, businesses, or commercial properties; special hazards; earthquakes and other natural events; over-leveraging of the borrower or on the property; reduction in market rents and occupancies and poor property management practices; changes in legal protections for lenders; reduction in personal incomes; job loss; and personal events such as divorce or health problems. In addition, if the U.S. economy or the housing market weakens, our credit losses could increase beyond levels that we have anticipated. Credit losses on real estate loans can vary for reasons not related to the general economy.

With respect to most of the loans securitized by securitization entities sponsored by us and for a portion of the loans underlying residential loan CES we have acquired from securitizations sponsored by others, the interest rate is adjustable. Accordingly, when short-term interest rates rise, required monthly payments from homeowners may rise under the terms of these ARMs, and this may increase borrowers delinquencies and defaults.

We also acquire credit-enhancement securities backed by negative amortization adjustable-rate loans made to residential borrowers, some of which are prime-quality loans while many are alt-a quality loans (and a few are subprime loans). We invest in these riskier loan types with the expectation of significantly higher delinquencies and losses as compared to regular amortization loans, but believe these securities offer us the opportunity to generate attractive risk-adjusted returns as a result of attractive pricing and the manner in which these securitizations are structured. Nevertheless, there remains substantial uncertainty about the future performance of these assets.

The large majority of the commercial loans we credit-enhance are fixed-rate loans, some of which are interest-only loans. In general, these loans are not fully amortizing and therefore require balloon payments at maturity. Consequently, we could be exposed to credit losses at the maturity of these loans if the borrower is unable to repay or refinance the borrowing with another third party lender.

We will experience credit losses on residential and commercial loans and CES, and to the extent the losses are consistent with the amount and timing of our assumptions, we expect to earn attractive returns on our investments. We manage our credit risks by understanding the extent of the risk we are taking and insuring the appropriate underwriting criteria are met, and we utilize systems and staff to continually monitor the ongoing credit performance of each loan and security. To the extent we find the credit risks on specific assets are changing adversely, we will take actions (including selling the assets) to mitigate potential losses. However, we may not always be successful in foreseeing adverse changes in credit performance or in effectively mitigating future credit losses.

In addition to residential and commercial CES, Redwood, the Fund, and Acacia own investment-grade and other securities issued by securitization entities that are sponsored by others. These securities are typically rated AAA through BBB-, and are in a third-loss or better position or are otherwise effectively more senior in the credit structure in comparison to first-loss CES or their equivalent. A risk we face with respect to these securities is that we do not generally control or influence the underwriting, servicing, management, or loss mitigation with respect to these underlying loans.

83

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Credit Risk 99

The Acacia entities, and to a small extent, Redwood, also own securities backed by subprime and alt-a residential loans that have substantially higher credit risk characteristics than prime-quality loans. Consequently, we can expect these lower-quality loans to have higher rates of delinquency and loss, and if such losses differ from our assumptions, Acacia, the Fund, and Redwood could suffer losses.

In addition to the foregoing, the Acacia entities own certain investment-grade, BB-rated, and B-rated residential loan securities purchased from the Sequoia securitization entities we sponsor. These securities are generally less likely to suffer credit losses than other securities since credit losses ordinarily would not occur until cumulative credit losses within the pool of securitized loans exceed the principal value of the subordinated CES underneath and other credit protections have been exhausted. However, if the pools of residential and commercial loans underlying these securities were to experience poor credit results, these securities could have their credit ratings downgraded, could suffer decreases in fair value, or could experience principal losses. If any of these events occurs, it would likely reduce our returns from these investments.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rates and the shape of the yield curve can affect the cash flows and fair values of our assets, liabilities, and interest rate agreements, and consequently, affect our earnings and reported equity. Our general strategy with respect to interest rates is to maintain an asset/liability posture (including hedges) on a consolidated basis that assumes some interest rate risks but not to such a degree that the achievement of our long-term goals would likely be affected by changes in interest rates. Accordingly, we are willing to accept short-term volatility of earnings and changes in our reported equity in order to accomplish our goal of achieving attractive long-term returns.

To implement our interest rate risk strategy, we may use interest rate agreements in an effort to maintain a close match between pledged assets and short-term Redwood debt, as well as between the interest rate characteristics of the assets in the securitization entities and the corresponding ABS issued. However, we do not attempt to completely hedge changes in interest rates, and at times, we may be subject to more interest rate risk than we generally desire in the long term. Changes in interest rates will have an impact on the values and cash flows of our assets and corresponding liabilities.

Prepayment Risk

We seek to maintain an asset/liability posture that benefits from investments in prepayment-sensitive assets while limiting the risk of adverse prepayment fluctuations to an amount that, in most circumstances, can be absorbed by our capital base while still allowing us to make regular dividend payments.

Prepayments affect GAAP earnings in the near-term primarily through the timing of the amortization of purchase premium and discount and through triggering market valuation adjustments. For example, amortization income from discount assets may not necessarily offset amortization expense from premium assets, and vice-versa. In addition, variations in current and projected prepayment rates for individual assets and changes in interest rates (as they affect projected coupons on ARMs and other assets and thus change effective yield calculations) may cause net premium amortization expense or net discount amortization income to vary substantially from quarter to quarter. Moreover, the timing of premium amortization on assets may not always match the timing of the premium amortization on liabilities even when the underlying assets and liabilities are in the same securitization and pay down at the same rate.

With respect to securities backed by residential mortgage loans (and in particular, IO securities), changes in prepayment forecasts by market participants could affect the market prices of those securities sold by securitization entities, and thus could affect the profits we earn from securitized assets.

Interest Rate Risk 100

Prepayment risks also exist in the assets and associated liabilities consolidated on our balance sheets. In general, discount securities (such as CES) benefit from faster prepayment rates on the underlying real estate loans while premium securities (such as IO securities) benefit from slower prepayments on the underlying loans. Our largest current potential exposure to changes in prepayment rates is on short-term residential ARM loans. We are currently biased in favor of faster prepayment speeds with respect to the long-term economic effect of ARM prepayments. However, in the short-term, increases in ARM prepayment rates could result in GAAP earnings volatility.

84

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Through our ownership of discount residential loan CES backed by fixed-rate and hybrid residential loans, we generally benefit from faster prepayments on those underlying loans. Prepayment rates for those loans typically accelerate as medium-and-long-term interest rates decline.

Our credit results and risks can also be affected by prepayments. For example, credit risks for the CES we own are reduced each time a loan prepays. All other factors being equal, faster prepayment rates should reduce our credit risks on our existing portfolio.

We caution that prepayment rates are difficult to predict or anticipate, and variations in prepayment rates can materially affect our earnings and dividends. ARM prepayment rates, for example, are driven by many factors, one of which is the steepness of the yield curve. As the yield curve flattens (short-term interest rates rise relative to longer-term interest rates), ARM prepayments typically increase.

We do not believe it is possible or desirable to control the effects of prepayments in the short-term. Consequently, our general approach is to seek to balance overall characteristics of our balance sheet so that the net present values of cash flows generated over the life of the assets and liabilities in our consolidated portfolios do not materially change as prepayment rates change.

Fair Value and Liquidity Risks

Most of the CES that we own is fully funded with equity with no associated recourse or non-recourse debt that might affect our liquidity position. Additionally, we consolidate many securities (primarily IGS) owned by Acacia entities. On January 1, 2008 we elected the fair value option under FAS 159 for Acacia assets and liabilities, with all changes in market values now being recorded through our income statement. Though this adds to our potential earnings volatility, the securities and ABS issued by Acacia entities have no recourse to us that would otherwise affect our liquidity position. Changes in the fair values (or ratings downgrades) of assets owned by an Acacia entity may also create differences between our reported GAAP and taxable income. However, we do not currently believe this will create liquidity issues for us.

Most of the real estate loans that we consolidate are accounted for as held-for-investment and reported at amortized cost. Most of these loans have been sold to Sequoia entities and, thus, changes in the fair value of the loans do not have an impact on our liquidity. However, changes in fair values during the accumulation period (while these loans are funded with short-term Redwood debt before they are sold to a Sequoia entity) may have a short-term effect on our liquidity. We may also own some real estate loans accounted for as held-for-sale and adverse changes in their value would be recognized through our income statement and may have an impact on our ability to obtain financing for them

Our consolidated obligations consist primarily of ABS issued. Generally, changes in fair value of ABS issued have no impact on our liquidity. ABS issued by Sequoia are reported at amortized cost as our the residential loans

Prepayment Risk 101

collateralizing these ABS. Beginning January 1, 2008, we report at fair value the ABS issued by Acacia and also report the underlying securities collateralizing the ABS issued at fair value. In either case, the resulting net equity (assets less liabilities) may not necessarily be reflective of the economic value of our interests in these securitization entities. However, since the ABS issued can only look to the cash flows generated by the assets within that securitization for payments of interest and repayments of the face value of the ABS, the changes in fair value do not have an effect on Redwood. Only to the extent that changes in fair values affect the timing of the cash flows we might receive on our investments in the Acacia entities, is there an effect to Redwood from changes in fair values of these securities. There are no such considerations in the Sequoia securitization entities.

We hold some assets funded with short-term debt (generally prior to securitization) that is recourse to Redwood. At some point, this may increase our fair value and liquidity risks. We manage these risks by maintaining what we believe to be conservative capital levels under our internal risk-adjusted capital and risk management policies and by ensuring we have a variety of financing facilities available to fund each of our assets.

Inflation Risk

Virtually all of our consolidated assets and liabilities are financial in nature. As a result, changes in interest rates and other factors drive our performance far more than does inflation. Changes in interest rates do not necessarily correlate with inflation rates or changes in inflation rates.

85

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. Our activities and balance sheets are measured with reference to historical cost or fair value without considering inflation.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Information concerning market risk is incorporated herein by reference to Item 7A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, as supplemented by the information under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Market Risks above. With the exception of developments described under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations above, including changes in the fair values of our assets, there have been no material changes in our quantitative or qualitative exposure to market risk since December 31, 2007.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

We have adopted and maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed on our reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act) is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms and that the information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, as appropriate, to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosure. In designing and evaluation the disclosure controllers and procedures, management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management is required to apply its judgment in evaluation the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

As required by Rule 13a-15(b) of the Exchange Act, we have carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the quarter covered by this report. Based on the foregoing, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at a reasonable assurance level.

In connection with the completion of the audited financial statements for December 31, 2007, we concluded that a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting resulted from the fact that we were unable to obtain the necessary evidence under SAB 59 to support our initial conclusion that a material portion of unrealized losses were recoverable as of December 31, 2007.

To address this material weakness we completed the additional analysis required under SAB 59 and implemented enhancements in our internal control over financial reporting that are designed to ensure that we continue to perform the requisite analysis on a quarterly basis.

There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended September 30, 2008 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

86

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

There is no material pending legal proceedings to which we or any of our subsidiaries is a party or of which our property is the subject.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our risk factors are discussed under Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007. In addition, the following risk factors reflect recent economic and market developments.

The current turbulence in the financial markets and economy may adversely affect our business and these conditions may not improve in the near future.

Recent market and economic conditions have been unprecedented and challenging with tighter credit conditions and slower growth through the third quarter of 2008. Continued concerns about the systemic impact of inflation, energy costs, geopolitical issues, the availability and cost of credit, the U.S. mortgage market and a declining real estate market in the U.S. have contributed to increased market volatility and diminished expectations for the U.S. economy. In the third quarter, added concerns fueled by the federal government conservatorship of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation and the Federal National Mortgage Association, the declared bankruptcy of Lehman Brothers Holdings Inc., the U.S. government-provided loan to American International Group Inc. and other federal government interventions in the U.S. credit markets have led to increased market uncertainty and instability in both U.S. and international capital and credit markets. These conditions, combined with volatile oil prices, declining business and consumer confidence, and increased unemployment have contributed to volatility in domestic and international

PART II 103

markets at unprecedented levels.

As a result of these market conditions, the cost and availability of credit has been and may continue to be adversely affected by illiquid credit markets and wider credit spreads. Concern about the stability of the markets generally and the strength of counterparties specifically has lead many lenders and institutional investors to reduce, and in some cases, cease to provide funding to borrowers. Continued turbulence in the U.S. and international markets and economies may contribute to a continuing deterioration in the distressed housing market and in the credit performance and book value of our assets, limit our ability to access the capital markets, and adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. In addition, the federal government may, through its conservatorship of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation and the Federal National Mortgage Association, expand the breadth of its lending in the U.S. housing market, resulting in enhanced competition for our credit enhancement business and diminishing our business expansion opportunities.

Mortgage loan modification programs and future legislative action may adversely affect the value of, and the returns, on mortgages and mortgage-related securities we own or may acquire in the future.

During the third quarter of 2008, the federal government, through the Federal Housing Administration and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, commenced implementation of programs designed to provide homeowners with assistance in avoiding residential mortgage loan foreclosures. The programs may involve, among other things, the modification of mortgage loans to reduce the principal amount of the loans or the rate of interest payable on the loans, or to extend the payment terms of the loans. In addition, members of the U.S. Congress have indicated support for additional legislative relief for homeowners, including an amendment of the bankruptcy laws to permit the modification of mortgage loans in bankruptcy proceedings. These loan modification programs, as well as future legislative or regulatory actions, including amendments to the bankruptcy laws, that result in the modification of outstanding mortgage loans may adversely affect the value of, and the returns on, the mortgage loans and the related mortgage securities we currently own or may acquire in the future.

87

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

During the three months ended September 30, 2008, we did not sell any equity securities that were not registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The following table contains information on the shares of our common stock that we purchased during the three months ended September 30, 2008.

Total Number of Shares Purchased

Average Price per Share Paid Total Number of (or Approximate
Shares Purchased Dollar Value) of
as Shares that May
Part of Publicly Yet

Announced Plans be Purchased or Under Programs the Plans or Programs

The current turbulence in the financial markets and economy may adversely affect our business and these ondition

July 1, 2008 through					5,000,000
July 31, 2008					3,000,000
August 1, 2008 through	341,656	Φ	18.05	\$ 341,656	4,658,344
August 31, 2008	341,030	φ	16.03	\$ 341,030	4,030,344
September 1, 2008 through					4,658,344
September 30, 2008					4,030,344
Total	341,656	\$	18.05	\$ 341,656	4,658,344

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

None.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Exhibit
31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

REDWOOD TRUST, INC.

Date: November 5, 2008 By:

88

/s/ Douglas B. Hansen Douglas B. Hansen

SIGNATURES 105

President (authorized officer of registrant) By:

/s/ Martin S. Hughes Date: November 5, 2008

Martin S. Hughes

Chief Financial Officer and Secretary

(principal financial officer)

By:

/s/ Harold F. Zagunis Date: November 5, 2008

Harold F. Zagunis

Managing Director and Controller (principal accounting officer)

89

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

	Exhibit Number	Exhibit
	31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
	31.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
	32.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
	32.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
90		

INDEX TO EXHIBITS 106